TABLE OF CONTENTS

UNITED STATES
 SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
 Washington, D.C. 20549
SCHEDULE 14A
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of
the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.         )
Filed by the Registrant ☒
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant  o
Check the appropriate box:
 o	Preliminary Proxy Statement	
 o	Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))	
☒	Definitive Proxy Statement	
 o	Definitive Additional Materials	
 o	Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12	

United Natural Foods, Inc.
 (Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
☒	No fee required.	
 o	Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.	
 	(1)	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:	
 	 	 	
 	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:	
 	 	 	
 	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):	
 	 	 	
 	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:	
 	 	 	
 	(5)	Total fee paid:	
 	 	 	
 o	Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.	
 o	Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.	
 	(1)	Amount Previously Paid:	
 	 	 	
 	(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:	
 	 	 	
 	(3)	Filing Party:	
 	 	 	
 	(4)	Date Filed:	

TABLE OF CONTENTS
  
November 5, 2019
DEAR FELLOW STOCKHOLDER:
Thank you for your investment in United Natural Foods, Inc. and the trust you have placed in our Board of Directors to oversee our Company’s long-term success.
Fiscal 2019 Highlights and Supervalu Acquisition
Fiscal 2019 was a transformative year for UNFI. We completed the acquisition of SUPERVALU INC. in the first quarter of fiscal 2019, which accelerated our “Build Out the Store” strategy and transformed UNFI into North America’s premier grocery wholesaler. The new UNFI now provides an unmatched selection of products and services, greater scale, and enhanced technologies designed to enable all of our customers to better compete and succeed in a dynamic and ever-changing retail environment. Integration of the two companies continues, and we have realized synergies quicker than we expected.
In July of 2019, we held our first National Expo since the Supervalu acquisition, which provided an opportunity for 6,000 customers and suppliers to get a first-hand view of the vast array of products and services we now offer. As we continue to integrate our systems and processes, optimize our distribution center operations, and educate customers on our expanded offerings, we are excited about where we are going.
Our Continued Commitment to Sustainability
Throughout this transformation, our commitment to doing things the right way remains steadfast. We have been committed to incorporating environmentally sustainable and socially responsible practices into our business activities from our roots.
More recently, in fiscal 2019 we combined our existing charitable foundation with Supervalu’s foundation, to create a single platform for our philanthropy grants. The combined foundations awarded over $1.0 million to 69 organizations in 2019. We expect to release a Corporate Responsibility Report in the coming months, which will include more details on how we serve our communities, employees, and the environment.
Enhancement of Our Corporate Governance Practices
In fiscal 2019, we continued our objective to strengthen our corporate governance practices. We made revisions and enhancements to a number of our corporate policies and processes affecting our Board and executive officers, including a robust Board evaluation and refreshment process, which resulted in two new independent directors appointed to our Board; enhancements to the Stock Ownership Guidelines to require a higher level of stock ownership and to include senior employees; and further changes to our executive compensation program in response to stockholder feedback in our investor engagement meetings.
I encourage you to review this proxy statement, and to vote your shares promptly. Instructions for voting your shares are set out in the proxy statement. On behalf of our Board of Directors, and everyone at UNFI, thank you for your continued support of our Company.
 	Sincerely,	
 	  	
 	Steven L. Spinner,	
 	Chairman of the Board and
 Chief Executive Officer	

PLEASE VOTE. STOCKHOLDERS MAY VOTE THROUGH THE INTERNET, BY TELEPHONE OR BY MAIL. PLEASE REFER TO YOUR PROXY CARD OR THE NOTICE OF PROXY AVAILABILITY DISTRIBUTED TO YOU ON OR ABOUT NOVEMBER 5, 2019 FOR INFORMATION ON HOW TO VOTE THROUGH THE INTERNET, BY TELEPHONE OR BY MAIL.

TABLE OF CONTENTS
  
NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
Meeting Information
Wednesday, December 18, 2019, 4:00 p.m. EST, with log-in at 3:45 p.m. EST.
You may attend the annual meeting via the Internet through a virtual web conference at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019. The meeting will be a virtual-only meeting.
Items to be Voted On
	1.	The election of ten nominees as directors to serve until the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders.	

	2.	The ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending August 1, 2020.	

	3.	The approval, on an advisory basis, of our executive compensation.	

	4.	The approval of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.	

	5.	Consideration of such other matters as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.	

Record Date
Only stockholders of record on our books at the close of business on Monday, October 21, 2019, will be entitled to vote at the annual meeting and any adjournments or postponements of the annual meeting.
Proxy Voting
Your vote is important. If you do not attend the annual meeting, we encourage you to vote your shares via the Internet, by telephone or by completing, dating, signing and promptly returning your proxy card to us in the envelope provided. The proxy materials provide you with details on how to vote by these three methods. If you decide to attend the annual meeting through the Internet, you may revoke your proxy and cast your vote during the meeting.
Proxy Materials
In accordance with rules approved by the Securities and Exchange Commission, we furnish proxy materials to our stockholders over the Internet. On or about November 5, 2019, we mailed to all stockholders of record as of the close of business on October 21, 2019, a notice containing instructions on how to access our Annual Report to Stockholders, which contains our audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended August 3, 2019; our proxy statement; proxy card; and other items of interest to stockholders on the Internet website indicated in our notice, at www.proxyvote.com, as well as instructions on how to vote your shares of common stock in connection with the annual meeting. That notice also provided instructions on how you can request a paper copy of our proxy materials and Annual Report to Stockholders if you desire.
By Order of the Board of Directors,
  
Jill E. Sutton, Esq.
Chief Legal Officer, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
November 5, 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS
TABLE OF CONTENTS
PROXY STATEMENT SUMMARY	 	1	 	
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	 	4	 	
Governance Highlights	 	4	 	
Director Independence	 	5	 	
Lead Independent Director	 	5	 	
Board Leadership Structure	 	6	 	
Risk Oversight	 	6	 	
Compensation Risk	 	7	 	
Anti-Hedging and Insider Trading Policies	 	7	 	
Committees of the Board of Directors	 	7	 	
Board Meetings	 	9	 	
Stockholder Engagement	 	9	 	
Board Evaluation and Refreshment	 	9	 	
Sustainability	 	10	 	
PROPOSAL 1—ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	 	11	 	
Directors and Nominees for Director	 	11	 	
Majority Vote Standard for Election of Directors	 	13	 	
Nomination of Directors	 	14	 	
Stockholder Director Recommendations and Proxy Access	 	15	 	
Communication with the Board of Directors	 	15	 	
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION	 	16	 	
Non-Employee Director Compensation	 	16	 	
Compensation of Mr. Funk	 	16	 	
Deferred Compensation	 	17	 	
Director Compensation Table—Fiscal 2019	 	17	 	
Stock Ownership Guidelines	 	18	 	
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	 	18	 	
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	 	18	 	
AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT	 	20	 	
EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE COMPANY	 	21	 	
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	 	23	 	
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	 	23	 	
REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE	 	42	 	
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION TABLES	 	43	 	
Summary Compensation Table	 	43	 	
Grants of Plan-Based Awards in Fiscal 2019	 	44	 	
Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal 2019 Year-End	 	45	 	
Option Exercises and Stock Vested—Fiscal 2019	 	46	 	
Pension Benefits	 	46	 	
Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019	 	46	 	
CEO Pay Ratio	 	48	 	
Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change-in-Control	 	48	 	
Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans	 	51	 	
PROPOSAL 2—RATIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	 	52	 	
Fees Paid to KPMG LLP	 	52	 	
Policy on Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-Audit Services	 	53	 	
PROPOSAL 3—ADVISORY APPROVAL OF OUR EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	 	54	 	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROPOSAL 4—APPROVAL OF 2020 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN	 	55	 	
Background	 	55	 	
Summary of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan	 	55	 	
Certain Federal Income Tax Consequences	 	60	 	
New Plan Benefits	 	62	 	
Shares Available and Outstanding Awards	 	62	 	
OTHER MATTERS	 	64	 	
Stock Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	 	64	 	
Stockholder Proposals for the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders	 	65	 	
INFORMATION ABOUT THE MEETING	 	66	 	
Record Date and Share Ownership	 	66	 	
Submitting and Revoking Your Proxy	 	66	 	
How to Vote	 	66	 	
Broker Non-Votes and Proxy Solicitation	 	67	 	
Quorum	 	67	 	
Votes Required	 	68	 	
Attending the Annual Meeting	 	68	 	
Householding	 	68	 	
ANNEX A – UNITED NATURAL FOODS, INC. 2020 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN	 	A-1	 	
ANNEX B – RECONCILIATION OF NON-GAAP PERFORMANCE METRICS	 	B-1	 	

Forward Looking Statements
This proxy statement contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the “safe harbor” provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Our actual results may differ from our expectations, estimates and projections, and consequently, you should not rely on these forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. Words such as “expect,” “estimate,” “project,” “budget,” “forecast,” “anticipate,” “intend,” “plan,” “may,” “will,” “could,” “should,” “believes,” “predicts,” “potential,” “might” and “continues,” and similar expressions are intended to identify such forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, our expectations with respect to our future performance and the drivers of that performance, including with respect to the impacts of our acquisition of SUPERVALU INC., and our ongoing integration efforts. These forward-looking statements involve significant risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from expected results. Most of these factors are outside our control and are difficult to predict. Factors that may cause such differences include, but are not limited to: (1) risks associated with increased leverage in connection with the consummation of the acquisition of Supervalu; (2) our ability to recognize the anticipated benefits of our acquisition and dispositions, including the acquisition of Supervalu, which may be affected by, among other things, increased competition in our industry and the ability of the combined company to grow and manage growth profitably and retain key employees; and (3) other risks and uncertainties identified in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”). More information about other potential factors that could affect our business and financial results is included under the captions “Risk Factors” and “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019 filed with the SEC.

TABLE OF CONTENTS
  
PROXY STATEMENT SUMMARY
For the Annual Meeting of Stockholders, December 18, 2019
VOTING MATTERS
 	Board
 Recommendation	Page	
Proposal 1—Election of Directors	FOR	11	
Proposal 2—Ratification of Independent Auditor	FOR	52	
Proposal 3—Say on Pay Resolution	FOR	54	
Proposal 4—Approval of 2020 Equity Incentive Plan	FOR	55	

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Our business and affairs are managed under the direction of the Board of Directors. The Board currently consists of ten (10) directors, eight (8) of whom are independent.
Information about our directors and the committees on which they serve is set forth below. Each director serves a one-year term and has been nominated for re-election.
Name	Age	Director
 Since	Audit	Compensation	Nominating
 and
 Governance	
Eric F. Artz
Independent	51	Oct 2016	—	  	—	
Ann Torre Bates
Independent	61	Oct 2013	  	—	—	
Denise M. Clark
Independent	61	Feb 2013	—	—	  	
Daphne J. Dufresne
Independent	47	Oct 2016	—	  	  	
Michael S. Funk
Co-Founder	65	Feb 1996	—	—	—	
James P. Heffernan
Independent	73	Mar 2000	  	  	—	
James Muehlbauer
Independent	58	April 2019	  	—	  	
Peter A. Roy
Lead Independent Director	63	June 2007	—	—	  	
Steven L. Spinner
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer	59	Sept 2008	—	—	—	
Jack Stahl
Independent	66	June 2019	  	  	—	

 	Denotes Committee Chair	
  		

1

TABLE OF CONTENTS
GOVERNANCE HIGHLIGHTS

	•	Eight of ten directors are independent	

	•	Annual elections of directors and majority voting policy	

	•	Recent updates to charters and policies to enhance governance processes	

	•	Lead Independent Director, duties outlined in Governance Principles, recently rotated to another independent director	

	•	Strong commitment to Board diversity	

	•	No poison pill	

	•	Shareholders with 25% ownership may call a special meeting	

	•	Fully independent Audit, Compensation and Nominating and Governance Committees	

	•	Recently enhanced stock ownership guidelines for directors, executives and additional senior officers	

	•	Comprehensive Board and committee self-evaluations; third-party facilitated for 2019	

	•	Active stockholder engagement for two consecutive years	

	•	Proxy access in Bylaws	

	•	Delaware forum selection clause	

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION HIGHLIGHTS

WHAT WE DO

	•	Annual and long-term incentive compensation aligned with our financial performance	

	•	Independent compensation consultant with pre-approval policy	

	•	Double-trigger change in control severance benefits	

	•	Change in control agreements adjusted to market multiples and cover only executive officers and small group of other officers with pre-existing agreements	

	•	Employment agreements with Steven Spinner (CEO), and Sean Griffin (COO), include post-termination non-compete and non-solicitation clauses, as well as revised severance and change in control severance terms	

	•	Severance agreements with other officers limited to 1x multiple and to three-year terms (from unlimited terms), prorated bonus, and cover only executive officers and a small group of other officers with pre-existing agreement in exchange for non-compete and non-solicitation covenants	

	•	Clawback policy, recently reviewed and strengthened	

	•	Long-term performance targets for performance-based equity in fiscal 2020	

	•	Pre-established financial performance targets; adjustments to performance targets and conditions must meet pre-established guidelines for committee consideration	

	•	Vesting through qualifying retirement on equity awards, proration in year of retirement to match service period	

	•	Require employment and post-employment covenants (including non-compete, non-solicitation and assignment of intellectual property) for executive officers and all equity and bonus participants	

WHAT WE DON’T DO

	•	No uncapped incentive compensation opportunities	

	•	No change in control agreements expected to be extended beyond executive officers and existing group of other officers	

	•	No severance agreements expected to be extended beyond executive officers and existing group of other officers	

	•	No gross-ups on severance or change in control payments	

	•	No hedging or pledging	

	•	No excessive perquisites	

	•	No supplemental retirement benefits	

	•	No acceleration of equity awards expected for executive officers	

	•	No one-time equity awards planned	

2

TABLE OF CONTENTS
HOW TO VOTE:
Phone	Internet before meeting	Mail	During the meeting	
1-800-690-6903	www.proxyvote.com	Vote Processing
c/o Broadridge
51 Mercedes
Way, Edgewood,
NY 11717	www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019	

HOW TO ATTEND AND ASK QUESTIONS IN THE MEETING:
	•	Attend the annual meeting online, including to vote and/or to submit questions at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019	

	•	The annual meeting will begin at approximately 4:00 p.m. EST, with log-in at 3:45 p.m. EST on Wednesday, December 18, 2019	

	•	You may submit pre-meeting questions for the meeting in advance at www.proxyvote.com	

	•	You may submit live questions during the meeting at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019	

For more information about voting and attending the meeting, see “Information About the Meeting,” beginning on page 66.

3

TABLE OF CONTENTS
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE
Governance Highlights
We are committed to best practices in corporate governance as are appropriate and in the best long-term interest of our Company. Some of our key corporate governance practices are summarized below, with further information provided in this proxy statement.
Independent Oversight
	•	Eight out of ten director nominees are independent	

	•	Independent Lead Director with clearly defined and robust responsibilities; Lead Independent Director is selected by independent directors	

	•	Regular executive sessions of independent directors at Board and Committee meetings	

	•	100% independent Board Committees, with strong Committee mandates	

	•	Active Board oversight of the Company’s strategy and risk management	

	•	Board and Committees may hire outside advisors independent of management	

Board Skills and Qualifications
	•	Regular Board refreshment and mix of tenure of directors, with two new directors added in 2019 in connection with comprehensive review process	

	•	Diverse backgrounds, ages and skill sets, with a view to making changes as needed to continue to add value and meet strategic needs of UNFI	

	•	Diverse gender and ethnicity	

	•	Several directors have deep industry expertise	

	•	Annual Board and Committee self-evaluations and individual director performance reviews, all facilitated by a third party for 2019-2020	

	•	Mandatory retirement age of 75	

	•	Orientation program for new directors and ongoing director education programs for all directors	

	•	Limitations on other board memberships	

	•	Directors must notify the Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee in the case of any change in principal occupation or business association, and before accepting any new commitments involving other businesses, non-profit entities or governmental units	

Good Governance Practices
	•	Recent comprehensive review of governance policies and Committee charters, begun in September 2018 and continuing as needed to update and integrate governance practices for the combined company	

	•	Restrictions on hedging or pledging of Company stock by directors and executive officers	

	•	Recoupment (“clawback”) policy for executives in the event of a financial restatement or inaccurate performance metrics, which was strengthened and expanded in October 2018 to include an inimical conduct clause	

	•	Director and executive stock ownership policies requiring meaningful levels of ownership, expanded to include more senior officers and more stringent requirements in October 2018	

	•	Recently revised and strengthened policies restricting trading by insiders, including adoption of discussion-based pre-clearance process	

	•	Long-standing commitment to sustainability and corporate social responsibility, now under direct oversight of the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”)	

	•	Stockholder engagement initiatives undertaken for general business and for governance policies and practices, including executive compensation, with permanent outreach program established as of the summer of 2018 - 2019	

4

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Stockholder Protections
	•	Annual election of all directors	

	•	Majority vote and director resignation policy for directors in uncontested elections	

	•	Bylaws provide proxy access right for stockholders (3% ownership threshold continuously held for 3 years/2 director nominees or 20% of the Board/20 stockholder aggregation limit)	

	•	Stockholder rights to call special meeting for stockholders owning at least 25% of the outstanding shares	

	•	One class of shares, with each share entitled to one vote	

	•	No poison pill	

We maintain a corporate governance page on our corporate UNFI website that includes key information about our corporate governance initiatives and our Code of Conduct. The corporate governance page can be found at www.unfi.com, by clicking on “Investors—Overview” and then on “Governance”. Copies of our Corporate Governance Principles, our Code of Conduct, our Social and Environmental Policy and the charters for each of the Board’s Committees can be found on our website. We revised and updated each of these documents in fiscal 2019 and (in the case of the Compensation Committee charter and the Code of Conduct) fiscal 2020, in connection with our ongoing comprehensive review of our governance practices. Information contained on our website is not incorporated by reference in this proxy statement or considered to be part of this document.
Director Independence
Our Corporate Governance Principles require a majority of the members of the Board to be independent directors as such term is defined in the New York Stock Exchange (“NYSE”) listing standards. The Board, upon the recommendation of the Nominating and Governance Committee, has determined that eight of its ten current members are independent. Our eight independent directors are Eric F. Artz, Ann Torre Bates, Denise M. Clark, Daphne J. Dufresne, James P. Heffernan, James Muehlbauer, Peter A. Roy and Jack Stahl. Michael S. Funk, one of our co-founders, was an employee until January 1, 2019 and Steven L. Spinner is our employee and CEO, and therefore they are not independent directors.
Our Corporate Governance Principles and the charter for each of the Board’s standing Committees—the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Governance Committee—require all members of such Committees to be independent within the meaning of the NYSE listing standards and the SEC’s rules. The charter of the Audit Committee also requires each of its members to meet the definition of independence under Section 10A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), and the SEC’s rules thereunder. The charter of the Compensation Committee requires each of its members to be a non-employee director within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act.
Lead Independent Director
The Lead Independent Director is elected annually by the independent directors of the Board. In September 2019, the independent directors appointed Mr. Roy to serve as the Board’s Lead Independent Director. In accordance with our Corporate Governance Principles, the Lead Independent Director must be independent. The Lead Independent Director is responsible for coordinating the activities of the other independent directors and for performing such other duties and responsibilities as the Board may determine from time to time, including:
	•	Serving as a liaison between the independent directors and the Chair and CEO;	

	•	Providing input to the Board and the Nominating and Governance Committee on the membership of various committees;	

	•	Advising and assisting the chairs of the Board’s committees in fulfilling such individuals’ roles and responsibilities;	

	•	Advising the Chair of the Board as to an appropriate schedule of, and agenda for, the Board’s meetings and including the Board’s input into the agenda for the Board’s meetings;	

5

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	•	Leading the independent directors in their role in the annual evaluation of the performance of the CEO, and overseeing the process for CEO succession;	

	•	Consulting with the Chair of the Board regarding the retention of advisors and consultants who report directly to the Board;	

	•	Acting as the chair of regular and special Board meetings when the Chair is unable to preside; and	

	•	Calling meetings of, developing agendas for, and serving as chair of the executive sessions of the Board’s independent directors.	

A description of the duties of the Lead Independent Director is included in the Corporate Governance Principles, a copy of which can be found in the governance section of our website at www.unfi.com.
Board Leadership Structure
The Board is currently led by the Chair of the Board, Mr. Spinner, and by the Lead Independent Director, Mr. Roy. Our Corporate Governance Principles do not require the Chair of the Board to be independent and do not specify whether the positions of Chair of the Board and the CEO must be separated. The Board regularly considers the appropriate leadership structure for the Company and has concluded that the Company and its stockholders are best served by the Board retaining discretion to determine whether the same individual should serve as both CEO and Chair of the Board, or whether the roles should be separated. The Board believes that it is important to retain the flexibility to make this determination at any point in time based on what it believes will provide the best leadership structure for the Company, based on the circumstances at such time. In September 2019, the Board chose to appoint a new Lead Independent Director to lead the Board with Mr. Spinner. Previously, James P. Heffernan had served as Lead Independent Director.
The Board believes that having Mr. Spinner serve as both Chairman and CEO, coupled with strong independent director leadership, including the Lead Independent Director, is the most appropriate leadership structure for the Company at this time, for several reasons. Having a single person fulfill the roles of Chair and CEO promotes decisive leadership, establishes clear accountability and enhances our ability to communicate with a single and consistent voice to stockholders, employees and other stakeholders. Together with our Lead Independent Director and in consultation with the chairs of the Board’s various standing committees, Mr. Spinner is well-positioned to set the Board’s agenda and provide leadership as to the strategic, compliance, and risk matters subject to the Board’s oversight. With over 30 years of operational and leadership experience with distributors of food and non-food products, Mr. Spinner has exceptional industry knowledge, which the Board believes is critical for the chair of a board of a company in an evolving industry, one that has undergone significant change in particular over the past eight years. The Board also noted Mr. Spinner’s strong performance as a leader. Mr. Spinner has most recently brought his industry knowledge and leadership skills to bear in integrating the business of Supervalu with our Company. At present, the Board believes that combining the roles of Chair and CEO, along with having a Lead Independent Director vested with key duties and responsibilities (as discussed above) and the Board’s standing committees consisting of and being chaired by independent directors (as discussed below), provides a formal structure for strong independent oversight of our management team. We plan to continue to examine our corporate governance policies and leadership structures on an ongoing basis so that they continue to meet our Company’s evolving needs.
Risk Oversight
The Board has overall responsibility for risk oversight. The Board exercises its oversight responsibilities with respect to strategic, operational and competitive risks, as well as risks related to the planning for succession of our CEO and other members of senior management. The Board has delegated responsibility for the oversight of certain risks to its committees. The Audit Committee and full Board receive management’s quarterly Enterprise Risk Management and Risk Committee reports and the Audit Committee discusses significant financial risk exposures and the steps management has taken to monitor, control, and report such exposures with management, the Company’s internal audit department and our independent auditor. The Compensation Committee is responsible for developing and maintaining compensation policies and programs that do not encourage our executives to take unnecessary and excessive risks that could threaten our long-term value. The Nominating and Governance Committee oversees our compliance and environmental, social and governance programs. Other committees address risk on an ad hoc basis, as appropriate. All committees report to the full

6

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Board as appropriate, including when a matter rises to the level of a material or enterprise-level risk. Certain risks are overseen by the full Board directly, such as strategic, cyber, other operational and macro-environment risks. We believe the division of risk management responsibilities described above is an effective approach for addressing the risks facing our Company.
Compensation Risk
Our Compensation Committee charter requires the Compensation Committee to assess, on an annual basis, whether the Company’s compensation policies and practices encourage the Company’s executive officers or other key employees to take unnecessary and excessive risks that could threaten the value of the Company. The Compensation Committee believes that our compensation policies do not encourage the taking of unnecessary and excessive risks. Our compensation and governance practices are designed to align the interests of our executive officers with the interests of stockholders and the achievement of the Company’s performance objectives. For example:
	•	A substantial portion of our executive officers’ compensation is “at risk,” including compensation paid in the form of common stock;	

	•	Total executive officer compensation is substantially weighted to long-term equity half of which is tied to longer-term performance targets (and we recently extended these targets from two- to three-year targets;	

	•	The short-term bonus program has established performance metrics (adjusted EBITDA and adjusted EPS) that are long-term growth drivers;	

	•	We set a maximum level of compensation; there is no uncapped compensation for our executive officers in any element of executive compensation;	

	•	Our executive officers are required to maintain certain levels of stock ownership, which are tested each year based on the then-current stock price of our common stock;	

	•	Our executive officers are subject to restrictions on hedging and pledging shares of Company common stock; and	

	•	Performance-based compensation is subject to recoupment in the event of a restatement of the Company’s financial statements or a material inaccuracy in the performance metrics used to measure performance-based compensation.	

Anti-Hedging and Insider Trading Policies
Our Stock Ownership Guidelines and our Policy Regarding Trading in Company Securities (“Insider Trading Policy”) include prohibitions against speculative trading activities in relation to Company securities. Senior employees, including executive officers, and non-employee directors are strictly prohibited from entering into any transaction that would operate as a hedge against their ownership position of stock or that would hedge against the financial effect of their building up stock ownership to reach the requirements set forth in our Stock Ownership Guidelines. Under our Insider Trading Policy, directors, certain employees (including executive officers) and other individuals with access to material non-public information about the Company are prohibited from engaging in transactions in Company securities during blackout periods (other than in accordance with a pre-approved Rule 10b5-1 trading plan), and such persons are required to pre-clear (through discussion) any transactions in Company securities with a member of our securities department. Under our policy governing 10b5-1 trading plans, we permit all directors and employees, including executive officers, to enter into 10b5-1 plans. All plans must have a 30-day “cooling-off” period between entering into a plan and the start of trading under that plan, and no plan may be shorter than six months or longer than 18 months.
Committees of the Board of Directors
The Board currently has three standing committees: the Compensation Committee, the Audit Committee and the Nominating and Governance Committee. Upon recommendation of the Nominating and Governance Committee, the full Board appoints members of each committee. Each committee is responsible for appointing its chair.

7

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee establishes or approves all policies and procedures related to our human resources function with respect to our executive officers, including employee compensation, incentive programs, and the 401(k) Plan, and administers our stock incentive plans. Additionally, this committee evaluates and establishes the respective compensation of our executive officers on an individual basis, including our CEO and Chief Financial Officer (“CFO”). The Compensation Committee also reviews the compensation of certain other members of our senior management team and recommends to the Board the compensation for our non-employee directors. For a description of the role of the Compensation Committee, its consultants and management in setting executive compensation, please see “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—How We Make Decisions Regarding Executive Pay.” The Compensation Committee approves our compensation discussion and analysis included in our annual proxy statements. The Compensation Committee oversees our leadership development and management succession planning, as well as our diversity initiatives.
The agenda for meetings of the Compensation Committee is determined by its Chair with the assistance of our CEO, CFO, Chief Human Resources Officer (“CHRO”) and General Counsel and Secretary. Compensation Committee meetings are regularly attended by the Chairman of the Board and CEO, the CFO, the CHRO and the General Counsel. At certain meetings during fiscal 2019, the Compensation Committee met in executive session. The Compensation Committee’s Chair reports the committee’s recommendations on executive compensation to the Board. Independent advisors and our finance, human resources, benefits and legal departments support the Compensation Committee in its duties and may be delegated authority to fulfill certain administrative duties regarding the compensation programs. The Compensation Committee has authority under its charter to retain, approve fees for (and, as may be necessary or advisable, change or terminate) a compensation consultant, legal counsel or other advisor as it deems necessary to assist in the fulfillment of its responsibilities. The Compensation Committee annually evaluates the independence of its consultants and assesses their performance pursuant to a pre-approval policy.
The Compensation Committee’s charter is available on our website, www.unfi.com. The charter was most recently amended in September 2019. The Compensation Committee held six meetings during fiscal 2019. The current members of the Compensation Committee are Messrs. Heffernan (chair), Artz and Stahl, and Ms. Dufresne, each of whom is an independent director under the SEC and NYSE rules applicable to compensation committee members.
Audit Committee. The Audit Committee is responsible for monitoring the integrity of our financial reporting process and systems of internal controls and compliance regarding finance and accounting; monitoring the independence and performance of our independent registered public accounting firm; and overseeing our internal audit department. Among the Audit Committee’s duties are to review the results and scope of the audit and other services provided by our independent registered public accounting firm.
The Audit Committee’s charter is available on our website, www.unfi.com. The charter was most recently amended in October 2018. The Audit Committee held eight meetings during fiscal 2019. The current members of the Audit Committee are Ms. Bates (chair) and Messrs. Heffernan, Muehlbauer and Stahl, each of whom is an independent director under SEC rules and the NYSE listing standards applicable to audit committee members. The Board has determined that Ms. Bates and Messrs. Heffernan, Muehlbauer and Stahl are audit committee financial experts, as defined by the rules and regulations of the SEC.
Nominating and Governance Committee. The Nominating and Governance Committee is responsible for developing, reviewing and recommending to the Board for adoption our Corporate Governance Principles; identifying and nominating candidates for election to the Board; assessing and making recommendations to the Board regarding the size and composition of the Board and the size, composition, scope of authority, responsibilities and reporting obligations of each of the Board’s committees; assisting the Board in conducting performance reviews of the Board and its committees and members; and other duties and responsibilities. The Nominating and Governance Committee is also responsible for reviewing related party transactions under our Related Party Transaction Policy and oversees certain compliance matters under our Code of Conduct that are not related to finance or accounting (which are overseen by the Audit Committee).
For information regarding the director nomination process undertaken by the Nominating and Governance Committee, please refer to “PROPOSAL 1—ELECTION OF DIRECTORS—Nomination of Directors.”

8

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The Nominating and Governance Committee’s charter is available on our website, www.unfi.com. The charter was most recently amended in October 2018. The Nominating and Governance Committee held six meetings during fiscal 2019. The current members of the Nominating and Governance Committee are Mmes. Clark (chair) and Dufresne and Messrs. Roy and Muehlbauer, each of whom is an independent director.
Board Meetings
During fiscal 2019, the Board met 11 times and following many of the Board’s meetings, the independent directors met in executive session without the presence of management (including meetings conducted by telephone conference). All directors attended at least 75% of the aggregate meetings of the Board and of the committees on which they served. We encourage each member of the Board to attend our annual meetings of stockholders. All of our directors attended the 2019 annual meeting through the virtual annual meeting.
Stockholder Engagement
Stockholder engagement is an important and regular part of the Company’s strategy to make sure that the Board and management are aware of and respond to stockholder input on a broad spectrum of business and governance matters. Each of management, our Lead Independent Director, and the Chair of our Compensation Committee have participated in discussions with stockholders as part of our efforts to gain an understanding of stockholder views. For the second consecutive year, the Company reached out to a greater number of investors than in past years. Management found its outreach efforts in 2018 and 2019 to be very helpful in understanding our investors’ perspectives on various business and governance matters and intends to maintain ongoing discussions with a large number of investors each year.
Topics of discussion included corporate governance, specifically Board refreshment and Board leadership structure, updates regarding the acquisition and integration of Supervalu, components of our executive compensation, of which many investors mentioned the improvements made in response to our stockholder engagement last year, and our sustainability and philanthropy programs. Stockholders were supportive of our efforts to strengthen our existing corporate governance policies and were pleased with our efforts regarding Board refreshment.
Board Evaluation and Refreshment
Our Board regularly evaluates its composition, assessing individual director’s skills, qualifications and experience to align the overall Board composition to best meet the needs of the Company’s evolving long-term business strategy. Each year, the Board assesses the directors to be nominated at the annual meeting. The Board uses a skills matrix to assess the different contributions, background and experience of each director. The Nominating and Governance Committee considers prospective candidates and identifies appropriate individuals for the Board’s further consideration. The Nominating and Governance Committee also assesses the proper mix of skills and expertise for directors serving on the Board’s committees. In September 2019, the Board, upon the recommendation of the Nominating and Governance Committee, revised the composition of the Audit and Compensation Committees. The current composition of each committee is disclosed above.
With the acquisition of Supervalu, the Board considered the appropriate size of the Board and determined that it should be expanded to add individuals with varying skills, qualifications and experience. After a thorough Board evaluation process, which included engaging a third-party to conduct interviews and surveys of each Board member, working with a third-party consulting firm, the Nominating and Governance Committee successfully identified two candidates possessing the desired mix of expertise and background to complement the Board’s then-existing skills and experience. The Board appointed James Muehlbauer in April 2019 and Jack Stahl in June 2019 to serve as directors of the Board in recognition of their extensive financial and strategic backgrounds, as well as executive leadership experience. Each of them was appointed to the Audit Committee, while Mr. Muehlbauer also serves on the Nominating and Governance Committee and Mr. Stahl also serves on the Compensation Committee. In September 2019, the Board appointed Mr. Roy as Lead Independent Director to further its efforts of rotation of key Board leadership roles and appointed a new Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee, Ms. Clark.
The Board has three directors who have served for more than 10 years, in addition to our CEO, while the remaining directors have served for six or fewer years, with two new directors as of 2019. The overall average tenure of the Board is under eight years.

9

TABLE OF CONTENTS
While the Board does not have a formal diversity policy, the Board is in fact diverse in gender and ethnic background, as well as having a broad range of experience. Three out of ten directors are female. Our youngest director is 47 and our oldest director is 73. The Board is highly committed to the Company, as indicated by the high attendance rate for each Board and committee meeting held during fiscal 2019 and prior years.
Sustainability
The Company has long been committed to incorporating environmentally sustainable and socially responsible practices into its business operations. This commitment is described in our Social and Environmental Responsibility Policy, which is available on our website, www.unfi.com. Under its charter, our Nominating and Governance Committee has direct oversight of our policies and strategies addressing environmental, social and governmental matters, including sustainability, corporate responsibility and political contributions, and is responsible for reporting to the Board on such matters at least annually.
Food waste is a key concern for our business. We have committed to reporting annually on our food waste diversion efforts, beginning in 2020, including certain estimated information on the amount of food sent to landfills or cycled through other waste diversion methods, and an estimate of greenhouse gas emissions avoided through our waste diversion programs. This information will be extrapolated through various auditing and testing procedures undertaken by the Company in 2019.
In addition, we are commencing a review of our sustainability programs to determine where we have opportunities to make enhancements that will drive greater value for the communities we serve and our broader business. We expect to complete this review in 2020.
We expect to release our 2019 Corporate Responsibility Report in the coming months, which will include more details on how we serve our communities, employees, and the environment. When issued, the report will be available on the “Sustainability” section of our website.

10

TABLE OF CONTENTS
PROPOSAL 1—ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
Directors and Nominees for Director
The Board currently consists of ten directors, each of whose terms will expire at the 2019 annual meeting.
Mmes. Bates, Clark and Dufresne and Messrs. Artz, Funk, Heffernan, Muehlbauer, Roy, Spinner and Stahl have been nominated to stand for election as directors at the 2019 annual meeting, to hold office until the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2020 and until their successors are elected and qualified. Each nominee has indicated his or her willingness to continue to serve if elected by our stockholders. If any nominee should be unable to serve, the person acting under the proxy may vote the proxy for a substitute nominee. We have no reason to believe any of the nominees will be unable to serve if elected.
We have described below information concerning the business experience and qualifications, and the age as of October 21, 2019, of each of our director nominees.
The Board unanimously recommends that stockholders vote “FOR” each of the director nominees. Proxies received by the Board will be voted “FOR” each of the nominees unless a contrary choice is specified in the proxy.
NOMINEES FOR ELECTION AS DIRECTORS FOR A TERM EXPIRING IN 2020
Eric F. Artz, age 51, has served as a member of the Board since October 2015. Mr. Artz is a member of the Compensation Committee. Mr. Artz has served as President and Chief Executive Officer, and member of the board of directors, of Recreational Equipment, Inc. (“REI”) since May 2019. He served as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of REI from August 2014 to May 2019. In addition to this role, Mr. Artz also served as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of REI from May 2012 to December 2015. Prior to REI, Mr. Artz served as Chief Financial Officer for Urban Outfitters, Inc. from February 2010 to April 2012. From August 1992 until January 2010, Mr. Artz served in various positions of increasing responsibility at VF Corporation.
Mr. Artz’s professional experience brings valuable knowledge and insight to our Board. The Board values his experience as a Chief Executive Officer, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer, which provides him with valuable knowledge and insight regarding operations of retailers as well as the background and experience in overseeing the audits of financial statements, communicating with independent auditors and assisting with the general oversight of accounting and financial reporting processes.
Ann Torre Bates, age 61, has served as a member of the Board since October 2013. Ms. Bates serves as the Chair of the Audit Committee. Ms. Bates has served as a member of the board of directors of Ares Capital Corporation since 2010 and held a directorship at Allied Capital Corporation until it was acquired by Ares Capital Corporation in 2010. Ms. Bates also serves as director or trustee of 17 investment companies in the Franklin Templeton Group of mutual funds. Ms. Bates was a strategic and financial consultant from 1997 to 2012. From 1995 to 1997, Ms. Bates served as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of NHP, Inc., a national real estate services firm. Ms. Bates previously served as a member of the board of directors of Navient Corporation from April 2014 to August 2016, and she served on the board of directors of Navient’s predecessor, SLM Corporations, from 1997 to 2014.
Ms. Bates’ professional experience and service on other boards brings valuable knowledge and insight to our Board. The Board values her experience serving on audit committees, which provide her with the background and experience in overseeing the audits of financial statements, communicating with independent auditors and assisting with the general oversight of accounting and financial reporting processes.
Denise M. Clark, age 61, has served as a member of the Board since February 2013. Ms. Clark serves as the Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee. Since October 2018, Ms. Clark has served as a member of the Board of Directors of Caesers Entertainment Corporation and also serves as a member of its Compensation Committee. Ms. Clark served as Senior Vice President and Global Chief Information Officer for The Estée Lauder Companies Inc. from November 2012 until her retirement in March 2017. Prior to that role, Ms. Clark served as Senior Vice President and Chief Information Officer for Hasbro Inc. from October 2007 to November 2012. Ms. Clark also served at Mattel, Inc., where she was Global Chief Technology Officer and later Chief Information Officer for the Fisher Price brand between January 2000 and February 2007. Ms. Clark’s

11

TABLE OF CONTENTS
previous experience includes two other consumer goods companies, Warner Music Group, formerly a division of Time Warner Inc., and Apple Inc. Ms. Clark has over 20 years of experience in the delivery of enterprise resource planning, digital platforms and innovative business transformation initiatives.
Ms. Clark’s extensive background, particularly her expertise involving information technology, allows her to provide the Board valuable guidance on our strategic initiatives, especially as it relates to information technology solutions.
Daphne J. Dufresne, age 47, has served as a member of the Board since October 2016. Ms. Dufresne is a member of the Compensation Committee and Nominating and Governance Committee. Ms. Dufresne has been a Managing Partner of GenNx360 Capital Partners since January 2017. Ms. Dufresne was previously a Managing Director of RLJ Equity Partners, a private equity fund, from December 2005 to June 2016. Ms. Dufresne participated in building the RLJ investment team, raising capital to fund its operations and constructing a partnership with The Carlyle Group, a global private equity firm. Prior to that role, Ms. Dufresne was a Venture Partner during 2005 with Parish Capital Advisors, an investment fund for emerging and experienced institutional investors and a Principal from 1999 to 2005 at Weston Presidio Capital, a private equity organization. She also served as Associate Director in 1997 in the Bank of Scotland’s Structured Finance Group. Ms. Dufresne has been a director of Condor Hospitality Trust, Inc. since June 2015, and was appointed chair in May 2019.
Ms. Dufresne’s professional experience, including her role as an equity investor for over 23 years, brings valuable knowledge and insight to our Board. Ms. Dufresne is very familiar with conducting due diligence, negotiating purchase and sale agreements and leading the board during these processes. She possesses experience in owning and managing enterprises like our Company and is familiar with corporate finance, strategic business planning activity and general issues involving various types of stockholders.
Michael S. Funk, age 65, has been a member of the Board since February 1996 and served as Chair of the Board from January 2003 to December 2003, and again from September 2008 to December 2016. Mr. Funk served as our President and Chief Executive Officer from October 2005 to September 2008. Mr. Funk also served as Vice Chair of the Board from February 1996 until December 2002, as our Chief Executive Officer from December 1999 until December 2002 and as our President from October 1996 until December 1999. From its inception in July 1976 until April 2001, Mr. Funk served as President of Mountain People’s Warehouse, Inc., now known as United Natural Foods West, Inc., one of our wholly-owned subsidiaries.
Mr. Funk’s extensive knowledge of our industry and our historical operations, as well as his past service as our Chief Executive Officer, brings to the Board valuable insight into the core operations of our Company and a deep understanding of the natural and organic products distribution business. His institutional knowledge of all operational aspects of our business resulting from his long-term involvement with our Company is valuable to the Board.
James P. Heffernan, age 73, has served as a member of the Board since March 2000. Mr. Heffernan serves as Chair of the Compensation Committee and as a member of the Audit Committee, and until September 2019, served as the Lead Independent Director. Mr. Heffernan has served as a Director of Jason Industries, Inc. since August 2013 and served as a Director of Command Security Corp. from October 2010 until February 2019. Mr. Heffernan previously served as Vice Chairman and Trustee of the New York Racing Association from November 1998 until 2012, a member of the Board of Directors of Solutia, Inc. from February 2008 until July 2012, and a member of the Board of Directors of Columbia Gas System, Inc. from January 1993 until November 2000.
Mr. Heffernan’s overall professional experience, together with his other board service, has provided him with the background and experience of board processes, function, compensation practices and oversight of management that are valuable to the Board.
James Muehlbauer, age 58, has served as a member of the Board of Directors since April 2019. Mr. Muehlbauer serves as a member of the Audit Committee and Nominating and Governance Committee. Mr. Muehlbauer served as the Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Administrative Officer for The Valspar Corporation from 2013 to 2017. Prior to that role, Mr. Muehlbauer served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Best Buy Co., Inc. from 2007 to 2013.

12

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Mr. Muehlbauer’s extensive finance, commercial and leadership experience with complex, multinational organizations provide him with background and experience in strategic planning, financial oversight, and large-scale business transformations. Mr. Muehlbauer’s knowledge and experience in broad strategic transitions and large-scale integration efforts are a valuable addition to our Board.
Peter A. Roy, age 63, has served as a member of the Board since June 2007 and as the Lead Independent Director since September 2019. Mr. Roy is a member of the Nominating and Governance Committee. Mr. Roy is an entrepreneur and since 1999 has been a strategic advisor to North Castle Partners, a small cap consumer private equity firm. In connection with his role as a strategic advisor to North Castle Partners, Mr. Roy served on the boards of Avalon Natural Products, Inc., Naked Juice Company and Applegate Farms. From 1993 to 1998, Mr. Roy served as President of Whole Foods Market, Inc. and, for five years prior to that, served as President of that company’s West Coast Region.
Mr. Roy’s experience as the President of Whole Foods Market, Inc. allows him to provide the Board essential insight and guidance into the day-to-day operations of natural and organic products retailers, including our largest customer. In addition, his experience in the healthy lifestyle industry helps the Board maintain its focus on our core values, including our sustainability goals.
Steven L. Spinner, age 59, has served as Chairman of the Board since December 2016 and as our Chief Executive Officer and as a member of the Board since September 2008. He also served as our President from September 2008 until August 2018. Prior to joining the Company in September 2008, Mr. Spinner served as a director and as Chief Executive Officer of Performance Food Group Company (“PFG”) from October 2006 to May 2008, when PFG was acquired by affiliates of The Blackstone Group and Wellspring Capital Management. Mr. Spinner previously had served as PFG’s President and Chief Operating Officer beginning in May 2005. Mr. Spinner served as PFG’s Senior Vice President and Chief Executive Officer—Broadline Division from February 2002 to May 2005 and as PFG’s Broadline Division President from August 2001 to February 2002. Mr. Spinner has served as a Director of ArcBest Corporation, a holding company of businesses providing integrated logistics solution, since July 2011 and as its Lead Independent Director since April 2016.
Mr. Spinner’s extensive experience of over 30 years in the wholesale food distribution business, including having held executive management positions with major distribution businesses in the United States, brings valuable insight to the Board beyond the knowledge and insight he brings from being our President and Chief Executive Officer.
Jack Stahl, age 66, has served as a member of our Board since June 2019. Mr. Stahl serves on the Compensation Committee and the Audit Committee. Mr. Stahl has served as a member of the Board and the Lead Director of Catalent, Inc., a contract manufacturing and development company for drugs, biologics and consumer health products since August 2014. Mr. Stahl served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Revlon Inc., a multinational cosmetics, skin care, fragrance and personal care company, from 2002 until his retirement in 2006. Prior to joining Revlon, Mr. Stahl served as President and Chief Operating Officer of The Coca-Cola Company from 2000 to 2001, after previously serving in various management positions of increasing responsibility, including Chief Financial Officer, during a tenure with Coca-Cola which began in 1979. Today, Mr. Stahl also serves on the Board of Advantage Solutions LLC, a leading provider of technology-enabled sales and marketing business solutions, and on the U.S. board of advisors of CVC Capital, a private equity firm. Additionally, he formerly served on the Boards of Schering Plough Corporation, Dr Pepper Snapple Group, Saks, Inc., Coty Inc. and Ahold Delhaize, and was chairman of the board of managers of New Avon LLC.
Mr. Stahl has extensive leadership and significant Board experience. Mr. Stahl has a long-term record of profit and value driving performance in both stable and turnaround operating environments; and significant experience with complex, large, and dynamic organizations. At The Coca-Cola Company and Revlon, he gained significant skills and general management experience in building brands, maximizing customer relationships, and reducing costs.
Majority Vote Standard for Election of Directors
Our Bylaws provide for a majority voting standard for the election of directors in an uncontested election. If the number of nominees exceeds the number of directors to be elected in an election (a contested election), directors will be elected by a plurality standard. When the number of nominees does not exceed the number of directors to be elected (an uncontested election), however, as is the case at this year’s Annual Meeting, our

13

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Bylaws require each of the directors to be elected by a majority of the votes cast (that is, the number of shares voted “for” a director must exceed the number of shares voted “against” that director). If a nominee who is serving as a director is not elected at the annual meeting, under Delaware law the director would continue to serve on the Board as a “holdover director.” However, under our Bylaws, any director who fails to be elected must offer to tender his or her resignation to the Board. The Nominating and Governance Committee would then make a recommendation to the Board whether to accept or reject the resignation, or whether other action should be taken. The Board will act on the Nominating and Governance Committee’s recommendation and publicly disclose its decision and the rationale behind it within 90 days from the date the election results are certified. The director who offers to tender his or her resignation will not participate in the Board’s decision or the Nominating and Governance Committee’s deliberations (if the director is a member of that committee). All nominees for election as directors at the 2019 annual meeting are currently serving on the Board.
Nomination of Directors
The Nominating and Governance Committee reviews the qualifications of every person recommended as a nominee to the Board, including from third-party firms, to determine whether the recommended nominees are qualified to serve on the Board. The Nominating and Governance Committee has adopted standards by which it identifies nominees and determines if nominees are qualified to serve on the Board. The Nominating and Governance Committee evaluates recommended nominees in accordance with the following criteria:
	•	Personal characteristics. The Nominating and Governance Committee considers the personal characteristics of each nominee, including the nominee’s integrity, accountability, ability to make informed judgments, financial literacy, professionalism and willingness to meaningfully contribute to the Board (including by possessing the ability to communicate persuasively and address difficult issues). In addition, the Nominating and Governance Committee evaluates whether the nominee’s previous experience reflects a willingness to establish and meet high standards of performance, both for him or herself and for others.	

	•	Core Competencies. The Nominating and Governance Committee considers whether the nominee’s knowledge and experience would contribute to the Board possessing certain core competencies. The Nominating and Governance Committee believes that the Board, as a whole, should possess competencies in accounting and finance, business judgment, management best practices, senior leadership, crisis response, industry knowledge, strategy and vision, and broad-scale transition and transformation.	

	•	Board Independence. The Nominating and Governance Committee considers whether the nominee would qualify as “independent” under SEC rules and the NYSE listing standards.	

	•	Director Commitment. The Nominating and Governance Committee expects that each of our directors will prepare for and actively participate in meetings of the Board and its committees, provide advice and counsel to our management, develop a broad knowledge of our business and industry and, with respect to an incumbent director, maintain the expertise that led the Nominating and Governance Committee to initially select the director as a nominee. The Nominating and Governance Committee evaluates each nominee on his or her ability to provide this level of commitment if elected to the Board.	

	•	Additional Considerations. Each nominee also is evaluated based on the overall needs of the Board and the diversity of experience he or she can bring to the Board, whether in terms of specialized knowledge, skills or expertise. Although we do not have a formal policy regarding the consideration of diversity in identifying director nominees, the Nominating and Governance Committee strives to nominate directors with a variety of complementary skills so that, as a group, the Board will possess the appropriate talent, skills and expertise to oversee our businesses and add value to strategic plans and initiatives.	

Following this evaluation, the Nominating and Governance Committee will ultimately make recommendations for membership on the Board and review such recommendations with the Board, which will decide whether to invite or appoint the candidate to be a nominee for election to the Board.

14

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Stockholder Director Recommendations and Proxy Access
Stockholder Director Recommendations. The Nominating and Governance Committee evaluates nominees recommended by stockholders on the same basis as nominees recommended by any other sources, including determining whether the candidate is qualified to serve on the Board based on the qualitative standards described above. To be considered by the Nominating and Governance Committee, a stockholder who wishes to recommend a director nominee must follow the procedures in our Bylaws related to director nominations described under “OTHER MATTERS—Stockholder Proposals for the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.” Written notice must be delivered or sent by first class U.S. mail addressed to Corporate Secretary, United Natural Foods, Inc., 313 Iron Horse Way, Providence, RI 02908.
Proxy Access. We have also adopted a proxy access provision in our Bylaws that permits a stockholder, or a group of up to 20 stockholders, owning continuously for at least three years, shares of our stock representing an aggregate of at least 3% of the voting power entitled to vote in the election of directors, to nominate and include in our proxy materials director nominees, provided that the stockholder(s), the nominee(s), and the notice satisfy the requirements in our Bylaws. The number of potential proxy access nominees nominated by all eligible stockholders shall not exceed the greater of (A) two or (B) 20% of the directors then in office. Under our Bylaws, to be timely, notice of proxy access director nominations must be received by our Corporate Secretary at the address specified above no earlier than 150 days and no later than 120 days prior to the first anniversary of the date the Company mailed its proxy statement for the preceding year’s annual meeting; provided, however, that if (A) the annual meeting is not within 30 days before or after the anniversary date of the preceding year’s annual meeting, or (B) no annual meeting was held during the preceding year, to be timely the stockholder notice must be received no later than 120 days prior to such annual meeting or, if later, the tenth day after the day on which notice of the date of the meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the annual meeting is first made, whichever occurs first.
Communication with the Board of Directors
Our stockholders may communicate directly with the Board. All communications should be in written form and directed to Corporate Secretary, United Natural Foods, Inc., 313 Iron Horse Way, Providence, RI 02908, who will forward such communications to the appropriate party. All correspondence will be compiled and summarized by the Corporate Secretary and periodically submitted to the Board or individual directors. The Corporate Secretary may also forward certain correspondence elsewhere within the Company for review by a subject matter expert and response, as appropriate.

15

TABLE OF CONTENTS
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
The Board and the Compensation Committee review and determine compensation for our non-employee directors, based in part on a review of the annual Director Compensation Survey prepared by the National Association of Corporate Directors as well as with the input from the Compensation Committee’s independent consultant, Semler Brossy Consulting Group, LLC (“Semler Brossy”). The Compensation Committee and the Board believe that we should fairly compensate non-employee directors for work required in a company of our size and scope and that compensation should align the non-employee directors’ interests with the long-term interest of our stockholders. Our non-employee director stock ownership guidelines, which are discussed in greater detail below, are also designed to align the interests of our non-employee directors with those of our stockholders. Mr. Spinner, our CEO, does not receive compensation for his service on the Board, including in his capacity as Chair of the Board.
Non-Employee Director Compensation
The components of our non-employee director compensation are annual cash retainers and awards of time-based restricted stock units (“RSUs”). Each non-employee director is also reimbursed for direct expenses (e.g. travel, hotel, and meals) incurred in connection with his or her attendance at meetings of the Board and its committees. Effective in calendar 2019, we put in place a new director compensation program, described below. In addition, in February 2019, the Compensation Committee approved certain policies regarding the proration of director compensation. A new director who is appointed between meetings will receive their first member retainer at the next quarterly period after their appointment, and such retainer will be increased by a prorated amount based on the number of days of service by the director prior to the quarter after their appointment, over the total number of days of the relevant period between Board meetings in which their service began. They will also receive the Board and committee chair retainer, if applicable, paid in advance for service from the first quarter after their appointment through the next quarterly period. Accordingly, Messrs. Muehlbauer and Stahl received prorated compensation for their services on the Board and certain committees beginning in April 2019 and June 2019, respectively.
Effective for calendar 2019, each non-employee director received the following compensation (as applicable):
	•	Annual cash retainer of:	

	○	$90,000 for serving as a director;	

	○	$30,000 for serving as the chair of the Audit Committee;	

	○	$20,000 for serving as chair of the Compensation Committee; and	

	○	$15,000 for serving as chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee.	

	•	Annual equity grants of RSUs having a value, based on the stock price on the date of grant, of (without duplication):	

	○	$162,000 for serving as a director; and	

	○	an additional $50,000 for serving as Lead Independent Director.	

In calendar year 2018, our directors received aggregate annual and quarterly cash retainers of $56,000 and an equity grant of $162,000. In addition, chairs of the Compensation Committee and Nominating and Governance Committee received an additional $8,000 annual cash retainer, the chair of the Audit Committee received an additional $15,000 annual cash retainer and an additional equity award of $28,000, and the Lead Independent Director received an additional $22,000 annual cash retainer and an additional equity award of $236,000. With respect to equity awards to non-employee directors in fiscal 2019, one half of the annual grant vested immediately, and the remaining half vested on the six-month anniversary of the date of grant. Beginning in fiscal 2020, equity awards to non-employee directors will vest one-year from the date of approval of the award.
Compensation of Mr. Funk
Mr. Funk, our former Chair of the Board, and former President and CEO, served as an executive advisor to us until January 1, 2019. Mr. Funk received cash compensation for his service as an executive advisor. Until

16

TABLE OF CONTENTS
January 1, 2019, Mr. Funk did not receive cash compensation for his service as a director. Until January 1, 2019, we paid him a base salary and provided him with the health and welfare benefits and other employee benefits generally available to our executives. Mr. Funk’s base salary during fiscal 2019 was $134,100. In addition, Mr. Funk received equity-based compensation for his service as a director. During fiscal 2019, Mr. Funk received an equity grant of RSUs having a value of $365,000, or 11,820 RSUs, of which one half vested immediately and the remaining half vested on the six-month anniversary of the date of grant. Beginning in calendar year 2019, Mr. Funk is no longer an employee of the Company and since January 1, 2019, he receives compensation only for service as a non-employee director on the same terms as the other non-employee directors.
Deferred Compensation
Our non-employee directors were eligible to participate in the United Natural Foods, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan (the “Deferred Compensation Plan”) until it was frozen in February 2019, and, prior to being frozen with respect to new deferrals in January 2007, the United Natural Foods, Inc. Deferred Stock Plan (the “Deferred Stock Plan”, collectively, the “Deferral Plans”). For a description of the Deferral Plans, please see “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION TABLES—Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019.”
Director Compensation Table—Fiscal 2019
The following table summarizes compensation provided to our former Chair of the Board (Mr. Funk) and each individual who served as a non-employee director during fiscal 2019.
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
Name	Fees Earned
 or Paid in
 Cash
 ($)(1)	Stock
 Awards
 ($)(2)	Option
 Awards
 ($)(3)	Change in
 Pension Value
 and
 Nonqualified
 Deferred
 Compensation
 Earnings
 ($)(4)	All Other
 Compensation
 ($)	Total
 ($)	
Eric F. Artz	$	81,500	 	$	162,000	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	243,500	 	
Ann Torre Bates	$	107,750	 	$	190,000	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	297,750	 	
Denise M. Clark	$	81,500	 	$	162,000	 	 	—	 	$	271	 	 	—	 	$	243,771	 	
Daphne J. Dufresne	$	81,500	 	$	162,000	 	 	—	 	$	1,907	 	 	—	 	$	245,407	 	
Michael S. Funk	$	67,500	 	$	365,000	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	57,250	(5) 	$	489,750	 	
James P. Heffernan	$	104,000	 	$	236,000	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	340,000	 	
James Muehlbauer(6)	$	39,808	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	39,808	 	
Peter A. Roy	$	94,750	 	$	162,000	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	256,750	 	
Jack Stahl(7)	$	23,984	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	$	23,984	 	

	(1)	This column shows the amount of cash compensation earned in fiscal 2019 for service on the Board and its committees.	

	(2)	The amounts contained in this column represent the grant date fair value for the RSUs (including those which are not yet vested) granted in fiscal 2019 calculated in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification 718, Stock Compensation (“ASC 718”). The grant date fair value for RSUs is calculated using the intrinsic value method based on the closing price of our common stock on the NASDAQ Stock Market on the date of grant. At August 3, 2019, no director other than Mr. Spinner had any unvested RSUs outstanding.	

	(3)	As of August 3, 2019, the directors held options to purchase the following number of shares of common stock: Mr. Artz—none; Ms. Bates—none; Ms. Clark—none; Ms. Dufresne—none; Mr. Funk—7,000 shares; Mr. Heffernan—7,980 shares; Mr. Muehlbauer—none; Mr. Roy—7,980 shares; and Mr. Stahl—none.	

	(4)	As of August 3, 2019, two of our non-employee directors, Ms. Clark and Mr. Heffernan, had elected to defer RSUs under the Deferred Compensation Plan. Deferred shares are valued at the current market price of our common stock, and therefore have no above market or preferential earnings. As of August 3, 2019, Ms. Dufresne elected to defer a portion of her director fees paid in cash under the Deferred Compensation Plan prior to it being frozen. For fiscal 2019, Ms. Dufresne deferred $13,000 of her fees payable in cash. See “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION TABLES—Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019” for a description of how the portion of directors’ fees payable in cash earn interest.	

	(5)	Represents Mr. Funk’s wages in connection with his employment through January 1, 2019, as described above.	

	(6)	James Muehlbauer joined the Board in April 2019.	

	(7)	Jack Stahl joined the Board in August 2019.	

17

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Stock Ownership Guidelines
All non-employee directors are required to hold shares of our stock in an amount that is determined in accordance with the requirements of our stock ownership guidelines. The guidelines provide that each of our non-employee directors must acquire and hold shares of our common stock valued at three times the annual cash retainer, not including supplemental retainers for committee leadership. Our stock ownership guidelines require that each new non-employee director is expected to comply with the policy by the end of the fifth year after he or she becomes a member of the Board. Compliance with the guidelines is tested once per year for as long as the director serves on the Board. When calculating whether a director owns a sufficient number of shares under these guidelines, shares owned in a deferred compensation plan are included in the number of shares owned. Vested and unvested restricted stock and RSUs are also included, but unvested stock options do not count. Vested stock options and stock appreciation rights count to the extent of their net value after deduction for the exercise price. Directors are not allowed to hedge their interests in the stock held pursuant to the guidelines. In October 2018, we amended the guidelines for directors to exclude vested stock options to the extent that they do not exceed the net value after deduction for the exercise price; we also added an explicit prohibition against hedging of the interest required to meet the guidelines. Each of Messrs. Funk and Roy held more than 100% of the applicable guideline as of August 3, 2019. Our other directors were below the guidelines as of August 3, 2019, because the decline in our stock price affected the value of the shares they hold. They are nevertheless deemed to be in compliance as of that date as their ownership fell below the applicable requirements due solely to a decline in the stock price. If the reduction in our stock price is sustained at a level specified in our stock ownership guidelines for 18 months, the accumulation period will reset for our directors and they will be required to accumulate more shares to reach the required ownership level.
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation
The current members of the Compensation Committee are Ms. Bates and Messrs. Artz, Heffernan, and Stahl. All members of the Compensation Committee are independent within the meaning of the NYSE listing standards and no member is an employee or former employee of the Company. During fiscal 2019, no member of the Compensation Committee had any relationship requiring disclosure under “Certain Relationships and Related Transactions” below. During fiscal 2019, none of our executive officers served as a director or a member of the compensation committee (or other committee serving an equivalent function) of any other entity, for which one of whose executive officers served as a director on the Board or as a member of the Compensation Committee.
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions
Review and Approval of Related Party Transactions
Pursuant to our Related Party Transaction Policy, our Nominating and Governance Committee reviews all transactions in which the Company or any of its subsidiaries is a participant if a “related party” will have a direct or indirect interest and the amount involved or expected to be involved in any fiscal year exceeds $120,000. The transaction will not be approved unless, after a consideration of all relevant circumstances, the Committee determines that the transaction is in the best interests of the Company. The Nominating and Governance Committee reports any transaction that has been approved to the Audit Committee and the full Board. For purposes of this policy, “related parties” include our directors, nominees for director, executive officers, greater than 5% beneficial owners, any of their immediate family members (as defined in the policy, which includes additional family members beyond the SEC’s related person disclosure rules) or any entity in which they have a material interest. Among the factors that must be considered are: the nature of the related party’s interest in the transaction; the material terms of the transaction, including whether the terms of the transaction are fair to the Company and on the same basis as would apply if the transaction did not involve a related party; the significance of the transaction to the related party and the Company; whether the transaction would impair the judgment of a director or executive officer to act in the best interests of the Company; compliance with applicable law; and any other factors deemed appropriate by our Nominating and Governance Committee. As required under SEC regulations, transactions between us and any related person in which the amount involved exceeds $120,000 and a related person has a direct or indirect material interest are disclosed in this proxy statement.
Each of our executive officers, directors and nominees for director is required to complete and deliver to us an annual questionnaire that includes, among other things, a request for information relating to any transactions

18

TABLE OF CONTENTS
in which (i) any executive officer, director, nominee, beneficial owner or any of their respective immediate family members or affiliates, on the one hand, and (ii) the Company or any of its subsidiaries, on the other hand, participates. We review the responses to these questionnaires as part of our process for determining whether disclosure is required to be made under the SEC’s related person disclosure rules.
Transactions with Related Persons
We employed Hilary Spinner-Jacobs as a Sales Manager for the New York City and Long Island territories until March 2019. Ms. Spinner-Jacobs is the sister of Steven Spinner, our CEO and Chairman. In fiscal 2019, Ms. Spinner-Jacobs’ total compensation, which included her base salary, an annual cash award under our annual cash incentive plan, company retirement plan contributions and life insurance premiums paid by us, was less than $120,000. She also participated in other benefit programs on the same terms as other U.S. employees in comparable positions.
Steven Spinner has a minority interest in a private equity fund that is managed by his brother that owns a minority interest of less than 10% in each of two of the Company’s suppliers. In addition, Steven Spinner’s brother has direct equity ownership interests in each of these suppliers in excess of 10% of each company. Consolidated annual purchases from the suppliers for fiscal 2019 were approximately $0.2 million. Supplier terms are substantially the same as other suppliers with whom we have similar purchase volumes. We do not believe that Steven Spinner or his brother has a material interest in these transactions.

19

TABLE OF CONTENTS
AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors consists solely of independent directors, as defined by the NYSE listing standards and Section 10A of the Exchange Act and SEC rules thereunder, and it operates under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors. The composition of the Audit Committee, the attributes of its members and its responsibilities, as reflected in its charter, are intended to be in accordance with applicable requirements for corporate audit committees. The Audit Committee reviews and assesses the adequacy of its charter on an annual basis. A copy of the Audit Committee’s current charter can be found in the Investors section of our website, www.unfi.com. The Board has determined that all Audit Committee members qualify as “audit committee financial experts” within the meaning of SEC regulations and have accounting and related financial management expertise in accordance with the NYSE listing standards.
The Audit Committee has prepared the following report on its activities with respect to the audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended August 3, 2019 (for purposes of this report, the “audited financial statements” or “consolidated financial statements”). The following report of the Audit Committee does not constitute soliciting material and should not be deemed filed or incorporated by reference into any other of our filings under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”) or the Exchange Act, except to the extent we specifically incorporate this report by reference in the specified filing.
As part of its specific duties, the Audit Committee reviews the Company’s financial reporting process on behalf of the Board of Directors; reviews the financial information issued to stockholders and others, including a discussion of the quality, and not only the acceptability, of our accounting principles, the reasonableness of significant judgments, and the clarity of discussions in the financial statements; and monitors our systems of internal control over financial reporting and the audit process. Management is responsible for the preparation, presentation and integrity of our financial statements, accounting and financial reporting principles, and disclosure controls and procedures designed to ensure compliance with accounting standards and applicable laws and regulations. Management also is responsible for objectively reviewing and evaluating the adequacy, effectiveness and quality of our own systems of internal control over financial reporting. Our independent registered public accounting firm, KPMG LLP, is responsible for performing an independent integrated audit of the consolidated financial statements and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting and expressing an opinion as to whether the consolidated financial statements conform with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (“GAAP”) and as to whether the Company maintained effective internal control over financial reporting.
The Audit Committee has met and held discussions with management and KPMG LLP. In our discussions, management has represented to the Audit Committee that the Company’s consolidated financial statements were prepared in conformity with GAAP. The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed the audited financial statements with management and KPMG LLP. The Audit Committee meets with our internal auditors and KPMG LLP, with and without management present, to discuss the results of their examinations, the evaluations of the Company’s internal controls and the overall quality of the Company’s financial reporting.
The Audit Committee held eight formal meetings in fiscal 2019. The Audit Committee discussed with KPMG LLP all matters required to be discussed in accordance with auditing standards, including the statement on Public Company Accounting Oversight Board Auditing Standard No. 1301, Communications with Audit Committees.
KPMG LLP has also provided to the Committee the written disclosures and the letter required by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding the independent accountant’s communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and the Audit Committee has considered and discussed with KPMG LLP the firm’s independence and the compatibility of any non-audit services provided by the firm with its independence.
Based on the Audit Committee’s review of the audited financial statements and the review and discussions noted above, the Audit Committee recommended that the Board of Directors include the audited financial statements in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019, for filing with the SEC.
 	Ann Torre Bates, Chair
James P. Heffernan
James Muehlbauer
Jack Stahl	

20

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Executive Officers of the Company
Our executive officers are elected on an annual basis and serve at the discretion of our Board of Directors. Our executive officers and their ages as of October 21, 2019 are listed below.
Name	Age	Position	
Steven L. Spinner	59	Chief Executive Officer and Board Chairman	
John W. Howard	50	Interim Chief Financial Officer	
Sean F. Griffin	60	Chief Executive Officer of SUPERVALU INC. and UNFI Chief Operating Officer	
Danielle Benedict	47	Chief Human Resource Officer	
Eric A. Dorne	59	Chief Administrative Officer and Chief Information Officer	
Paul S. Green	56	Chief Supply Chain Officer	
David W. Johnson	48	Controller and Chief Accounting Officer	
Jill E. Sutton	48	Chief Legal Officer, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary	
Christopher P. Testa	49	President and Chief Marketing Officer	

Described below is information concerning the business experience and qualifications of each of our executive officers except Mr. Spinner whose business experience and qualifications are described above in the section “Proposal 1—Election of Directors.”
John W. Howard was appointed Interim Chief Financial Officer in August 2019. Mr. Howard joined us in July 2019 as Senior Vice President, Finance. Prior to that, Mr. Howard served as Interim Chief Financial Officer for Prime Therapeutics from July 2018 to May 2019. From August 2014 to July 2017, Mr. Howard was Vice President, Corporate Finance for Valspar Corporation leading the global accounting, tax, treasury, regional CFOs and corporate financial planning and analysis. Prior to that, Mr. Howard held a number of finance and tax roles at Celanese Corporation and Reichhold, Inc. Mr. Howard began his career as a tax consultant with Arthur Anderson and PricewaterhouseCoopers.
Sean F. Griffin was appointed Chief Operating Officer in April 2019. He became the Chief Executive Officer of SUPERVALU INC. upon the acquisition of Supervalu by our Company. Prior to the acquisition of Supervalu, Mr. Griffin served as our Chief Operating Officer from September 2014 until August 2018, as our Senior Vice President, Group President from June 2012 to September 2014 and as our Senior Vice President, National Distribution from January 2010 to June 2012. Prior to joining us, Mr. Griffin was East Region Broadline President of PFG. Previously he served as President of PFG in Springfield, MA from 2003 until 2008. He began his career with Sysco Corporation in 1986 and has held various leadership positions in the foodservice distribution industry with U.S. Foodservice, Alliant Foodservice and Sysco Corporation.
Danielle Benedict was appointed as our Chief Human Resource Officer in September 2017. Ms. Benedict previously served as our Senior Vice President, Human Resources from May 2016 to September 2017 and as our National Vice President, Human Resources from August 2014 to May 2016 and Director, Compensation & Benefits from April 2013 to August 2014. Prior to joining us, Ms. Benedict was Vice President, Human Resources & Leadership Development at Clean Harbors Environmental Services from 2007 to 2013. She began her career with Dunkin Brands, Inc. in 1999.
Eric A. Dorne has served as our Chief Administrative Officer and Chief Information Officer since September 2016. Mr. Dorne previously served as our Senior Vice President, Chief Information Officer from September 2011 to September 2016. Prior to joining us, Mr. Dorne was Senior Vice President and Chief Information Officer for The Great Atlantic & Pacific Tea Company, Inc., the parent company of the A&P, Pathmark, SuperFresh, Food Emporium and Waldbaum’s supermarket chains located in the Eastern United States from January 2011 to August 2011, and Vice President and Chief Information Officer from 2005 to 2011. In his more than 30 years at The Great Atlantic & Pacific Tea Company, Mr. Dorne held various executive positions including Vice President of Enterprise IT Application Management and Development, Vice President of Store Operations Systems and Director of Retail Support Services.
Paul S. Green has served as our Chief Supply Chain Officer since August 2018. Mr. Green previously served as our President, Pacific Region from August 2016 to August 2018, Senior Vice President, Operations from June 2014 to August 2016, and Vice President, Operations from May 2010 to June 2014. Prior to joining

21

TABLE OF CONTENTS
us, Mr. Green was Vice President of Sales for PFG-Springfield, MA from 2008 until 2010 and Vice President of Operations for PFG-Springfield, MA from 2005 until 2008. Mr. Green held various other leadership positions in his ten years at PFG. He began his career with Fleming Foods and held several positions over 16 years.
David W. Johnson has served as our Controller and Chief Accounting Officer since October 2018. Prior to our acquisition of Supervalu, Mr. Johnson served as Vice President, Controller of Supervalu since April 2013 and was appointed Chief Accounting Officer of Supervalu in April 2018, after previously serving as Interim Chief Accounting Officer of Supervalu since July 2017. From 2012-2013, Mr. Johnson served as Supervalu’s Vice President, Assistant Controller and as its Senior Director, Assistant Controller from 2011 to 2012.
Jill E. Sutton has served as our Chief Legal Officer, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since October 2018. From May 2018 to October 2018, she served as our Senior Vice President, General Counsel, Chief Compliance Officer and Corporate Secretary. Prior to joining us, Ms. Sutton was Deputy General Counsel and Corporate Secretary at General Motors from 2015 to 2018 and Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary at Tim Hortons, Inc. from 2012 to 2015. From 2006-2012, Ms. Sutton held various leadership roles of increasing accountability in the legal department at Tim Hortons, Inc.
Christopher P. Testa has served as our President, United Natural Foods, Inc. since August 1, 2018. In April 2019, he also became Chief Marketing Officer. From August 2016 to August 2018, he served as our President, Atlantic Region. Mr. Testa previously served as President, Woodstock Farms Manufacturing, from September 2012 to August 2016 and President, Blue Marble Brands, from August 2009 until August 2016. Mr. Testa served as Vice President of Marketing for Cadbury Schweppes Americas Beverages from 2002 to 2005 and as CEO of Wild Waters, Inc. from 2005 to 2009.

22

TABLE OF CONTENTS
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
Compensation Discussion and Analysis
Overview
In this section, we describe the principles, policies and practices that form the basis for our executive compensation program and how they were applied to our Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2019, as well changes we have made or expect to make for fiscal 2020. For purposes of this Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the following individuals were our Named Executive Officers for fiscal 2019:
	•	Chief Executive Officer and Board Chairman (Steven L. Spinner);	

	•	(Former) Chief Financial Officer (Michael P. Zechmeister);	

	•	Chief Executive Officer of SUPERVALU INC. and UNFI Chief Operating Officer (Sean F. Griffin);	

	•	Chief Legal Officer, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary (Jill E. Sutton); and	

	•	President and Chief Marketing Officer (Christopher P. Testa).	

Mr. Zechmeister resigned from his position as our Chief Financial Officer effective August 23, 2019. John W. Howard has been appointed Interim Chief Financial Officer until a permanent Chief Financial Officer is named.
Pursuant to the Compensation Philosophy adopted by our Compensation Committee, our compensation policies and programs are designed to support the achievement of our strategic business plans by motivating, retaining and attracting exceptional talent. Our ability to compete effectively in the marketplace depends on the knowledge, capabilities and integrity of our leaders. Our compensation programs help create a high-performance, outcome-driven and principled culture by holding leaders accountable for delivering results, developing our employees and exemplifying our core values. In addition, we believe our compensation policies and programs for leaders and employees are appropriately balanced, reinforce short- and long-term results, and therefore drive behavior that is aligned with our business objectives of driving long-term growth and shareholder value.
In October 2018, we completed the transformational acquisition of Supervalu which greatly expanded the size and complexity of our operations and required our executive officers to take on new and significantly greater levels of responsibility. For example, we now operate more than 60 distribution centers and warehouses, have more than 19,000 employees, offer approximately 250,000 stock keeping units (SKUs), and serve approximately 30,000 unique customer locations. The challenges of integrating the Supervalu business makes it critical for us to continue to be able to attract, retain and appropriately incentivize talented leadership.
In 2018 and fiscal 2019, we adopted changes in our executive compensation policies to reflect best practices. We proactively sought out the views of our shareholders through our shareholder engagement program and have adopted changes that responded to their concerns. We continue to value and respond to the input we receive on executive compensation, as further described below.
Executive Compensation Program Highlights
Our executive compensation program is designed to align our executive compensation with long-term stockholder interests and incorporates the following best practices:
WHAT WE DO:	WHAT WE DON'T DO:	
• Our Named Executive Officer pay is aligned with
  financial performance, with variable pay
  constituting between 69% - 85% of Named
  Executive Officer compensation in fiscal 2019.
   
• We grant incentive compensation based on
  rigorous performance conditions and peer
  group comparisons.
   	• No uncapped incentive opportunities
   
• No change in control agreements expected to be
  extended beyond key executive officers and the
  existing group
   
• No severance agreements expected to be extended
  beyond existing group

23

TABLE OF CONTENTS

WHAT WE DO:	WHAT WE DON'T DO:	
• Incentive awards are tied 100% to pre-established
  financial goals; adjustments to performance
  targets and conditions must meet pre-established
  guidelines for committee consideration.
   
• Our Compensation Committee utilizes the services
  of an independent compensation consultant who
  provides recommendations on CEO and other
  Named Executive Officers pay.
   
• Our change in control severance benefits are
  double-trigger.
   
• Change in control agreements are set at market
  multiples and cover only executive officers and
  small group of officers under pre-existing
  agreements.
   
• Employment agreements with Steven Spinner
  and Sean Griffin include post-termination
  non-competes and non-solicitation clauses,
  as well as severance and change in control
  severance terms.
   
• Severance agreements for other executives are
  limited to 1 × multiple and prorated bonus and
  to three-year terms (from unlimited terms) and
  cover only executive officers and a small group
  of officers under pre-existing agreements in
  exchange for non-compete and non-solicitation
  covenants.
   
• We have a policy for recoupment of
  performance-based compensation applicable to
  our Named Executive Officers and other senior
  officers, which we most recently enhanced in
  October 2018.
   
• We have robust stock ownership guidelines (that
  we strengthened in November 2018) for Named
  Executive Officers and our other officers.
   
• Equity awards continue to vest through qualifying
  retirement, with proration in year of retirement to
  match service period.
   
• We require employment and post-employment
  covenants (including non-compete,
  non-solicitation and assignment of
  intellectual property) for executive officers
  and all equity and bonus participants.	• No tax gross-ups of severance or change in
  control payments
   
• No hedging or short sales of our stock; no
  pledging
   
• No excessive perquisites
   
• No supplemental retirement benefits
   
• No guaranteed bonuses
   
• No incentives that motivate excessive risk-taking
   
• No acceleration of equity awards expected for
  executive officers
   
• No one-time equity awards planned	

24

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Performance Highlights and Supervalu Acquisition
Fiscal 2019 was an historic year for our company as we completed the acquisition of Supervalu on October 22, 2018 and began our transformation into North America’s premier wholesale distributor. By the end of fiscal 2019, we had combined our natural and conventional businesses, operating with a single executive leadership team. We are nearly complete with our Pacific Northwest distribution center consolidation whereby we will operate out of two distribution centers compared to five previously, a move which will provide significant operating benefits. We realized significant cost synergies, which were partially reinvested into the business. In early fiscal 2020, we successfully created a four-region operating structure with a sales organization aligned in a similar fashion and consolidated to leverage cross-selling opportunities. We believe these changes will advance the execution of our long-term strategic and growth objectives.
Key Highlights from fiscal 2019:
	•	The Supervalu acquisition, completed in October 2018, was a transformative event, greatly increasing the Company’s size and scope of operations.	

	•	Net sales of approximately $21.4 billion, excluding net sales from discontinued operations.	

	•	Adjusted EBITDA of $562 million in fiscal 2019. See Annex B for reconciliation to the most comparable GAAP metric.	

	•	Generated an estimated $70 million in cost synergies in fiscal 2019 compared to January 2019 outlook of more than $36 million.	

	•	Maintained focus on debt reduction; paid down $353 million of outstanding net debt subsequent to the Supervalu acquisition.	

	•	Hosted National Expo, which brought together 6,000 customers and suppliers.	

	•	Robust sales pipeline; cross selling opportunities for 250,000 unique SKUs.	

Say on Pay Vote and Investor Engagement
Our annual say-on-pay vote is one of our opportunities to receive feedback from stockholders regarding our executive compensation program. Prior to 2017, we consistently received strong stockholder support for our executive compensation for our Named Executive Officers, averaging more than 95% approval for compensation in fiscal years 2014 through 2016. At our 2017 annual meeting, approximately 66% voted against our proposal. Our Board and Compensation Committee took this matter very seriously and made changes to our compensation program as discussed in last year’s Proxy Statement. We are happy to report, that at our annual meeting of stockholders in December 2018, we submitted a proposal to our stockholders to approve on an advisory basis our executive compensation for our Named Executive Officers for fiscal 2018, and over 91% of our stockholders voted for that proposal. In addition to regular communication with our stockholders about our business results, we welcome feedback from our stockholders on our executive compensation programs and corporate governance, including through an established, ongoing stockholder engagement program.
In fiscal 2019, we made further changes to our executive compensation programs in response to investor engagement, and we continue to implement additional changes in response to what we have heard. Investors we spoke with at the end of fiscal 2019 and the beginning of fiscal 2020 tended to view these changes positively. Among other things, we:
	•	reduced the multiples in our change in control and severance agreements, clarified the definition of change in control and limited the number of executives who are covered by these arrangements, which we intend to maintain going forward;	

	•	expanded the length of the performance period for performance-based equity grants from one year to two years (for grants made in fiscal 2019) and to three years (for grants made in fiscal 2020);	

	•	implemented the use of tally sheets (showing all forms of compensation for each officer) and measurements of internal pay equity, beginning in fiscal 2019 and expanding the use of these tools and measurements into fiscal 2020;	

	•	removed subjective personal goals from our annual cash incentive program and tied all payouts under this program to pre-established financial goals; and	

25

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	•	implemented a provision for equity awards to continue vesting in retirement, limiting the use of discretion by the Compensation Committee on a case-by-case basis.	

Executive Compensation Program Philosophy
Under our executive compensation philosophy adopted by our Compensation Committee, our executive compensation program is designed to:
	•	Attract and retain individuals with the skills and who will enact the culture necessary for us to achieve our business plan;	

	•	Maintain a strong pay for performance work environment;	

	•	Motivate and align executives’ interests with those of our stockholders by delivering more at-risk pay at higher levels;	

	•	Reward our executives fairly over time for performance that enhances stockholder value;	

	•	Emphasize consistent and sustainable top and bottom-line growth; and	

	•	Not encourage excessive risk taking.	

Our executive compensation program is also designed to reinforce a sense of ownership in the Company, urgency with respect to meeting deadlines and overall entrepreneurial spirit. The program links rewards, including both short- and long-term awards, as well as cash and non-cash awards, to measurable corporate performance metrics established by the Compensation Committee.
The program measures achievement of corporate financial goals. These goals support our short- and long-term business strategies and are aligned with the interests of our stockholders. By aligning all executives to corporate financial goals, we encourage a shared focus and collaborative work toward strong, long-term operating performance. In addition, our executive compensation program is designed to balance our growth strategies with a managed approach to risk tolerance. Our compensation programs provide assurances of stability and a focus on the long term, together with an insistence on personal integrity and compliance.
How We Make Decisions Regarding Executive Pay
The Compensation Committee, management and the Compensation Committee’s independent compensation consultant (which was Semler Brossy for purposes of fiscal 2019 compensation) each play a role in designing our executive compensation program and determining performance levels and associated payouts. We also look at market data and take into consideration stockholder concerns about executive compensation expressed in our stockholder engagement process, as described above.
Role of the Compensation Committee
The Compensation Committee is responsible for establishing, implementing and monitoring our executive compensation program and its adherence to our compensation philosophy. The Compensation Committee approves the performance thresholds and our executive officers’ individual financial and strategic performance metrics applicable to our annual cash incentive plan as described in “Components of our Executive Compensation Program for Fiscal 2019—Performance-Based Annual Cash Incentive Compensation” and sets performance metrics applicable to the performance-based component of our long-term equity incentive plan as described in “Components of our Executive Compensation Program for Fiscal 2019—Long-term Equity-Based Incentive Program”. The Compensation Committee is responsible for approving our employment policies and agreements affecting executive officers. The Compensation Committee also evaluates actual corporate and individual performance against the established goals and determines appropriate levels of compensation for our executives. The Compensation Committee makes all decisions with respect to, and approves, compensation for our executive officers, including base salary, annual cash incentive, long-term equity incentive, and benefits, provided the compensation of our CEO is reviewed and ratified by the independent members of our Board.
As part of the compensation approval process for our executive officers, other than our CEO, the Compensation Committee considers the views and recommendations of management, particularly our CEO. In setting the compensation for all of our executive officers, the Compensation Committee considers the recommendation of its independent compensation consultant as described in greater detail below.

26

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Role of Management
Our CEO and Chairman and CHRO provide the Compensation Committee with an assessment of our corporate performance, market pay practices, and the performance of our executive officers and make recommendations for the compensation of our other executive officers based on this assessment, including recommendations for pay mix and the nature of performance metrics that best support our business objectives. Additionally, our CEO and Chairman, CHRO and CFO discuss with the Compensation Committee management’s internal projections with respect to a variety of performance metrics and operations goals for future fiscal years on which performance-based compensation will be based. The Chief Legal Officer, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary advises on the foregoing matters and provides guidance on governance principles and practices, investor perspectives and regulatory trends and analyses in the context of executive compensation determinations.
No executive officer makes any decision on any element of his or her own compensation, and our Chief Executive Officer and Chairman does not participate in deliberations regarding his compensation, which is recommended by the Compensation Committee to the full Board.
Role of Independent Compensation Consultant
The Compensation Committee selected and directly retained Semler Brossy as its compensation consultant during fiscal 2019 to provide independent, third-party advice and expertise on all aspects of executive compensation and related corporate governance matters, including designing and establishing our executive compensation program for fiscal 2019 and fiscal 2020. Semler Brossy provided input and guidance related to our fiscal 2019 and fiscal 2020 incentive plan design, reviewed our Compensation Discussion and Analysis and associated disclosures, and summarized and provided perspective on market developments related to executive compensation, including regulatory requirements and related disclosures. Semler Brossy only provides services to the Compensation Committee. It does not provide any services to management. The Compensation Committee assessed the independence of Semler Brossy pursuant to SEC and NYSE rules, as described below, and concluded that no conflict of interest exists that would prevent Semler Brossy from serving as an independent consultant to the Compensation Committee. In the future, the Compensation Committee may retain other similar consultants.
As mentioned above, the Compensation Committee analyzed whether the work of Semler Brossy as its compensation consultant raises any conflict of interest, taking into consideration the following factors: (i) Semler Brossy does not provide any other services to the Company; (ii) the amount of fees the Company paid to Semler Brossy represents less than 2% of Semler Brossy’s total revenues; (iii) Semler Brossy maintains policies and procedures designed to prevent conflicts of interest; (iv) Semler Brossy does not have any business or personal relationship with an executive officer of the Company; (v) neither Semler Brossy nor any member of its consulting team directly owns any stock of the Company; and (vi) Semler Brossy does not have any known business or personal relationship with any member of the Committee. The Committee determined, based on its analysis of the above factors, that the work of Semler Brossy and the individual compensation advisors employed by Semler Brossy as compensation consultant to the Committee does not create any conflict of interest. The Committee will continue to monitor the independence of its compensation consultant on an annual basis.
Competitive Marketplace Assessment
In making compensation decisions, the Compensation Committee periodically, generally once per annum in August or September, reviews the compensation packages for officers in like positions with similar responsibilities at “peer” organizations, those that are similar to our company. In addition to compensation levels, the Compensation Committee also reviews program designs, including an assessment of pay vehicles and performance metrics, a Mercer general industry survey and other information provided by Semler Brossy. In selecting appropriate data, the Compensation Committee considered general industry companies with revenue between $10 and $25 billion. The market midpoint among these general industry companies is defined as the average of the 25th and 50th percentiles to account for the low-margin nature of the food distribution business relative to general industry companies. The Compensation Committee also reviews data from food and distribution-related businesses. The market midpoint for the food and distribution-related companies is set at the 50th percentile. In setting compensation for fiscal 2019, the Compensation Committee considered the general industry data described above.

27

TABLE OF CONTENTS
In making decisions in September and October 2018 concerning compensation for fiscal year 2019, the Compensation Committee also considered data from a select mix of the food and distribution-related companies of similar size and facing similar business conditions to the combined business of UNFI and Supervalu, with a median revenue of $17.6 billion. In setting compensation for Named Executive Officers for fiscal 2019, the Compensation Committee considered general industry data and a comparator group consisting of Sysco Corporation, Tech Data Corporation, Arrow Electronics, Inc., US Foods Holding Corp., Synnex Corporation, Avnet, Inc., Performance Food Group Company, CDW Corp., Supervalu, Henry Schein, Inc., Core-Mark Holding Co., Inc., Pilgrim’s Pride Corporation and SpartanNash Company. We were positioned near the 75th percentile of our peer group with respect to revenue. In making decisions concerning Mr. Griffin’s employment agreement and compensation, the Compensation Committee also examined data for the most highly paid and second most highly paid executives at Sysco Corporation, Synnex Corp., W.W. Grainger, Inc., Staples, Inc., SpartanNash Company, Office Depot, Inc., Tech Data Corporation, CDW Corp., Wesco International, Inc. and Core-Mark Holding Co., Inc.
Market data is only one factor that the Compensation Committee considers when making determinations regarding executive compensation. Other factors considered include individual performance, internal equity, scope of responsibilities, tenure, criticality of the position and executive retention concerns, and the need to recruit new officers. The Compensation Committee does not target a specific positioning versus the market for each role and takes into account all the above factors in determining the competitiveness of our compensation.
Components of our Executive Compensation Program for Fiscal 2019
Our executive compensation philosophy is reflected in the principal elements of our executive compensation program. The four key components of our executive compensation program in fiscal 2019 and how each component supports our compensation philosophy are set forth in the table below.
Component	How it Supports our Compensation Philosophy	
Base Salary	Provides competitive level of compensation to attract and retain top talent	
Performance-based annual cash incentive	At-risk, variable pay to motivate our executives to achieve short-term (annual) business objectives within appropriate risk parameters	
Long-term equity-based incentive awards in the form of time-based vesting restricted stock units, or RSUs, and performance-based vesting restricted stock units, or PSUs	At-risk, variable pay that motivates our executives to focus on multiyear operational performance and stockholder value; long-term retention tool	
Other compensation and benefits, including minimal perquisites and participation in benefit plans generally available to all of our employees, such as the 401(k) Plan.	Assist in attracting and retaining top talent by providing competitive benefits, with minimal perquisites	

Pay Mix
When setting target total compensation for fiscal 2019 for the Named Executive Officers other than our CEO, the Compensation Committee determined that total target compensation should be weighted toward variable, at-risk pay, and a significant percentage should consist of equity-based compensation. We believe this approach appropriately aligns executive compensation with financial results and provides a balance between managing risk and incentivizing our management team to create short- and long-term stockholder value by achieving pre-established strategic performance objectives. The Compensation Committee determined that a separate pay structure for our CEO is necessary to deliver competitive pay and that the weighting of the design slightly more towards incentive compensation was most appropriate. The charts below illustrate the mix of pay elements for 2019 at target for our CEO (85% at-risk pay) and the average for our other NEOs (75% at-risk pay).

28

TABLE OF CONTENTS
  
Base Salary
For fiscal 2019, each of our Named Executive Officers assumed broader management responsibilities due to the merger with Supervalu, and the increase in their base salaries not only reflects those additional responsibilities, but also is commensurate with base salaries of executives with similar roles in the peer group discussed above. For fiscal 2019, the Compensation Committee considered data from the general industry group and a mix of food and distribution-related companies of similar size and facing similar business conditions to the combined business of UNFI and Supervalu, each as described above. Base salaries were generally targeted at the median of comparator companies similar to UNFI, which is represented by the range between the 25th and 50th percentile of general industry information. Mr. Spinner’s salary is in the middle of market midpoints for both the general industry and the comparator groups. Similarly, in the case of Messrs. Zechmeister, Griffin, Testa and Ms. Sutton, the competitive market assessment determined that their base salaries were below market for an employee performing comparable duties and their increase is indicative of our attempt to close this gap. Set forth below are the fiscal 2018 and fiscal 2019 base salaries for the Named Executive Officers and the percentage change between periods.
Named Executive Officer	Fiscal 2018
 Base Salary(1)	Fiscal 2019
 Base Salary(1)	Percentage
 Change	
Steven L. Spinner	$	946,000	 	$	1,200,000	 	 	27	%	
Michael P. Zechmeister	$	493,538	 	$	675,000	 	 	37	%	
Sean F. Griffin	$	588,500	 	$	930,000	 	 	58	%	
Jill E. Sutton	$	400,000	 	$	465,000	 	 	16	%	
Christopher P. Testa	$	325,000	 	$	450,000	 	 	38	%	

	(1)	For each Named Executive Officer, other than Messrs. Spinner and Griffin, fiscal 2019 base salaries were effective for the first pay period in October 2018 and for Messrs. Spinner and Griffin became effective October 22, 2018, the effective date of the merger with Supervalu.	

Performance-Based Annual Cash Incentive Compensation
Performance Metrics. The Compensation Committee is responsible for setting the minimum, target and “stretch” performance levels (objectives to be achieved) and related payout levels from $0 to maximum payout for our performance-based annual cash incentive compensation discussed below. Receipt of this compensation is contingent upon satisfaction of these corporate-wide metrics established by the Compensation Committee. The factors considered in setting this target compensation for fiscal 2019 were focused on fewer metrics given the merger with Supervalu, so that everyone was focused and aligned on key financial metrics tied to our long-term strategy. For our CEO & CFO these metrics originally included adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (“adjusted EBITDA”) and adjusted earnings per diluted share (“adjusted EPS”). For the other NEOs, the only metric was adjusted EBITDA. We believe using adjusted EBITDA as a performance metric focuses our executive officers on growth in core operational performance and rewards all officers for achievement of this important driver of overall financial performance.

29

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP performance metric that we further adjust in setting performance compensation. Earnings per diluted share (EPS) is a GAAP metric that we adjust in setting compensation, with the result that adjusted EPS is also a non-GAAP metric.
	•	Adjusted EBITDA for purposes as the annual cash incentive compensation plan represents net income (loss) from continuing operations before non-operating expenses (such as interest expense, interest income and other expenses), depreciation, amortization, share-based compensation, non-controlling interests, and the provision for income taxes, plus or minus certain other non-cash charges.	

	•	Adjusted EPS for purposes of the annual cash incentive plan consists of earnings per diluted share, adjusted for the impact of restructuring, acquisition and integration related expenses, goodwill and asset impairment charges, loss on debt extinguishment, interest expense on senior notes, inventory fair value adjustment, legal settlement income, net of reserve adjustments, discontinued operations store closure charges and costs, net and the tax impact of adjustments.	

The Compensation Committee retains the ability to adjust targets in certain circumstances, including in the event that unbudgeted or unforeseen events would materially impact achievement such that it is not reflective of actual performance against the objectives it was designed to achieve. In making any such adjustment, consistent with established guidelines, the Compensation Committee reviews, among other things, the original target and the budget upon which the target was based, whether the events giving rise to a potential adjustment had been entered into or been contemplated at the time the performance targets were established and whether these factors are related to our core operating performance. After consideration of these factors, the Compensation Committee may determine to make adjustments to metrics or payouts where, absent such adjustment, the payout would not, in the Compensation Committee’s determination, be reflective of actual performance.
Performance-Based Annual Cash Incentive Targets (Potential Payouts). For our Named Executive Officers, the annual cash award targets, or potential payouts, for fiscal 2019 at various Company-wide performance levels were set as percentages of base salary as follows:
 	Applicable Targets as % of
 Fiscal 2019 Salary	
Named Executive Officer	Threshold	Target	Stretch	
Steven L. Spinner	 	52.50	%	 	150	%	 	300	%	
Michael P. Zechmeister	 	26.25	%	 	75	%	 	150	%	
Sean F. Griffin	 	43.75	%	 	125	%	 	250	%	
Jill E. Sutton	 	26.25	%	 	75	%	 	150	%	
Christopher P. Testa	 	26.25	%	 	75	%	 	150	%	

For example, if the Company achieved its targets at the threshold level, Mr. Spinner’s potential cash incentive would be an amount equal to 52.5% of his base salary; at target level, he would potentially receive a cash incentive in an amount equal to 150% of his base salary; and at the stretch level he would potentially receive an award equal to 300% of his base salary. The actual payout would also depend, however, on whether the Company met the threshold performance level. If performance were below the threshold level, there would be no payout. In addition, payout could be adjusted at the discretion of the Compensation Committee based on such factors as it deemed appropriate.
The bonus opportunities described above reflect the increased responsibilities of the individual officers following the Supervalu acquisition and alignment with market. For fiscal 2019, Mr. Spinner’s target was increased from 100% to 150% of base salary, Mr. Griffin’s target was increased from 75% to 125% of base salary, Ms. Sutton’s target was increased from 50% to 75% of base salary and each of Messrs. Testa and Zechmeister’s target remained unchanged at 75%.
Performance Targets. In initially setting the performance targets for fiscal 2019, the Compensation Committee reviewed historical levels of performance of each of legacy UNFI and Supervalu, expected initiatives in connection with the integration of the combined company, and the competitive environment. In establishing the intended degree of difficulty of the payout levels for each performance metric, the Compensation Committee set the performance targets at levels that required successful implementation of corporate operating objectives for meaningful payouts to occur. The Compensation Committee believed that the initial targets related to “threshold” performance were achievable in light of budgeted expectations, but the payouts for “target” performance and

30

TABLE OF CONTENTS
“stretch” performance each required significant improvement over the prior year’s comparable performance after taking into account the impact of important Company-specific initiatives designed to support our growth and enhance our long-term operating results, including significant integration efforts. We believe that one of the best indicators of how difficult a performance metric was to achieve is reflected in what level of payout the executive actually received with respect to the metric.
The following is a breakdown of the original financial goals applied to each of the Named Executive Officers and the weighting of those metrics. These metrics provide a balanced performance-measurement framework that captures both earnings and profitability.
 	Performance Measures	
Named Executive Officer	Adjusted
 EBITDA	Adjusted
 EPS	
Steven L. Spinner	 	50	%	 	50	%	
Michael P. Zechmeister	 	50	%	 	50	%	
Sean F. Griffin	 	100	%	 	—	 	
Jill E. Sutton	 	100	%	 	—	 	
Christopher P. Testa	 	100	%	 	—	 	

In contrast to prior years, to promote a shared focus by all executives on improving the core operating performance of the Company, annual incentive compensation for all Named Executive Officers, other than the CEO and the CFO, were weighted 100% to adjusted EBITDA. Personal and subjective goals, which in previous years had factored in the CEO’s annual incentive compensation, were no longer considered. Adjusted EPS was originally a component of the bonus potential for the CEO and the CFO to reflect their responsibility for Company performance beyond the level of internal operating improvements. As discussed in more detail below, the Compensation Committee determined that adjusted EPS would have resulted in a payout that was not in line with performance and exercised negative discretion with respect to Mr. Spinner’s payout.
Initial Establishment of Performance Targets. The performance targets tied to corporate-level financial goals selected by the Compensation Committee for the Named Executive Officers for fiscal 2019 were set in February 2019 at the following amounts:
Performance Measures	Threshold	Target	Stretch	Threshold
 Payout	Target
 Payout	Stretch
 Payout	
Adjusted EBITDA in $000’s	$	578,600	 	$	657,500	 	$	736,400	 	 	35	%	 	100	%	 	200	%	
Adjusted EPS	$	1.58	 	$	1.79	 	$	2.00	 	 	35	%	 	100	%	 	200	%	

Determination of Performance-Based Annual Cash Incentive Plan Payouts. In September 2019, the Compensation Committee reviewed with management our anticipated financial results for fiscal 2019 and certain proposed adjustments to adjusted EBITDA and adjusted EPS described below. The Compensation Committee approved the proposed adjustments and determined the levels at which adjusted EBITDA and adjusted EPS had been achieved as set forth below:
Performance Metric	Target	Actual	Payout as a Percentage
 of Target	
Adjusted EBITDA in $000’s	$	657,500	 	$	588,900	(1) 	 	43.49	%	
Adjusted EPS	$	1.79	 	$	2.51	(2) 	 	200	%	

	(1)	The Compensation Committee approved adjustments resulting in a net positive impact of $26 million to adjusted EBITDA performance related to (i) a LIFO charge related to the legacy UNFI business, (ii) unbudgeted rental costs from Supervalu sale-leaseback properties, (iii) the derecognition of amortizing gains from sale-leaseback transactions as a result of purchase accounting, (iv) incremental pre-operational rent expense and (v) incremental expense related to these compensation adjustments. The Compensation Committee believed it was appropriate to adjust for the impact of these items in light of the fact that the events giving rise to these items had not been entered into or had not been contemplated at the time the performance targets were established and these factors were unrelated to our core operating performance. As a result, our adjusted EBITDA of $562.5 million, as reported in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019, was adjusted upward to $588.9 million for purposes of annual cash incentive program performance determinations. See Annex B for a reconciliation to the most comparable GAAP metric.	

	(2)	Adjusted EPS for purposes of our annual cash incentive program was favorably impacted by $0.43 as compared to our results reported in a press release issued on October 1, 2019 due to adjustments related to the items described in (i)-(iv) in footnote 1 to this table. See Annex B for a reconciliation to the most comparable GAAP metric.	

31

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The Compensation Committee has the discretion to reduce the payout of annual incentive compensation to any Named Executive Officer. Adjusted EPS for purposes of determining performance was positively impacted by an $80 million purchase accounting adjustment, which, as shown above, would have resulted in a payout of 200% with respect to that metric and a blended 121.74% total payout to Mr. Spinner. The Compensation Committee determined that such a payout was not in line and exercised negative discretion with respect to the payout of Mr. Spinner’s 2019 cash incentive payment. For internal equity purposes, the Committee determined to base Mr. Spinner’s payout on the achievement and level for adjusted EBITDA, which was 43.49%. Payments of the bonus amount were made in a lump sum to each Named Executive Officer as described in the table below following the filing of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019. The amount in the table below reflects Mr. Spinner’s actual payout. Mr. Zechmeister resigned prior to the bonus payout date and therefore forfeited any potential bonus payout.
 	Performance-Based
 Annual Incentive	Actual Performance-
 Based Incentive
 Payment	Performance-
 Based Incentive
 Payment	
Named Executive Officer	Target	Actual	As a Percentage
 of Base Salary	As a Percentage
 of Target	
Steven L. Spinner	$	1,746,692	 	$	759,556	 	 	65	%	 	43	%	
Michael P. Zechmeister	$	489,419	 	$	0	 	 	0	%	 	0	%	
Sean F. Griffin	$	1,086,346	 	$	472,452	 	 	54	%	 	43	%	
Jill E. Sutton	$	344,207	 	$	149,696	 	 	33	%	 	43	%	
Christopher P. Testa	$	343,991	 	$	149,601	 	 	33	%	 	43	%	

Long-term Equity-Based Incentive Program
2019 Grant of Time-Vesting and Performance Units. Our long-term equity-based incentive program in fiscal 2019 for our Named Executive Officers consisted of RSUs and PSUs. Approximately 50% of the aggregate grant date fair value of these units awarded to Named Executive Officers represented RSUs and 50% were PSUs.
The Compensation Committee believes that a mix of time- and performance-based vesting restricted stock units provides a Named Executive Officer with an incentive to improve our stock price performance and a direct alignment with stockholders’ interests, as well as a continuing stake in our long-term success. In addition, because the time-based equity awards vest ratably over four years, and the performance units vest two years from the date of grant, if earned, we believe these awards provide strong retention incentives for the executives to remain employees of ours over the long term. As described below, in fiscal 2020, we made further changes to our program based on investor feedback to align vesting periods to three years.
In fiscal 2019, the Compensation Committee determined the target grant date fair value of equity awards for our compensation program was to be based on percentages of the recipient’s then base salary dependent on the eligible employee’s position within the Company. For our Named Executive Officers, the percentages were:
Steven L. Spinner:	 	425	%	
Michael P. Zechmeister:	 	200	%	
Sean F. Griffin:	 	250	%	
Jill E. Sutton:	 	150	%	
Christopher P. Testa:	 	200	%	

These grants were made in September and December when the Compensation Committee also approved changes to our executive officers’ annual base salaries and equity incentive targets, after the Supervalu acquisition.
Performance-Metrics for Performance Units. PSUs granted in fiscal 2019 (September 2018) have two equally-weighted performance criteria: fiscal 2019-2020 adjusted EBITDA and fiscal 2019-2020 adjusted return on invested capital (adjusted ROIC). Adjusted ROIC for purposes of the long-term incentive plan represents net operating profit after income taxes, divided by the sum of total debt and stockholders’ equity, plus or minus certain adjustments falling into categories approved by the Compensation Committee. Pursuant to the terms of the Company’s Equity Incentive Plan, the Compensation Committee may adjust performance criteria for certain enumerated events that are not directly related to the operations of the Company or within reasonable control of management. The Compensation Committee believes these metrics encourage a focus by our management team

32

TABLE OF CONTENTS
on improving core operational performance and long-term value creation. Targets were based on projections for both fiscal years, taking into account the Supervalu acquisition in the first quarter of fiscal 2019. The applicable Named Executive Officers are eligible to earn between 0% and 200% of their targeted award, depending on our performance during the relevant measurement period. Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted ROIC must meet a minimum threshold level of performance for any payout to occur (shown below). In addition to the performance criteria tied to adjusted EBITDA and adjusted ROIC, the Compensation Committee approved the ability to adjust the number of units that will vest upward or downward by up to 10% depending on how our common stock price performs relative to the S&P Mid Cap 400 Index (“Relative TSR”) over the two-year performance period ending on the close of fiscal 2020.
Performance Measures	Weight	Threshold	Achievement
 to Target	Stretch	Threshold
 Payout	Target
 Payout	Stretch
 Payout	
Fiscal 2020 Adjusted EBITDA	 	50	%	 	88	%	 	100	%	 	112	%	 	35	%	 	100	%	 	200	%	
Fiscal 2020 Adjusted ROIC	 	50	%	 	88	%	 	100	%	 	112	%	 	35	%	 	100	%	 	200	%	

The performance metrics underlying these performance units were established by the Compensation Committee based on our business planning process with target level of performance established at levels that were, at the time of the grant, consistent with our internally prepared projections with significant improvements over those projections required to achieve above-target payouts and a threshold level of adjusted EBITDA and/or adjusted ROIC established below which none of the performance units would be earned.
Prior Long-term Equity-Based Incentive Program, Results & Payouts
Fiscal 2018 Executive Two-Year LTIP. The performance-based restricted stock units granted in fiscal 2018 (September 2017) have two metrics: fiscal 2019 adjusted EBITDA, calculated in the same manner as the metrics for the annual cash incentive plan, and fiscal 2019 adjusted ROIC, calculated as described above. The applicable Named Executive Officers were eligible to earn between 0% and 200% of their targeted award, depending on our performance during the relevant measurement period with respect to five levels of performance for adjusted EBITDA and adjusted ROIC, respectively. In addition to the performance criteria tied to adjusted EBITDA and adjusted ROIC, the grants included the ability for the Compensation Committee to adjust the number of units that will vest upward or downward by up to 10% depending on the Relative TSR over the two-year performance period. The number of units that will vest is adjusted up or down proportionally by up to 10% based on the number of basis points difference between our performance and the performance of the S&P Mid Cap 400 Index.
In September 2019, the Compensation Committee reviewed performance against the two-year performance period ending in fiscal 2019. The original adjusted EBITDA target was $368 million and adjusted ROIC was 7.55%. Targets were increased to account for the impact of the Supervalu acquisition and to require a “makeup” for fiscal 2018 underperformance. Performance ranges between threshold and maximum levels remained at the originally approved payout curves.
Based on the matrix below, payout was 5.3% due to adjusted EBITDA results of $588.9 million, which reflects the adjustments described above, below threshold, and adjusted ROIC of 4.21%. See Annex B for reconciliation to the most comparable GAAP metric.
 	FY19 Adj. EBITDA (000’s)	
 	 	< $625,986	$644,239	$662,490	$680,742	> $698,993	
FY19 Adj.
 ROIC	> 4.6721%	100%	125%	150%	175%	200%	
	4.5460%	75%	100%	125%	150%	175%	
	4.4200%	50%	75%	100%	125%	150%	
	4.3020%	25%	50%	75%	100%	125%	
	< 4.1841%	0%	25%	50%	75%	100%	

33

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The number of earned PSUs was then adjusted downward by 10% as a result of application of the Relative TSR modifier. The table below shows the number of shares earned compared to target.
Executive(1)	Shares at
 Target	Metric
 Payout %	Shares at Metric
 Payout	Final Shares After -10% TSR
 Modifier	
Steven L. Spinner	 	37,730	 	 	5.3	%	 	1,999	 	 	1,799	 	
Michael Zechmeister	 	11,610	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Sean F. Griffin	 	13,840	 	 	5.3	%	 	733	 	 	659	 	
Christopher P. Testa	 	5,380	 	 	5.3	%	 	285	 	 	256	 	

	(1)	Mr. Zechmeister forfeited all his unvested stock awards upon his resignation in August 2019. Ms. Sutton was not an employee at the time these awards were granted.	

Fiscal 2017 CEO Awards (Fiscal 2019 Component & Cumulative 3-Year)
In fiscal 2017 (October 2016), the Compensation Committee approved a special PSU award for Mr. Spinner to align his compensation with our Company’s long-term success during a critical period of our Company’s strategic efforts. Mr. Spinner’s award totaled 150,000 units at target level of performance with vesting for 50,000 units annually at target level performance based 50% each on the Company’s net sales and adjusted EBITDA for each of fiscal 2017, 2018 and 2019 and 25,000 units at target level performance based on our cumulative adjusted EBITDA for the three-year period inclusive of fiscal 2017, 2018 and 2019.
In September 2019, the Compensation Committee reviewed performance against the targets for the fiscal 2019 net sales and adjusted EBITDA, as well as the cumulative performance of adjusted EBITDA for fiscal 2017 through 2019. Below are the targets, threshold and actual results and related payouts for these awards.
Fiscal 2017 and fiscal 2018 components have paid out at 96.7% and 107.5% of target, respectively. The table below represents fiscal 2019 and cumulative three-year targets and results only.
The original fiscal 2019 targets for net sales and adjusted EBITDA were $10,050 million and $353 million, respectively. The original three-year cumulative target for adjusted EBITDA was $1,010 million. Following the Supervalu transaction, the Committee revised the targets upward to reflect the acquisition and avoid a payout level that was not reflective of operational performance. At the same time, the Committee removed the GAAP EPS gateway metrics for each period as it was originally included because it was not reflective of operational performance of the newly combined company and in light of the number of adjustments to GAAP EPS that were likely as a result of the Supervalu acquisition.
(Metric in 000’s except per share and % data)
Metric	Weight	Threshold	Target	Maximum	Actual	Achievement	Metric
 Payout
 %	Weighted
 Payout
 %	
Fiscal 2019
Net Sales	 	50	%	$	21,345,793	 	$	22,737,175	 	$	23,419,290	 	$	23,468,197	(1) 	 	103.2	%	 	120.0	%	 	60.0	%	
Fiscal 2019 adjusted EBITDA	 	50	%	$	491,311	 	$	637,168	 	$	656,283	 	$	588,900	(2) 	 	92.4	%	 	93.4	%	 	46.7	%	

	(1)	Includes approximately $2 billion of net sales from discontinued operations.	

	(2)	The Compensation Committee approved adjustments resulting in a net positive impact of $26 million to adjusted EBITDA performance related to (i) a LIFO charge related to the legacy UNFI business, (ii) unbudgeted rental costs from Supervalu sale-leaseback properties, (iii) the derecognition of amortizing gains from sale-leaseback transactions as a result of purchase accounting, (iv) incremental pre-operational rent expense and (v) incremental expense related to these compensation adjustments. The Compensation Committee believed it was appropriate to adjust for the impact of these items in light of the fact that the events giving rise to these items had not been entered into or had not been contemplated at the time the performance targets were established and these factors were unrelated to our core operating performance. As a result, our adjusted EBITDA of $562.5 million, as reported in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019, was adjusted upward to $588.9 million for purposes of annual cash incentive program performance determinations. See Annex B for a reconciliation to the most comparable GAAP metric.	

(Metric in 000’s except per share and % data)
Metric	Weight	Threshold	Metric Target	Maximum	Actual	Achievement	Payout
 %	
3-year adjusted EBITDA	 	100	%	$	1,016,067	 	$	1,294,531	 	$	1,333,140	 	$	1,252,299(1	) 	 	96.7	%	 	96.97	%	

	(1)	Reflects the sum of fiscal 2017, 2018 and 2019 compensation adjusted EBITDA.	

34

TABLE OF CONTENTS
As a result of the above achievements, Mr. Spinner earned 53,345 and 24,243 shares with respect to the fiscal 2019 metrics and cumulative 3-year metrics, respectively.
Other Compensation and Benefits
The Named Executive Officers are eligible for the same level and offering of benefits that we make available to other employees, including our 401(k) plan, health care plan, life insurance plans, and other welfare benefit programs. In addition to the standard benefits offered to all employees, the Named Executive Officers were eligible to participate in the Deferral Plans prior to such plans being frozen. For a description of the Deferral Plans, see “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION TABLES—Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019.” below. We do not have any defined benefit pension plans available to our Named Executive Officers. The Deferral Plans were frozen in February 2019 and are expected to be paid out in early 2020.
Additional Benefits. We provide certain Named Executive Officers with additional benefits that we believe are reasonable and consistent with our overall executive compensation program. The costs of these benefits constitute only a small portion of each Named Executive Officer’s total compensation and includes, for certain Named Executive Officers, contributions to our defined contribution plan, the payment of premiums for life insurance, housing and automobile allowances, relocation expenses and commuting air travel reimbursement. We offer perquisites and other benefits that we believe to be competitive with benefits offered by companies with whom we compete for talent for purposes of recruitment and retention.
Retirement. Under the Company’s stock incentive plan and historically in its award agreements with executives, an executive who retired would generally forfeit his or her award if it had not yet vested. In the second quarter of fiscal 2019, after reviewing retirement provisions and practices for the treatment of equity awards at comparable companies, the Compensation Committee determined to change the terms of its long-term compensation awards to accommodate executives who might consider retiring and to better assure that their awards provided an incentive to work for the long-term best interests of the Company regardless of their retirement plans. Accordingly, the Committee determined that time-vesting RSUs will continue to vest during retirement on the same terms as they would if the executive had not retired, but without the requirement that they remain employed. PSUs will be treated similarly on retirement, but subject to actual performance at the time achievement of performance objectives is measured. In addition, an executive’s equity awards granted in the year of retirement will be prorated to reflect the service period prior to the date of retirement. Retirement vesting is only available to employees age 59 or older who voluntarily terminate employment after at least 10 years of service to the Company.
Components of Executive Compensation Program for Fiscal 2020
In September 2019, to further align executive pay to market and recognize the larger scope of responsibilities of our executives following the Supervalu acquisition, our Compensation Committee determined the following changes to base salary for the Named Executive Officers, effective November 3, 2019:
Named Executive Officer	Fiscal 2019
 Base Salary	Fiscal 2020
 Base Salary	% Change	
Steven L. Spinner	$	1,200,000	 	$	1,200,000	 	 	0	%	
Sean F. Griffin	$	930,000	 	$	930,000	 	 	0	%	
Jill E. Sutton	$	465,000	 	$	510,000	 	 	10	%	
Christopher P. Testa	$	450,000	 	$	550,000	 	 	22	%	

35

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The Compensation Committee determined to make no changes to target levels as a percent of base salary for our annual cash incentive plan and long-term incentive plan. According, fiscal 2020 targets remain unchanged and are as set forth below.
Named Executive Officer	Fiscal 2020
 Annual Cash
 Incentive Plan
 Target (as a
 percent of Base
 Salary)	% Change
 from fiscal
 2019	Fiscal 2020
 Long-Term
 Incentive Plan
 Target (as a
 percent of
 Base Salary)	% Change
 from fiscal
 2019	
Steven L. Spinner	 	150	%	 	0	%	 	425	%	 	0	%	
Sean F. Griffin	 	125	%	 	0	%	 	250	%	 	0	%	
Jill E. Sutton	 	75	%	 	0	%	 	150	%	 	0	%	
Christopher P. Testa	 	75	%	 	0	%	 	200	%	 	0	%	

Other changes to fiscal 2020 compensation program.
In September and October 2019, the Compensation Committee reviewed our executive compensation program, including feedback received through our stockholder engagement program in the last two years. The Compensation Committee made the following changes to our plan design.
	•	Aligned long-term incentive awards to market by moving to 3-year cliff-vesting from 2-years for PSUs.	

	•	Moved to 3-year ratable annual vesting from 4-year ratable annual vesting for time-based restricted share units, or RSUs.	

	•	Revised payout levels at threshold and maximum for annual cash incentive compensation to 50% and 150%, respectively, from 35% and 200%, respectively, to limit potential maximum payments, and further align our program to market practice at both the threshold and maximum payout.	

	•	Aligned all executives, including the CEO, to adjusted EBITDA as the single metric for the annual cash incentive program to support a unified focus on driving growth in core operational performance by our executive officers and reward all officers for achievement of this most important driver of overall financial performance. The Compensation Committee also believes that using adjusted EBITDA as the sole metric in the annual cash incentive plan is appropriate particularly since, as discussed below, it was removed as a metric in the long-term incentive plan to avoid duplication, which reduced the percentage of each executive’s total target compensation tied to adjusted EBITDA.	

	•	Revised the metrics in the long-term incentive program to base awards on adjusted EPS (60% of the award potential), adjusted ROIC (20% of the award potential, and leverage ratio (net debt to adjusted EBITDA) (20% of the award potential). The Compensation Committee believes that including an adjusted EPS metric aligns executives’ interest with long-term shareholder interests, while adjusted ROIC creates a focus on long-term value creation through prudent investment and effective capital management, and the leverage ratio metric supports a focus on our stated commitments to paydown our outstanding debt. The Compensation Committee believes that the combination of these metrics will motivate our executives toward achieving targets that are necessary to improve operational performance, manage capital effectively, and ultimately grow our shareholder value over the long term, while avoiding excessive risk taking.	

Employment Agreements with Messrs. Spinner and Griffin, Severance Agreements and Change in Control Agreements
Employment Agreement with Steven L. Spinner
We are a party to an employment agreement with Mr. Spinner which was entered into in October 2016, and amended and restated on November 5, 2018 (as amended and restated, the “Spinner Employment Agreement”).
The initial term of the Spinner Employment Agreement is through December 31, 2020 and may be renewed for one year by mutual consent of the parties. Under the agreement, Mr. Spinner will receive an annual base salary of $1,200,000 and will be eligible to participate in the Company’s annual cash and long-term incentive plans with a target annual bonus opportunity of 150% of his annual base salary and target annual equity opportunity of 425% of his annual base salary, respectively.

36

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Upon a termination by the Company without Cause (as defined in the Spinner Employment Agreement), resignation by Mr. Spinner for Good Reason (as defined in the Spinner Employment Agreement) or if the Company does not offer to renew the initial term and Mr. Spinner’s employment terminates thereafter for any reason (except for Cause), subject to the effectiveness of a release in favor of the Company, Mr. Spinner will receive (a) 200% of his then current base salary, (b) 200% of his current-year annual cash incentive payments based on target performance and (c) the pro-rated portion of the current-year annual cash incentive payments he would have been owed for the fiscal year in which his employment was terminated based on the Company’s actual results when measured against the performance metrics applicable to Mr. Spinner for that period. Severance also would include payments to Mr. Spinner of $35,000 that he could use to pay for medical benefits for himself and his dependents following termination. In addition, if Mr. Spinner were terminated without Cause or Mr. Spinner voluntarily terminated his employment for Good Reason, any stock options awarded to Mr. Spinner and not vested and exercisable on or prior to the date of Mr. Spinner’s termination that would otherwise have become vested and exercisable on or prior to the first anniversary of the date of Mr. Spinner’s termination, and any shares of restricted stock (including RSUs settled in shares of common stock) and performance-based vesting equity awards (including PSUs settled in shares of common stock) granted to Mr. Spinner that would have had any restrictions thereon removed or vested on or prior to the first anniversary of the date of Mr. Spinner’s termination, would, in each case, have any restrictions thereon removed or become vested, as the case may be, with such restrictions with respect to any performance-based vesting equity awards to be removed on that number of awards as Mr. Spinner would have earned based on performance at the greater of target or actual levels of performance for the current year (but only if any gateway performance metrics applicable to the awards are achieved).
If Mr. Spinner’s employment is terminated without Cause or Mr. Spinner voluntarily terminates his employment for Good Reason during the two-year period following a Change in Control (each as defined in the Spinner Employment Agreement), in lieu of the non-Change in Control severance payments and benefits, and subject to the effectiveness of a release in favor of the Company, Mr. Spinner will receive (a) 2.99 times his then current base salary, (b) 2.99 times the current-year annual cash incentive payments based on target performance and (c) the pro-rated portion of the current-year annual cash incentive payments he would have been owed for the fiscal year in which his employment was terminated based on the Company’s actual results when measured against the performance metrics applicable to Mr. Spinner for that period. The Company would be required to make payments to Mr. Spinner of $105,000 that he may use to pay for medical benefits for himself and his dependents following termination. In addition, any and all unvested and unexercised stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units and performance-based vesting equity awards granted to Mr. Spinner would be treated in accordance with the applicable award agreements evidencing such equity-based awards and any applicable election forms related thereto. The Spinner Employment Agreement contemplates that if any payments or benefits otherwise payable to Mr. Spinner constitute “parachute payments” within the meaning of Section 280G of the Code and are subject to the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, then such payments and benefits will either be (x) delivered in full, or (y) delivered as to such lesser extent that would result in no portion of such payments and benefits being subject to such excise tax under Section 4999 of the Code, whichever of the foregoing amounts, taking into account applicable taxes and the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, results in the receipt by Mr. Spinner on an after-tax basis, of the greatest amount of benefits.
Under the Spinner Employment Agreement, upon a termination of employment due to retirement (defined as a voluntary termination of employment on or after the date he has attained fifty-nine (59) years of age and has provided ten (10) years of service to the Company), Mr. Spinner’s outstanding equity awards will vest in full with performance determined, as applicable, based on actual performance for the year of termination; provided, however, that awards granted in the year of retirement will be prorated to reflect Mr. Spinner’s service period prior to retirement.
Receipt of any severance payments or benefits is conditioned upon Mr. Spinner’s release of claims against the Company and its officers and directors.
In addition, the Spinner Employment Agreement contains provisions governing the nondisclosure and nonuse of confidential information of the Company, provisions requiring the assignment of certain intellectual property rights to the Company, and non-competition and non-solicitation restrictive covenants which remain in existence for one year or, in the event of termination for “Cause” or without “Good Reason”, two years following Mr. Spinner’s termination.

37

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Finally, the Spinner Employment Agreement provides that the Company may seek recoupment for incentive compensation in any of the circumstances covered by the Company’s recently amended recoupment policy or any violation of the covenants in the Spinner Employment Agreement relating to non-competition or non-solicitation, nondisclosure and nonuse of confidential information.
Employment Agreement with Sean F. Griffin
On November 5, 2018, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Sean F. Griffin (the “Griffin Employment Agreement”), pursuant to which Mr. Griffin will serve as Chief Executive Officer of SUPERVALU INC., a subsidiary of the Company, which became effective, as to compensation arrangements, on October 22, 2018.
The initial term of the Griffin Employment Agreement is through October 22, 2021 and automatically renews for one-year periods thereafter unless either party gives proper notice of nonrenewal. Under the agreement, Mr. Griffin will receive an annual base salary of $930,000 and will be eligible to participate in the Company’s annual cash and long-term incentive plans with a target annual bonus opportunity of 125% of his annual base salary and a target annual equity opportunity of 250% of his annual base salary, respectively.
Upon a termination by the Company without Cause (as defined in the Griffin Employment Agreement) or resignation by Mr. Griffin for Good Reason (as defined in the Griffin Employment Agreement, which definition includes, in addition to customary provisions, the failure by the Company to appoint Mr. Griffin as its CEO), and subject to the effectiveness of a release in favor of the Company, Mr. Griffin will receive: (a) 1.0 times the sum of (i) base salary and (ii) target annual bonus; (b) a pro-rated annual cash bonus for the year of termination based on actual performance; (c) a cash payment of $35,000 for medical benefits; and (d) one additional year of vesting for all outstanding equity awards, with performance determined, as applicable, based on the greater of target and actual performance for the fiscal year in which the termination takes place.
If such a termination without Cause or resignation for Good Reason takes place during the two-year period following a Change in Control (as defined in the Griffin Employment Agreement), in lieu of the severance described above, and subject to the effectiveness of a release in favor of the Company, Mr. Griffin will receive: (a) 2.50 times the sum of (i) base salary and (ii) target annual bonus; (b) a pro-rated annual cash bonus for the year of termination based on actual performance; (c) a cash payment of $105,000 for medical benefits; and (d) all outstanding awards will vest in full with performance determined, as applicable, based on target performance. In addition, any and all unvested and unexercised stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units and performance-based vesting equity awards granted to Mr. Griffin would be treated in accordance with the applicable award agreements evidencing such equity-based awards and any applicable election forms related thereto. The Griffin Employment Agreement contemplates that if any payments or benefits otherwise payable to Mr. Griffin constitute “parachute payments” within the meaning of Section 280G of the Code and are subject to the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, then such payments and benefits will either be (x) delivered in full, or (y) delivered as to such lesser extent that would result in no portion of such payments and benefits being subject to such excise tax under Section 4999 of the Code, whichever of the foregoing amounts, taking into account applicable taxes and the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, results in the receipt by Mr. Griffin on an after-tax basis, of the greatest amount of benefits.
Upon a termination of employment due to retirement (as defined in the Griffin Employment Agreement), Mr. Griffin’s outstanding equity awards will vest in full with performance determined, as applicable, based on actual performance for the year of termination; provided, however, that awards granted in the year of retirement will be prorated to reflect Mr. Griffin’s service period prior to Retirement.
Like the Spinner Employment Agreement, receipt of any severance payments or benefits is conditioned upon Mr. Griffin’s release of claims against the Company and its officers and directors.
In addition, as in the case of the Spinner Employment Agreement, the Griffin Employment Agreement contains provisions governing the nondisclosure and nonuse of confidential information of the Company, provisions requiring the assignment of certain intellectual property rights to the Company, and non-competition and non-solicitation restrictive covenants which remain in existence for one year or, in the event of termination for “Cause” or without “Good Reason”, two years following Mr. Spinner’s termination.
Finally, like the Spinner Employment Agreement, the Griffin Employment Agreement provides that the Company may seek recoupment for incentive compensation in any of the circumstances covered by the

38

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Company’s recently amended recoupment policy or any violation of the covenants in the Spinner Employment Agreement relating to non-competition or non-solicitation, nondisclosure and nonuse of confidential information.
Severance Agreements and Change in Control Agreements
We are currently a party to severance agreements and change in control agreements with each of Mr. Testa and Ms. Sutton. The Compensation Committee believes that the protections afforded in these severance agreements and change in control agreements are reasonable and are an important element in retaining our executive officers. We amended the severance and change in control agreements on November 5, 2018, as described below.
Each of the severance agreements includes confidentiality, non-competition and intellectual property assignment provisions, which apply during the employment period and continue for a one-year period following termination of employment for any reason. The change in control agreements also include confidentiality, non-competition and intellectual property assignment provisions, which apply during the employment period and continue for a two-year period following a termination of employment that occurs within two years after a Change in Control. Under the prior change in control agreements, the confidentiality and non-competition provisions applied during the employment period and during a one-year period following a termination of employment that occurs within one year of a Change in Control. None of our executives is a party to an agreement providing for “gross up” payments for excise taxes imposed upon termination following a change in control.
The severance agreements were amended to include a three-year term from the effective date (October 23, 2019, after giving effect to the amendments described below). Prior to November 5, 2018, the severance arrangements with executive officers other than Mr. Spinner did not contain an expiration date.
Outside the context of a Change in Control, if we terminate any of the executive officers party to these agreements for any reason other than Cause, death, or disability or such executive resigns for Good Reason, we would be required to pay to the executive (i) the executive’s base salary, as in effect as of the termination date of employment for a period of one year following termination of employment, and (ii) make a cash payment in the amount of $35,000 to such individual that may be used by the executive to pay for post-termination medical benefits. Effective October 23, 2019, we further amended the severance agreements to provide for payment of a prorated portion of incentive compensation earned based on the number of days of service in the year of termination of employment, in exchange for an updated list of competitors in the restrictive covenants included in the severance agreements.
Any benefits to be paid upon a change in control under the change in control agreements are “double trigger,” which requires both a Change in Control and a termination of a Named Executive Officer by us for a reason other than Cause, death or disability or a resignation by the executive for Good Reason within two years of the date of the Change in Control. Under the change in control agreements, if either a termination of the executive for a reason other than Cause, death or disability or his resignation for Good Reason within two year of the date of a Change in Control, the executive would be entitled to receive a lump sum payment equal to (i) a multiple of his or her base salary (multiple of 2 times in the case of Mr. Testa and Ms. Sutton), as in effect at that time of his termination of employment, (ii) a multiple of the executive’s annual cash incentive payments based on target performance for the fiscal year in which the executive is terminated (1.5 times in the case of Mr. Testa and Ms. Sutton), and (iii) the prorated portion of the executive’s current-year annual cash incentive payments they would have been owed for the fiscal year in which his employment was terminated based on the Company’s actual results when measured against the performance metrics applicable to them for that performance period.
Under the change in control agreements, we will also be required to make a cash payment in the amount of $105,000 to such individual that may be used by the individual to pay for post-termination medical benefits for himself and his dependents. In addition, any and all unvested and unexercised stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units and performance-based vesting equity awards granted to the Named Executive Officer will become fully vested, including performance awards, which shall vest at target level of performance unless a greater level of vesting is provided for in the applicable award agreement. The provision of all such benefits will be subject to any restrictions under applicable law, including under Section 409A of the Code. In establishing the multiples of base salary and bonus that a terminated executive would be entitled to receive following his termination without Cause or for Good Reason following a Change in Control, the Compensation Committee

39

TABLE OF CONTENTS
considered the need to be able to competitively recruit and retain talented executive officers who often-times seek protection against the possibility that they might be terminated without Cause or be forced to resign for Good Reason following a Change in Control (each as defined in the applicable agreement).
Other Programs, Policies and Considerations
Recoupment (Clawback) Policy
We have adopted a recoupment policy applicable to our executive officers, including our Named Executive Officers, other principal officers and certain key employees or former employees designated by the Board or our Chief Executive Officer. Under the policy, if the Company’s financial statements are required to be restated for any reason, except when due to a change in accounting policy that has a retroactive effect, the Board will review all performance-based compensation awarded or earned for all periods materially affected by such restatement. In addition, the Board will review all performance-based compensation awarded or earned that is based on performance metrics that appear to be materially inaccurate or affected in any way by fraud, regardless of whether a restatement of the Company’s financial statements is required. If the Board determines that the payment of such performance-based compensation was predicated upon the achievement of certain financial statement results that were subsequently corrected, material inaccuracy or fraud, and a lower incentive payment or award would been made based upon the restated financial results or corrected performance metrics, then the Board will, to the extent permitted by applicable law, seek recoupment from the persons covered by the policy for the extent of such performance-based compensation as it deems appropriate, after a review of all relevant facts and circumstances.
If the Board determines that a person covered by the policy has engaged in conduct that will cause damage to the Company or is inimical or in any manner contrary to the best interests of the Company, and if the conduct resulted in a material inaccuracy in the Company’s financial statements or performance metrics which affects such person’s compensation, then the Board may require reimbursement of performance-based compensation that is greater than would have been paid or awarded if calculated based on accurate financial statements or performance metrics.
Prior to October 2018, our recoupment policy covered only Named Executive Officers and applied only in the limited event of a financial statement restatement. The October 2018 amendments extended the coverage to other officers and key employees, including former employees, extended the scope to material inaccuracies in performance metrics and added the provision described above concerning inimical conduct resulting in damage to the Company.
Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 requires the recovery of incentive awards from our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer if we are required to restate our financials due to material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirements as a result of misconduct.
Stock Ownership Guidelines
The Compensation Committee believes stock ownership guidelines are a key vehicle for aligning the interests of management and our stockholders. A meaningful ownership stake by our officers demonstrates to our stockholders a strong commitment to our success. Accordingly, the Board has adopted stock ownership guidelines that require our executive officers to hold shares of our common stock having an aggregate market value from time to time which equals or exceeds three times their base salary, and in the case of Mr. Spinner, six times his base salary. Each executive is expected to comply with the policy by the fifth year after he or she became subject to the guidelines. Compliance with the guidelines is tested once per year for as long as the officer is employed by the Company. When calculating whether an officer owns a sufficient number of shares under these guidelines, shares owned in the 401(k) Plan and deferred compensation plans are included in the number of shares owned. Vested and unvested restricted stock and restricted stock units are also included, but unvested stock options do not count. Vested stock options and stock appreciation rights count to the extent of their net value after deduction for the exercise price. Officers are not allowed to hedge their interests in the stock held pursuant to the guidelines. In October 2018, we amended the guidelines for officers to exclude vested stock options to the extent that they do not exceed the net value after deduction for the exercise price; we also added an explicit prohibition against hedging of the interest required to meet the guidelines. At the same time, we extended the guidelines to cover officers below the executive officer level, who must hold common stock having

40

TABLE OF CONTENTS
an aggregate market value equal to his or her base salary and have a five-year period (commencing in 2020) in which to meet the requirements. Our guidelines provide that, once in compliance, an officer shall be deemed to remain in compliance despite a subsequent reduction in stock price that may otherwise cause non-compliance. Each of our executive officers, other than Ms. Sutton, who is still in the accumulation period, were below the guidelines as of August 3, 2019 because the decline in our stock price affected the value of the shares they hold. They are deemed to be in compliance as of that date as their ownership fell below the applicable requirements due solely to a decline in the stock price. If the reduction in our stock price is sustained at a level specified in our stock ownership guidelines for 18 months, the accumulation period will reset for our executive officers and they will be required to accumulate more shares to reach the required ownership level.
Hedging and Insider Trading Policy
Our Insider Trading Policy prohibits our Directors and certain employees, including executive officers, from engaging in certain speculative transactions in our equity securities, including short sales, hedging transactions and pledging our stock as security.
Tax Deductibility of Compensation
When it reviews compensation matters, the Compensation Committee considers, among other matters, the anticipated tax and accounting treatment of payments and benefits with respect to us and, when relevant, to the executive. Section 162(m) of the Code imposes an annual deduction limit of $1 million on the amount of compensation paid to each of the Chief Executive Officer and certain other Named Executive Officers. Prior to the effectiveness of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, this deduction limit did not apply to compensation that qualified as “performance-based compensation” (as defined in Section 162(m)). The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act eliminated the qualified “performance-based compensation” exemption from Section 162(m), subject to an exception for compensation paid pursuant to a written binding contract that was in effect on November 2, 2017 and has not been modified in any material respect after such date. The Compensation Committee also approved, and may continue to approve, compensation that exceeds the $1 million limitation and is non-deductible (e.g., service-based restricted stock units, non-performance-based cash payments, onboarding grants for new hires or performance-based compensation that exceeds certain limits in our stock incentive plan). While accounting and tax treatment are relevant issues to consider, the Compensation Committee believes that stockholder interests are best served by not restricting flexibility in designing compensation programs, even though such programs may result in non-deductible compensation expenses for tax purposes.

41

TABLE OF CONTENTS
REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE
We have reviewed and discussed the foregoing Compensation Discussion and Analysis with management. Based on our review and discussion with management, we have recommended to the Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this proxy statement and the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 3, 2019.
 	James P. Heffernan, Chair	
 	Eric F. Artz	
 	Daphne J. Dufresne	
 	Jack Stahl	

42

TABLE OF CONTENTS
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION TABLES
Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019
The following table sets forth for each of the Named Executive Officers: (i) the dollar value of base salary and non-equity incentive compensation earned during the fiscal year indicated; (ii) the aggregate grant date fair value related to all equity-based awards made to the Named Executive Officer for the fiscal year indicated; (iii) non-qualified deferred compensation earnings during the fiscal year where applicable; (iv) all other compensation for the fiscal year indicated; and (v) the dollar value of total compensation for the fiscal year indicated.

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE
Name and Principal
 Position	Year	Salary	Bonus(1)	Stock
 Awards(2)	Option
 Awards	Non-Equity
 Incentive Plan
 Compensation(3)	Change in
 Pension Value
 and
 Nonqualified
 Deferred
 Compensation
 Earnings(4)	All Other
 Compensation	Total	
Steven L. Spinner
Chief Executive
 Officer and Chairman	 	2019	 	$	1,164,462	 	$	—	 	$	5,099,897	 	 	—	 	$	759,556	 	$	13,154	 	$	63,793	(5) 	$	7,100,862	 	
	 	2018	 	 	942,385	 	 	—	 	 	2,998,780	 	 	—	 	 	1,013,300	 	 	49,025	 	 	114,932	 	 	5,118,422	 	
	 	2017	 	 	919,039	 	 	1,250,000	 	 	10,656,191	 	 	—	 	 	998,060	 	 	69,811	 	 	103,646	 	 	13,996,747	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Michael P. Zechmeister(6)
(Former) Chief Financial
 Officer	 	2019	 	 	652,559	 	 	—	 	 	1,350,006	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3,201	 	 	11,382	(7) 	 	2,017,148	 	
	 	2018	 	 	488,571	 	 	—	 	 	922,762	 	 	—	 	 	320,717	 	 	12,209	 	 	13,818	 	 	1,758,077	 	
	 	2017	 	 	459,519	 	 	—	 	 	3,075,068	 	 	—	 	 	374,272	 	 	8,541	 	 	54,819	 	 	3,972,219	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sean F. Griffin
Chief Operating Officer,
 Chief Executive Officer SUPERVALU	 	2019	 	 	869,077	 	 	—	 	 	2,325,009	 	 	—	 	 	472,452	 	 	44,937	 	 	32,507	(8) 	 	3,743,982	 	
	 	2018	 	 	582,577	 	 	—	 	 	1,100,004	 	 	—	 	 	325,081	 	 	79,936	 	 	5,594	 	 	2,093,192	 	
	 	2017	 	 	542,308	 	 	—	 	 	3,079,970	 	 	—	 	 	422,753	 	 	65,905	 	 	8,260	 	 	4,119,196	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Jill E. Sutton(9)
Chief Legal Officer,
 General Counsel and
 Secretary	 	2019	 	 	458,942	 	 	40,000	 	 	697,674	 	 	—	 	 	149,696	 	 	—	 	 	157,277	(10) 	 	1,503,589	 	
	 	2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
	 	2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Christopher P. Testa(9)
President, Chief
 Marketing Officer	 	2019	 	 	458,654	 	 	—	 	 	899,923	 	 	—	 	 	149,601	 	 	—	 	 	11,683	(7) 	 	1,519,861	 	
	 	2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
	 	2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	

	(1)	In October 2016, the Compensation Committee approved the payment of $1,250,000 in cash to Mr. Spinner in connection with his entering into an employment agreement with the Company. This payment was made to Mr. Spinner in recognition of the successful execution of the Company’s acquisition and “building out the store” strategies in fiscal 2016 along with Mr. Spinner’s commitment to remain with the Company through the term of his employment agreement and expanded non-competition covenants and time periods contained in his employment agreement.	

	(2)	Amounts shown represent the grant date fair value of awards of time-based vesting restricted stock units and performance units at the target level, as computed under ASC 718 granted during the fiscal year indicated. For performance units, grant date fair value is calculated based on the probable outcome of the performance result (i.e., target level of performance) for each of the performance periods, excluding the effect of estimated forfeitures. These amounts do not necessarily reflect the actual amounts that were paid to, or may be realized by, the Named Executive Officer for any of the fiscal years reflected. Refer to footnotes 1 and 13 to the consolidated financial statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019 for a discussion of the relevant assumptions used to determine the grant date fair value of these awards. The grant date fair value of awards of performance units to Mr. Spinner in fiscal 2019, 2018 and 2017, assuming stretch, or maximum, level performance, were $5,099,675 $2,998,780 and $13,978,644, respectively. The grant date fair value of awards of performance units to Mr. Zechmeister in fiscal 2019, 2018 and 2017, assuming stretch, or maximum, level performance, were $1,349,874, $922,763 and $1,293,750, respectively. The grant date fair value of awards of performance units to Mr. Griffin in fiscal 2019, 2018 and 2017, assuming stretch, or maximum, level performance, were $2,325,009, $1,100,003 and $3,650,023, respectively. The grant date fair value of awards of performance units to Ms. Sutton in fiscal 2019, assuming stretch, or maximum, level performance, was $697,733. The grant date fair value of awards of performance units to Mr. Testa in fiscal 2019, assuming stretch, or maximum, level performance, was $899,676.	

	(3)	Amounts shown for fiscal 2019 reflect payments made in fiscal 2020 under our annual cash incentive plan related to fiscal 2019 performance. For a discussion regarding the annual cash incentive plan, see “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Components of our Executive Compensation Program for Fiscal 2019—Performance-Based Annual Cash Incentive Compensation.”	

	(4)	Amounts reported in this column represent earnings on deferred compensation that exceed 120% of the federal applicable long-term rate, which was 2.50%. These amounts, as well as all other earnings on deferred compensation of the Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2019, are included in the table included under Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019 under the column “Aggregate Earnings in Last Fiscal Year.”	

43

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	(5)	Represents a housing and automobile allowance ($38,922), income recognized upon the usage of shares to cover tax withholding obligations on vesting of the deferred portion of a fiscal 2017 performance award ($7,448), our contributions to a 401(k) account ($10,945), and commuting expenses ($6,478). Mr. Spinner travels extensively for business between our multiple offices. The amounts included herein reflect travel to our corporate office in Providence, Rhode Island form his office in Pennsylvania. In early fiscal 2019, we discontinued provided housing allowance to Mr. Spinner.	

	(6)	Mr. Zechmeister resigned from the Company as of August 23, 2019.	

	(7)	Represents our contributions to a 401(k) account.	

	(8)	Represents corporate housing allowance ($26,784) and our contributions to a 401(k) account ($5,723).	

	(9)	Ms. Sutton and Mr. Testa were not NEOs prior to the 2019 fiscal year and, accordingly, compensation information in prior years is not provided.	

	(10)	Represents relocation expenses ($100,000), a gross up from the preceding benefit ($45,831) and our contributions to a 401(k) account ($11,446).	

GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS IN FISCAL 2019
The following table reflects the equity-based awards granted by the Company in fiscal 2019:
 	 	Estimated Future Payouts
 Under Non-Equity Incentive
 Plan Awards(1)	Estimated Future Payouts
 Under Equity Incentive
 Plan Awards(2)	 	 	 	 	
Name	Grant Date	Threshold
 ($)	Target
 ($)	Maximum
 ($)	Threshold
 (#)	Target
 (#)	Maximum
 (#)	All
 Other
 Stock
 Awards;
 Number of
 Shares of
 Stock or
 Units
 (#)(3)	All Other
 Option
 Awards;
 Number of
 Securities
 Underlying
 Options
 (#)	Exercise
 Price of
 Option
 Awards
 ($/share)	Grant Date
 Fair Value
 of Stock and
 Option
 Awards
 ($)(4)	
Steven L. Spinner	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	17,259	 	 	49,310	 	 	98,620	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,655,337	 	
	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	23,575	 	 	67,357	 	 	134,714	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	894,501	 	
	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	53,630	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,655,558	 	
	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	67,357	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	894,501	 	
	 	N/A	 	 	611,342	 	 	1,746,692	 	 	3,493,384	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Michael P. Zechmeister	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	5,145	 	 	14,700	 	 	29,400	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	493,479	 	
	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4,782	 	 	13,664	 	 	27,328	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	181,458	 	
	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	15,990	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	493,611	 	
	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	13,664	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	181,458	 	
	 	N/A	 	 	171,297	 	 	489,419	 	 	978,838	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Sean F. Griffin	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	30,638	 	 	87,538	 	 	175,076	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,162,505	 	
	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	87,538	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,162,505	 	
	 	N/A	 	 	380,221	 	 	1,086,346	 	 	2,172,692	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Jill E. Sutton	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3,129	 	 	8,940	 	 	17,880	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	300,116	 	
	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,285	 	 	3,671	 	 	7,342	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	48,751	 	
	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	9,720	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	300,056	 	
	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3,671	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	48,751	 	
	 	N/A	 	 	120,472	 	 	344,207	 	 	688,414	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Christopher P. Testa	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4,690	 	 	13,400	 	 	26,800	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	449,838	 	
	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	14,580	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	450,085	 	
	 	N/A	 	 	120,397	 	 	343,991	 	 	687,982	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	

	(1)	This column shows separately the possible payouts to the Named Executive Officers under our annual cash incentive plan for the fiscal year ended August 3, 2019 for “threshold”, “target” and “maximum” performance. Actual amounts paid for these incentives are reflected in the table included under “Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019” under the column “Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation.”	

	(2)	These awards that were granted on September 25, 2018 and December 11, 2018 under the 2012 stock incentive plan represent the number of performance units that may be earned with a two-year performance period at “threshold,” “target” and “maximum” levels of performance. Vesting of these performance units is linked to our attaining certain levels of adjusted ROIC and adjusted EBITDA for fiscal 2020. In addition, the amount of performance units that may be earned may be increased or decreased by the Compensation Committee by up to 10% based on our Relative TSR for the two-year performance period. At the conclusion of the two-year performance period, the performance units may vest based on our adjusted ROIC and adjusted EBITDA for fiscal 2020. The performance units earned by the Named Executive Officer will be settled in a like number of shares. These performance units are described in more detail in “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Components of Our Executive Compensation Program for Fiscal 2019—Long-term Equity-Based Incentive Program—Performance-Based Vesting Restricted Stock Units.”	

	(3)	Represents time-based vesting restricted stock units granted in fiscal 2019 to the Named Executive Officers. The December 11, 2018 grant is the incremental value based on any pay or target long-term incentive award changes related to the Supervalu acquisition. The RSUs will vest in four equal installments beginning on September 25, 2019 for both awards.	

	(4)	For grants during fiscal 2019, the amount shown with respect to each award represents the grant date fair value of the award calculated using the assumptions described in footnotes (2) and (3) of the table included under “Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019.” The grant date fair value of performance units was calculated based on the probable outcome of the performance result (i.e., target level of performance) for each of the performance periods, excluding the effect of estimated forfeitures.	

44

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal 2019 Year-End
The following table summarizes information with respect to holdings of stock options and stock awards by the Named Executive Officers as of August 3, 2019. This table includes unexercised and unvested stock options, unvested time-based vesting restricted stock units and unvested performance-based vesting restricted stock units. Each equity grant is shown separately for each Named Executive Officer, except that incentive stock options and non-qualified stock options granted on the same date with the same material terms, including exercise price, vesting period and expiration date, are combined.
OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT FISCAL YEAR-END
 	 	Option Awards	Stock Awards	
Name	Grant
 Date	Number of
 Securities
 Underlying
 Unexercised
 Options (#)
 Exercisable	Number of
 Securities
 Underlying
 Unexercised
 Options (#)
 Unexercisable	Option
 Exercise
 Price ($)	Option
 Expiration
 Date	Number of
 Shares or
 Units
 of Stock
 That Have Not
 Vested (#)(1)	Market Value
 of Shares or
 Units
 of Stock
 That Have Not
 Vested ($)(2)	Equity
 Incentive
 Plan Awards:
 Number of
 Unearned
 Shares, Units
 or Other Rights
 That Have Not
 Vested (#)(3)	Equity
 Incentive
 Plan Awards:
 Market or
 Payout Value
 of Unearned
 Shares, Units
 or Other Rights
 That Have Not
 Vested ($)(4)	
Steven L. Spinner	 	9/11/2009	 	 	12,311	 	 	—	 	 	24.30	 	 	9/11/2019	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/10/2010	 	 	17,760	 	 	—	 	 	33.90	 	 	9/10/2020	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/12/2011	 	 	17,150	 	 	—	 	 	37.82	 	 	9/12/2021	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/13/2012	 	 	23,160	 	 	—	 	 	58.98	 	 	9/13/2022	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/16/2013	 	 	13,130	 	 	—	 	 	67.48	 	 	9/16/2023	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/19/2014	 	 	14,770	 	 	—	 	 	64.55	 	 	9/19/2024	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/17/2015	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	6,980	 	 	58,772	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2016	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	9,240	 	 	77,801	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	15,090	 	 	127,058	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	53,630	 	 	451,565	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	67,357	 	 	567,146	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	10/27/2016	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	60,000	 	 	505,200	 	
 	 	10/27/2016	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	25,000	 	 	210,500	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	9,433	 	 	79,422	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	17,259	 	 	145,317	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	23,575	 	 	198,501	 	
 	 	Totals:	 	 	98,281	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	152,297	 	 	1,282,341	 	 	135,266	 	 	1,138,939	 	
Michael P. Zechmeister	 	9/17/2015	 	 	24,773	 	 	8,257	 	 	51.52	 	 	9/17/2025	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/17/2015	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	7,352	 	 	61,904	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2016	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	50,000	 	 	421,000	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2016	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	5,690	 	 	47,910	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	8,707	 	 	73,313	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	15,990	 	 	134,636	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	13,664	 	 	115,051	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	2,903	 	 	24,439	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	5,145	 	 	43,321	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4,782	 	 	40,268	 	
 	 	Totals:	 	 	24,773	 	 	8,257	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	101,403	 	 	853,813	 	 	12,830	 	 	108,028	 	
Sean F. Griffin	 	9/12/2011	 	 	1,760	 	 	—	 	 	37.82	 	 	9/12/2021	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/13/2012	 	 	11,750	 	 	—	 	 	58.98	 	 	9/13/2022	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/16/2013	 	 	6,530	 	 	—	 	 	67.48	 	 	9/16/2023	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/19/2014	 	 	6,380	 	 	—	 	 	64.55	 	 	9/19/2024	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/17/2015	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3,738	 	 	31,474	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2016	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	6,320	 	 	53,214	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	10,380	 	 	87,400	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	87,538	 	 	737,070	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3,460	 	 	29,133	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	30,368	 	 	257,974	 	
—	 	Totals:	 	 	26,420	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	107,976	 	 	909,158	 	 	34,098	 	 	287,108	 	
Jill E. Sutton	 	5/14/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	13,717	 	 	115,497	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	9,720	 	 	81,842	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3,671	 	 	30,910	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	3,129	 	 	26,346	 	
 	 	12/11/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,285	 	 	10,818	 	
 	 	Totals:	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	27,108	 	 	228,249	 	 	4,414	 	 	37,165	 	
Christopher P. Testa	 	9/10/2010	 	 	4,310	 	 	—	 	 	33.90	 	 	9/10/2020	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/12/2011	 	 	4,370	 	 	—	 	 	37.82	 	 	9/12/2021	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/13/2012	 	 	4,100	 	 	—	 	 	58.98	 	 	9/13/2022	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/16/2013	 	 	3,510	 	 	—	 	 	67.48	 	 	9/16/2023	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/19/2014	 	 	3,800	 	 	—	 	 	64.55	 	 	9/19/2024	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/17/2015	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	900	 	 	7,578	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2016	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	27,700	 	 	233,234	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4,035	 	 	33,975	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	14,580	 	 	122,764	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	 	9/15/2017	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	1,345	 	 	11,325	 	
 	 	9/25/2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	4,690	 	 	39,490	 	
 	 	Totals:	 	 	20,090	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	47,215	 	 	397,550	 	 	6,035	 	 	50,815	 	

	(1)	On September 15, 2016, Mr. Zechmeister was granted four-year cliff vest time-based vesting restricted stock units of 50,000 units. All other awards vested or will vest in four equal annual installments beginning on the first anniversary of the date of grant. Mr. Zechmeister forfeited all his unvested awards upon his resignation in August 2019.	

45

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	(2)	Market value reflects the number of unvested restricted stock units multiplied by $8.42 per share, the closing price of our common stock on the NYSE on August 2, 2019, the last business day of fiscal 2019.	

	(3)	Represents the number of shares that may be issued pursuant to performance units at the applicable level of performance utilizing the closing price of our common stock on the NYSE on August 2, 2019, the last business day of fiscal 2019. Mr. Spinner’s first award granted in 2016 is shown at maximum performance while the second award is shown at target based on the probable outcome of performance at the end of the fiscal year. Messrs. Spinner, Zechmeister, Griffin and Testa’s awards granted in 2017 and 2018 are shown at threshold performance. Ms. Sutton’s awards granted in 2018 are shown at threshold performance.	

	(4)	Market value reflects the number of shares that may be issued pursuant to the applicable level of performance, multiplied by $8.42 per share, the closing price of our common stock on the NYSE on August 2, 2019, the last business day of fiscal 2019.	

Option Exercises and Stock Vested—Fiscal 2019
The following table summarizes information for the Named Executive Officers concerning exercise of stock options and vesting of RSUs and PSUs during the fiscal year ended August 2, 2019, including (i) the number of shares of stock underlying options exercised in fiscal 2019; (ii) the aggregate dollar value realized upon such exercises of stock options utilizing the actual sales price for same-day sale transactions and the closing price for any exercise and hold transactions; (iii) the number of shares of stock received from the vesting of RSUs during fiscal 2019 and PSUs earned based on fiscal 2019 performance; and (iv) the aggregate dollar value realized upon the vesting of such RSUs and PSUs.
OPTION EXERCISES AND STOCK VESTED
 	Option Awards	Stock Awards	
Name	Number of Shares
 Acquired on
 Exercise (#)	Value
 Realized on
 Exercise ($)	Number of Shares
 Acquired on
 Vesting (#)(1)	Value
 Realized on
 Vesting ($)(2)	
Steven L. Spinner	—	—	 	77,879	(3) 	 	1,585,653	(3) 	
Michael P. Zechmeister	—	—	 	13,101	 	 	444,056	 	
Sean F. Griffin	—	—	 	5,103	(4) 	 	154,773	(4) 	
Jill E. Sutton	—	—	 	4,573	 	 	52,727	 	
Christopher P. Testa	—	—	 	4,636	(5) 	 	149,357	(5) 	

	(1)	In connection with the vesting of RSUs and PSUs, our Named Executive Officers surrendered shares of stock to cover withholding taxes, which reduced the actual value received upon vesting. The number of shares surrendered but included in this table was: Mr. Spinner—35,314; Mr. Zechmeister—3,976; Mr. Griffin—1,720; Ms. Sutton—1,368; and Mr. Testa—1,979.	

	(2)	Represents the product of the number of shares or shares underlying units vested and the closing price of our common stock on the NASDAQ Stock Market or NYSE, as applicable, on the vesting date.	

	(3)	Mr. Spinner was awarded performance units during fiscal 2017, of which 1,799 performance units vested for the two-year performance period ended August 3, 2019, 26,673 shares vested for the three-year performance period ended August 3, 2019, and 12,122 shares vested for the three-year performance period ended August 3, 2019 and the like number of shares of our common stock issued in settlement of these units are included herein. Amounts exclude 26,672 shares ($217,910) and 12,121 shares ($99,029) of performance units which are to be distributed at a future date based on the terms of his award agreement, which shares to be issued in settlement of those units are also not included herein.	

	(4)	Mr. Griffin was awarded performance units during fiscal 2017, of which 659 performance units vested for the two-year performance period ended August 3, 2019 and the like number of shares of our common stock issued in settlement of these units are included herein. Additionally, Mr. Griffin has elected to defer a percentage of the shares issued upon vesting of his September 19, 2014, September 17, 2015, September 15, 2016 and September 15, 2017 RSU awards. The value herein excludes the resulting deferral of 7,235 shares ($244,338). For each portion of these stock awards that vests but is deferred, the proportionate number of shares are allocated to Mr. Griffin’s balance in the Deferred Stock Plan. See the table under “Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019.”	

	(5)	Mr. Testa was awarded performance units during fiscal 2017, of which 256 performance shares vested for the two-year performance period ended August 3, 2019 and the like number of shares of our common stock issued in settlement of these units are included herein.	

Pension Benefits
We do not maintain any defined benefit pension plans. Supervalu previously maintained certain defined benefit pension plans. Those plans were frozen prior to our acquisition of Supervalu and none of our executive officers participated in such plans.
Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019
Until February 2019, our executive officers and directors were eligible to participate in the Deferred Compensation Plan and the Deferred Stock Plan. The Deferral Plans were terminated in February 2019, amounts therein will be distributed in early 2020.

46

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The Deferral Plans were established to provide participants with the opportunity to defer the receipt of all or a portion of their compensation. The purpose of the Deferral Plans was to allow executives and non-employee directors to defer compensation to a non-qualified retirement plan that, in the case of our employees, were in amounts greater than the amount permitted to be deferred under our 401(k) Plan. Under the Deferral Plans, only the payment of the compensation earned by the participant was deferred and there is no deferral of the expense in our financial statements related to the participants’ earnings. We record the related compensation expense in the year in which the compensation is earned by the participants.
Under the Deferred Compensation Plan, participants could elect to defer a minimum of $0 and a maximum of 90% of base salary and 100% of bonuses, commissions, and effective January 1, 2007, share unit awards, earned by the participants for the calendar year. Under the Deferred Compensation Plan, participants could elect to defer between 0% and 100% of their restricted stock awards. From January 1, 2009 to December 31, 2010, participants’ cash-derived deferrals under the Deferred Compensation Plan earned interest at the 5-year certificate of deposit annual yield taken from the Wall Street Journal Market Data Center (as captured on the first and last business date of each calendar quarter and averaged) plus 3% credited and compounded quarterly. Effective January 1, 2011, participants may elect to allocate their cash-derived deferrals to certain measurement funds which track the performance of actual mutual funds and are treated as deemed investments. The earnings that would have been received if such actual investment had been made are credited to the participants’ accounts in proportion to their hypothetical investments. The value of equity-based awards deferred under the Deferred Compensation and Deferred Stock Plans are based upon the performance of our common stock.
A participant in our Deferral Plans who terminates his or her employment with us due to retirement will be paid his or her Deferral Plan balances in a lump sum or in installments based on the participant’s elections over a pre-determined period of time. A participant who terminates his or her employment with us due to disability (as defined in each of the Deferral Plans) will be paid his or her balances in a lump sum within 60 days after such participant is determined to have become disabled. Beneficiaries of a participant who dies before a complete payout of his or her Deferral Plan balances will receive a lump sum payment within 60 days after the Compensation Committee is provided with proof of death of such participant. A participant who terminates his or her employment with us for any other reason will receive payment of his or her Deferral Plan balances in a lump sum, within 60 days after either (a) the six-month anniversary of the date on which such participant’s employment with us terminates, if such participant is a “key employee” under the Deferral Plans or (b) the date on which such participant’s employment with us terminates, for all other participants.
The following table summarizes information regarding the non-qualified deferred compensation of the Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2019, including deferrals of salaries, performance-based cash incentive compensation, and restricted stock unit compensation earned.
NONQUALIFIED DEFERRED COMPENSATION
Name	Type of Deferral	Executive
 Contributions in
 Last Fiscal
 Year(1)	Registrant
 Contributions in
 Last Fiscal
 Year	Aggregate
 Earnings in
 Last Fiscal
 Year(2)(3)	Aggregate
 Withdrawals/
 Distributions	Aggregate
 Balance at
 Last Fiscal
 Year End(4)	
Steven L. Spinner	Cash Compensation	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	57,902	 	$	—	 	$	1,520,575	 	
 	Deferred Stock	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	(195,731	)	 	—	 	 	68,413	 	
Michael P. Zechmeister	Cash Compensation	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	8,400	 	 	—	 	 	177,495	 	
 	Deferred Stock	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Sean F. Griffin	Cash Compensation	 	125,388	 	 	—	 	 	89,071	 	 	—	 	 	1,578,349	 	
 	Deferred Stock	 	244,338	 	 	—	 	 	(431,859	)	 	—	 	 	147,755	 	
Jill E. Sutton	Cash Compensation	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
 	Deferred Stock	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Christopher P. Testa	Cash Compensation	 	94	 	 	—	 	 	492	 	 	—	 	 	17,743	 	
 	Deferred Stock	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	

	(1)	Amounts reported as “Deferred Compensation” in this column are reported as compensation in the “Salary” and “Non-Equity Incentive Compensation” columns for fiscal 2019 of the table under “Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019.”	

	(2)	Participants’ non-equity deferrals under the Deferred Compensation Plan earned investment returns based on the performance of certain measurement funds as allocated by the participants. Any amounts reflected in the “Aggregate Earnings in Last Fiscal Year” column for non-equity awards that had preferential earnings (in excess of 120% of the August 2019 “compounded annually” federal long-term rate) have been reported as compensation in the “Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings” column in the table under “Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019.”	

47

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	(3)	The value of equity-based awards deferred under the Deferral Plans is based upon the performance of our common stock. For restricted stock and restricted stock units, earnings or losses are calculated as follows: (i) number of vested shares deferred in fiscal 2019 valued at the change in the closing stock price from the date of vesting to the end of fiscal 2019, plus (ii) the number of vested shares that were deferred prior to fiscal 2019, valued by the change in the closing stock price on the first day of fiscal 2019 to the last day of fiscal 2019. None of the amounts reflected in the “Aggregate Earnings in Last Fiscal Year” column for equity awards have been reported as compensation in the table under Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019 as a result of the fact that above-market or preferential earnings are not possible in connection with these items.	

	(4)	This column includes the following amounts that previously have been reported as non-equity compensation in fiscal 2018 and fiscal 2017 in the table under “Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019” and summary compensation tables for prior fiscal years, combined: Mr. Spinner—$170,912; Mr. Zechmeister—$116,251 and Mr. Griffin—$636,750.	

CEO Pay Ratio
SEC rules require us to disclose the total annual compensation of Steven L. Spinner, our CEO, the median of the total annual compensation of all employees other than Mr. Spinner, as well as the ratio of such amounts to each other (referred to as the “CEO pay ratio”). Total compensation for Mr. Spinner and our median employee is calculated in accordance with SEC rules applicable to the Summary Compensation Table. We calculated this information for the twelve (12) months ended August 3, 2019. For such period, Mr. Spinner’s total compensation was $7,100,862, our median employee’s total compensation was $50,848, and the ratio of Mr. Spinner’s total compensation to the median employee’s total compensation was 140 to 1.
To identify the median employee, we obtained payroll data for all active employees (full-time, part-time, active and seasonal) as of June 29, 2019, utilizing cash compensation as our consistently applied compensation measure. Canadian wages were converted to U.S. dollars using an average annual exchange rate for the 12 months ended June 29, 2019. Earnings for permanent employees who did not work for the entire year (i.e., new hires) were annualized. The wages of temporary employees were not annualized.
Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change-in-Control
On November 5, 2018, we amended the change in control agreements and severance agreements and entered into new employment agreements with Messrs. Spinner and Griffin. The information below describes and quantifies the compensation that would become payable to each of our Named Executive Officers under the new plans and arrangements if the Named Executive Officer’s employment had terminated on August 3, 2019, given the Named Executive Officer’s compensation and service levels as of such date and, if applicable, based on our closing stock price on that date. These benefits are in addition to benefits generally available to salaried employees. Due to the number of factors that affect the nature and amount of any benefits provided upon the events discussed below, any actual amounts paid or distributed may be different. Factors that could affect these amounts include the timing during the year of any such event and our stock price at the time of such event.
If one of the Named Executive Officers were to die or become disabled, any unvested restricted stock units would become immediately vested (with performance units vesting at target levels of performance), and any unexercisable stock options would be cancelled and forfeited. Any vested stock options exercisable at the time of death or disability would be exercisable at any time on or before the earlier to occur of the date that is one year after such cessation or the grant’s expiration date.
Mr. Zechmeister’s severance and change in control agreements terminated when he resigned as of August 23, 2019, and he is not entitled to continuing benefits.

48

TABLE OF CONTENTS
For a description of termination provisions in the severance and change in control agreements, see “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Employment Agreements with Messrs. Spinner and Griffin, Severance Agreements and Change in Control Agreements.” In addition, the award agreements for long-term equity-based incentives also address some of these circumstances. The following table describes the potential payments as of August 3, 2019 upon termination of the Named Executive Officers. This table excludes potential payments related to our Deferral Plans, which are described in more detail in “Nonqualified Deferred Compensation—Fiscal 2019.”
Payments Upon Termination	Employee
 Resignation for
 Good Reason or
 Termination
 Without Cause	Termination without
 Cause or
 Resignation for
 Good Reason
 following
 Change in Control(1)	Termination
 as a result of
 Death or
 Disability	Retirement	Termination for
 Cause or
 Resignation for
 Other Than
 Good Reason	
Steven L. Spinner	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash Severance Pay	$	6,000,000	(2) 	$	9,729,556	(3) 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	     —	 	
Medical Benefits	 	35,000	(4) 	 	105,000	(4) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Options	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Awards	 	3,213,863	(5) 	 	3,213,863	(5) 	 	3,213,863	(5) 	 	3,213,863	(5) 	 	—	 	
Total	$	9,248,863	 	$	13,048,419	 	$	3,213,863	 	$	3,213,863	 	 	—	 	
Michael P. Zechmeister	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash Severance Pay	$	675,000	(6) 	$	2,953,125	(7) 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Medical Benefits	 	35,000	(4) 	 	105,000	(4) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Options	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Awards	 	—	 	 	1,190,394	(5) 	 	1,190,394	(5) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Total	$	710,000	 	$	4,248,519	 	$	1,190,394	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	
Sean F. Griffin	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash Severance Pay	$	2,092,500	(8) 	$	5,703,702	(7) 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Medical Benefits	 	35,000	(4) 	 	105,000	(4) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Options	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Awards	 	—	 	 	1,762,761	(5) 	 	1,190,394	(5) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Total	$	2,127,500	 	$	7,571,463	 	$	1,190,394	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	
Jill E. Sutton	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash Severance Pay	$	465,000	(6) 	$	1,777,196	(9) 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Medical Benefits	 	35,000	(4) 	 	105,000	(4) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Options	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Awards	 	—	 	 	334,434	(5) 	 	334,434	(5) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Total	$	500,000	 	$	2,216,630	 	$	334,434	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	
Christopher P. Testa	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash Severance Pay	$	450,000	(6) 	$	1,724,601	(9) 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	
Medical Benefits	 	35,000	(4) 	 	105,000	(4) 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Options	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Acceleration of Stock Awards	 	—	 	 	555,678	 	 	555,678	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
Total	$	485,000	 	$	2,385,279	 	$	555,678	 	 	—	 	$	—	 	

	(1)	Amounts presented in this column assume that the Named Executive Officer is terminated without Cause or resigns for Good Reason within two years following a Change in Control (each as defined in the Named Executive Officer’s applicable employment agreement or change in control agreement).	

	(2)	Amount represents the sum of (i) 2 times the Named Executive Officer’s base salary as of August 3, 2019 at the assumed termination date, and (ii) 2 times the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payments based on target performance for the fiscal year in which the executive was terminated.	

	(3)	Amount represents the sum of (i) 2.99 times the Named Executive Officer’s base salary as of August 3, 2019 at the assumed termination date, (ii) 2.99 times the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payments based on target performance for the fiscal year in which he is terminated, and (iii) the amount of the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payment that he would have earned during the fiscal year in which his employment was terminated.	

	(4)	Represents the amount that the Company would be required to pay in lieu of post-termination medical benefits for the executive and the executive’s dependents.	

	(5)	Amount represents the intrinsic value of each unvested stock option, share of restricted stock, RSU or unearned PSU outstanding on August 3, 2019, and which vests on an accelerated basis following the relevant termination event (as defined in the 2012 Equity Plan),	

49

TABLE OF CONTENTS
with unearned performance units vesting based on the “target” level of performance. These amounts are calculated by multiplying (i) the aggregate number of equity awards which vest on an accelerated basis by (ii) the amount by which $8.42 per share, the closing price of our common stock on the NYSE on August 2, 2019, the last business day of fiscal 2019, exceeds the exercise price payable per award, if any.
	(6)	Amount represents continuation of the Named Executive Officer’s base salary as of August 3, 2019 for one year following the assumed date of termination but does not include any earned but unpaid cash incentive payment as of the assumed termination date.	

	(7)	Amount represents the sum of (i) 2.5 times the Named Executive Officer’s base salary as of August 3, 2019 at the assumed termination date, (ii) 2.5 times the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payments based on target performance for the fiscal year in which the executive is terminated, and (iii) the amount of the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payment that he would have earned during the fiscal year in which his employment was terminated.	

	(8)	Amount represents the sum of (i) 1 times the Named Executive Officer’s base salary as of August 3, 2019 at the assumed termination date, and (ii) 1 times the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payments based on target performance for the fiscal year in which the executive was terminated.	

	(9)	Amount represents the sum of (i) 2 times the Named Executive Officer’s base salary as of August 3, 2019 at the assumed termination date, (ii) 2 times the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payments based on target performance for the fiscal year in which the executive is terminated, and (iii) the amount of the Named Executive Officer’s annual cash incentive payment that he or she would have earned during the fiscal year in which his or her employment was terminated.	

50

TABLE OF CONTENTS
SECURITIES AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE UNDER EQUITY COMPENSATION PLANS
The following table provides certain information with respect to equity awards under our equity compensation plans as of August 3, 2019.
Plan Category	Number of securities to
 be issued upon exercise
 of outstanding options,
 warrants and rights	Weighted-average
 exercise price of
 outstanding options	Number of securities remaining
 available for future issuance
 under equity compensation
 plans (excluding securities
 reflected in the second column)	
Plans approved by stockholders	 	5,015,446	(1) 	$	43.06	(1) 	 	1,472,441	(2) 	
Plans not approved by stockholders	 	86,529	(3)	 	—	(3)	 	—	 	
Total	 	5,101,975	 	$	43.06	 	 	1,472,441	 	

	(1)	Includes 914,051 RSUs under the SVU Replacement Awards, 1,520,812 stock options under the SVU Replacement Options, 1,999,136 RSUs under the 2012 Plan, 105,075 stock options under the 2012 Plan, 66,200 stock options under the 2004 Plan, 77,150 stock options under the 2002 Plan, and 333,022 under the 2019 Long-Term Incentive Plan. RSUs and PSUs do not have an exercise price because their value is dependent upon continued employment over a period of time or the achievement of certain performance goals and are to be settled for shares of common stock. Accordingly, they have been disregarded for purposes of computing the weighted-average exercise price.	

	(2)	All shares were available for issuance under the 2012 Plan. The 2012 Plan authorizes grants in the form of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares, performance units or a combination thereof but includes limits on the number of awards that may be issued in the form of restricted shares or units. The number of shares remaining available for future issuances assumes that, with respect to outstanding PSUs, the vesting criteria will be achieved at the target level.	

	(3)	Consists of phantom stock units outstanding under the United Natural Foods, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan, which reflect immaterial obligations to the Company as of August 3, 2019. Phantom stock units do not have an exercise price because the units may be settled only for shares of common stock on a one-for-one basis at a future date as outlined in the plan.	

51

TABLE OF CONTENTS
PROPOSAL 2—RATIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
The Board, upon the recommendation of the Audit Committee, has selected KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending August 1, 2020, subject to ratification by stockholders at the annual meeting. Stockholder ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm is not required by law or otherwise. However, the Board is submitting the selection of KPMG LLP to stockholders for ratification as a matter of good corporate governance. If stockholders do not ratify the selection of KPMG LLP, the Board will consider whether to appoint KPMG LLP despite the stockholder vote or to select another independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2021 and possibly future years.
Representatives of KPMG LLP, which served as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ended August 3, 2019, will be present at the annual meeting to respond to appropriate questions and to make such statements as they may desire.
The Board unanimously recommends that stockholders vote “FOR” ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2020. Proxies received by the Board will be voted “FOR” the proposal unless a contrary choice is specified in the proxy.
Fees Paid to KPMG LLP
In addition to retaining KPMG LLP to audit our financial statements for fiscal 2019, we engaged the firm from time to time during the year to perform other services. The following table sets forth the aggregate fees billed by KPMG LLP in connection with services rendered during the last two fiscal years.
Fee Category	Fiscal 2019	Fiscal 2018	
Audit Fees	$	6,738,183	 	$	2,204,732	 	
Audit-Related Fees	 	77,393	 	 	847,000	 	
Tax Fees	 	764,480	 	 	239,000	 	
All Other Fees	 	1,780	 	 	1,780	 	
 	$	7,581,836	 	$	3,292,512	 	

Audit Fees consists of fees billed for professional services rendered in connection with the audit of our annual financial statements, including fees related to KPMG LLP’s assessment of internal control over financial reporting, the review of the interim financial statements included in quarterly reports and services that are normally provided by KPMG LLP in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements.
Audit-Related Fees consists of fees billed for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of our financial statements and are not reported under “Audit Fees.” For fiscal 2019, these services include employee benefit plan audits. For fiscal 2018, these services include employee benefit plan audits, attest services that are not required by statute or regulation and consultations concerning financial accounting and reporting standards. Fiscal 2018 audit-related fees also include diligence fees related to the acquisition of Supervalu and advisory fees related to our adoption of ASU No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (topic 606).
Tax Fees consists of fees billed for professional services for tax compliance, tax advice and tax planning. These services include assistance regarding federal and state tax compliance, cost segregation studies, tax audit defense and mergers and acquisitions.
All Other Fees consists of fees for services other than the services reported above. For fiscal 2019 and 2018, these fees include a subscription to KPMG LLP’s online accounting research tool. We discontinued use of this tool during fiscal 2019.
The Audit Committee has considered whether the provision of the non-audit services described above by KPMG LLP is compatible with maintaining auditor independence and determined that KPMG LLP’s provision of non-audit services did not compromise its independence as our independent registered public accounting firm.

52

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Policy on Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-Audit Services
Our Audit Committee has adopted a written Pre-Approval Policy, under which the Audit Committee pre-approves all audit and permissible non-audit services provided by KPMG LLP. These services may include audit services, audit-related services, tax services and other related services. Pre-approval is generally provided for up to twelve months and any pre-approval is detailed as to the particular service or category of services and is generally subject to a specific budget. KPMG LLP and management are required to periodically report to the Audit Committee regarding the extent of services provided by KPMG LLP in accordance with this pre-approval, and the fees for the services performed to date. The Audit Committee may also pre-approve particular services on a case-by-case basis. Under the Pre-Approval Policy, the Audit Committee has delegated pre-approval authority (subject to certain exceptions and dollar limits) to the chair of the Audit Committee who shall report any pre-approval decisions to the Audit Committee for ratification at its next scheduled meeting. During fiscal 2019, all services provided to us by KPMG LLP were pre-approved either by the Audit Committee or the chairperson of the Audit Committee acting pursuant to delegated authority in accordance with the Pre-Approval Policy.

53

TABLE OF CONTENTS
PROPOSAL 3—ADVISORY APPROVAL OF OUR EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
As described in “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION—Compensation Discussion and Analysis,” the Compensation Committee’s goal in setting executive compensation is to provide a compensation program that attracts executive talent with the skills and experience necessary for us to achieve our business plan; motivates and rewards those individuals fairly over time for performance that enhances stockholder value; and retains those individuals who continue to perform at or above the levels that are deemed necessary to drive our success. Our compensation program is also designed to reinforce a sense of ownership in our Company, urgency with respect to meeting deadlines and overall entrepreneurial spirit and to link rewards, including both short-and long-term awards, as well as cash and non-cash awards, to measurable corporate and individual performance metrics established by the Compensation Committee. In applying these principles, we seek to integrate compensation with our short- and long-term strategic plans and to align the interests of our executives with the long-term interests of our stockholders.
Our compensation programs are designed so that they maintain a pay-for-performance incentive program but do not include compensation mix overly weighted toward annual incentives, uncapped or “all or nothing” bonus payouts or unreasonable performance goals. Our cash and equity incentive programs include several design features that reduce the likelihood of excessive risk-taking, including the use of reasonably obtainable and balanced performance metrics, maximum payouts at levels deemed appropriate, a carefully considered “peer group” to confirm that our compensation practices are measured and appropriately competitive against comparable companies, and significant weighting towards long-term incentives that promote longer-term goals and reward sustainable stock, financial and operating performance, especially when combined with our executive stock ownership guidelines. Additionally, our executive compensation recoupment policy allows us to recover bonus payments and certain equity awards under certain circumstances, and compliance and ethical behaviors are factors considered in all performance and bonus assessments.
Stockholders are urged to read the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, which discusses how our compensation policies and procedures implement our compensation objectives and philosophies, as well as the table under “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION TABLES—Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019” and other related compensation tables and narrative disclosure, which describe the compensation of our Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2019.
The Compensation Committee and the Board believe that the policies and procedures articulated in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis are effective in aligning the interests of our executives with those of our stockholders and incentivizing performance that supports our short- and long-term strategic objectives, and that the compensation of the Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2019 reflects and supports these compensation policies and procedures.
As required by Section 14A of the Exchange Act and as a matter of good corporate governance, stockholders will be asked at the annual meeting to approve the following advisory resolution:
RESOLVED, that the compensation paid to the Company’s Named Executive Officers, as disclosed pursuant to Item 402 of Regulation S-K, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, compensation tables and narrative discussion is hereby APPROVED.
This advisory vote, commonly referred to as a “say-on-pay” advisory vote, is non-binding on the Board. Although non-binding, the Board and the Compensation Committee will review the voting results and take them into consideration when making future decisions regarding our executive compensation programs. The Board has adopted, and stockholders have approved, a policy of providing for annual advisory votes by stockholders on executive compensation. The next such vote will occur at the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.
The Board unanimously recommends that stockholders vote “FOR” the advisory approval of our executive compensation. Proxies received by the Board will be voted “FOR” the proposal unless a contrary choice is specified in the proxy.

54

TABLE OF CONTENTS
PROPOSAL 4—APPROVAL OF OUR 2020 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN
Background
Our Board of Directors has adopted, effective as of September 26, 2019, and recommends that you approve the United Natural Foods, Inc. 2020 Equity Incentive Plan (the “2020 Equity Incentive Plan”). The 2020 Equity Incentive Plan will become effective when it is approved by stockholders. The 2020 Equity Plan will permit the grant of incentive and non-qualified stock options, stock appreciation rights (“SARs”), restricted shares, RSUs, performance awards, and other stock-based awards to current or prospective officers, employees, directors and consultants.
We are asking stockholders to approve the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan to effectively maintain our equity compensation program, which is a vital component of our executive compensation program. Our equity compensation program, which furthers our executive compensation philosophy. provides our executives and non-executive employees with an incentive to deliver our long-term strategic objectives. In addition, we believe these awards allow us to attract, retain and reward key employees and directors and to align the interests of our employees with those of our stockholders over the long term.
Our existing plan does not authorize a sufficient number of shares to allow us to continue to make equity grants to our employees and directors. In addition, we seek to update our current plan to include restrictive covenants and certain other terms and conditions that reflect governance best practices and the larger scale participation as a result of the Supervalu acquisition. These changes include, among other things, aligning to double trigger change in control provisions, provision for treatment upon death, disability and retirement, and the addition of restrictive covenants. The plan maintains other governance features, such as provisions regarding performance-based awards, no liberal share recycling, limits on grant amounts to outside directors and per participant limits and grants remain subject to our clawback policy and stock ownership guidelines.
We need additional shares to maintain our compensation program for executives and non-executive employees for fiscal 2020, which awards are subject to approval of this plan. We need additional shares primarily because of (i) the significant increase in the number of participants in our plan as a result of the Supervalu acquisition and (ii) the decline in our stock price since the beginning of fiscal 2019. We are requesting sufficient shares to execute this program in fiscal 2020. If we do not receive approval of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan, we would be required to make our fiscal 2020 incentive payments in cash in order to retain and continue to motivate our employees. We do not believe that making additional cash incentive payments is in our best interests or in the best interests of our stockholders. We are committed to maintaining a disciplined compensation program and, accordingly, are seeking shares necessary for the fiscal 2020 equity awards. We expect to request stockholder approval again next year for fiscal 2021 equity awards. For information about grants made under the existing plan, see “—Shares Available and Outstanding Awards”, and for information about grants made subject to approval of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan, see “—New Plan Benefits”, below.
Summary of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan
The following summary of the material terms of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan as set forth in Annex A to this proxy statement. You should read the complete text of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan for more details regarding the operation of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this section shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.
Purpose. The purpose of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is to promote our interests and those of our stockholders by attracting and retaining key officers, employees, directors and consultants; motivating such individuals by means of performance-related incentives to achieve long-range performance goals; enabling such individuals to participate in our long-term growth and financial success; encouraging ownership of our stock by such individuals; and linking their compensation to our long-term interests and those of our stockholders.
Administration. The 2020 Equity Incentive Plan will be administered by a committee composed of at least two “non-employee directors,” within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act, and Rule 16b-3 thereunder, each of whom will be “independent” within the meaning of the NYSE listing standards and the rules and regulations of the SEC. The Board has appointed the Compensation Committee to serve as the administrator of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. The Compensation Committee will determine eligibility for and designate

55

TABLE OF CONTENTS
participants of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan, determine the type and number of awards to be granted, determine the timing, terms, and conditions of any award, and make other determinations as provided in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. All decisions and interpretations made by the Compensation Committee with respect to the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan will be binding on us and participants. Subject to certain limitations under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan, the Compensation Committee may delegate its authority to our officers to grant, modify, or cancel awards, other than with respect to participants who are subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act; any resolution delegating such authority shall specify the maximum amount that may be granted under such delegated authority.
Prohibition on Repricing without Stockholder Approval. The 2020 Equity Incentive Plan provides that, without the approval of our stockholders, the Compensation Committee may not lower the option price of a stock option after it is granted, lower the grant price of a SAR after it is granted, cancel a stock option when the option price exceeds the fair market value of the underlying shares (other than in certain limited situations involving a Change in Control) and grant substitute options at a lower option price than the canceled option, cancel a SAR when the grant price exceeds the fair market value of the underlying shares (other than in certain limited situations involving a change in control) and grant substitute SARs with a lower grant price than the canceled SARs, or take any action with respect to a stock option or SAR that would be treated as a repricing under the rules and regulations of the principal securities exchange on which shares of our common stock are traded.
Minimum Vesting Period. Except for Substitute Awards, as determined by the Compensation Committee following the grant of an Award in connection with the death, disability (as defined in Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time) of the Participant, or in the event of a Change in Control, Awards granted hereunder shall have a Vesting Period of not less than one (1) year from the date of grant; provided, that the Compensation Committee has the discretion to waive this requirement with respect to an Award at the time of granting such Award so long as the total number of Shares that are issued under this Plan pursuant to Awards having an originally stated Vesting Period of less than one year from the date of grant (or, in the case of vesting of Performance Awards or other Awards the vesting of which is subject to the achievement of performance-based objectives, over a period of less than one year measured from the commencement of the period over which performance is evaluated) shall not exceed 5% of the Share Reserve.
Eligible Participants. Any current or prospective officer, employee, director or consultant of ours or one of our subsidiaries is eligible to be designated as a participant by the Compensation Committee. However, the vesting and exercise of an award to a prospective employee, director or consultant are conditioned upon such individual attaining such status. The Board must approve awards to directors that are not also employees of ours. As of October 21, 2019, approximately 500 employees, 9 non-employee directors, and an indeterminate number of consultants would be eligible to participate in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.
Shares Subject to the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. The maximum number of shares of our common stock that may be issued pursuant to awards under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan following its approval by the stockholders shall not exceed the sum of 7,200,000 shares, plus the number of Shares available for grant under the United Natural Foods, Inc. Second Amended and Restated 2012 Equity Incentive Plan (the “Prior Plan”), which is assumed under the Plan. The maximum number of awards that we may issue as restricted shares or restricted share units (i.e., full-value awards) is 7,200,000. The maximum number of shares with respect to which incentive stock options may be granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is 1,000,000. Each share issued pursuant to an award will reduce the share reserve by one share. If any award granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan or the Prior Plan expires, terminates, is settled in cash (in whole or in part, including, except with respect to shares utilized to cover tax withholding) or otherwise is forfeited or canceled for any reason without the delivery of shares, the shares no longer subject to such award will again be available for awards under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a stock option or SAR is exercised, in whole or in part, by tender of shares or if our tax withholding obligation for any award under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is satisfied by withholding shares, the number of shares deemed to have been issued under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan will be the number of shares that were subject to the award or portion thereof and not the net number of shares actually issued. The number of shares subject to the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan may be adjusted in the event of certain changes in our capital structure.
Per Participant Limitations. The maximum number of shares in respect of which stock option and SARs may be granted to a participant under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is 900,000. The grant date maximum value

56

TABLE OF CONTENTS
of restricted shares, RSUs and performance awards denominated in shares that may be granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is $10,000,000. Those limitations shall be cumulative. In other words, to the extent that shares or cash for which awards are permitted to be granted to a participant during a fiscal year are not covered by an award to such participant in that fiscal year (such shortfall, the “Shortfall Amount”), the number of shares (or amount of cash, as the case may be) available for awards to such participant shall automatically increase in the subsequent fiscal years during the term of the Plan until the earlier of the time the Shortfall Amount has been granted to the participant, or the end of the third fiscal year following the year to which such Shortfall Amount relates (determined on a “first-in-first-out” basis). Equity grants to any non-employee director in any year may not exceed $400,000 in value as of the date of grant.
Terms and Conditions of Awards. The 2020 Equity Incentive Plan permits the grant of stock options, SARs, restricted shares, restricted share units, performance awards (including performance shares and performance units), and other stock-based awards. Stock options granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan may be either incentive stock options complying with Section 422 of the Code or nonqualified stock options. Incentive stock options may be granted only to employees. All other awards may be granted to current or prospective officers, employees, directors and consultants. All awards under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan must be evidenced by an award agreement that may specify the terms and conditions of the award and any rules applicable thereto.
Stock Options. A stock option represents the right to purchase a specified number of shares during a specified period of up to ten years. The award agreement will set forth the number of shares subject to the stock options, the option price, and the conditions and limitations applicable to the exercise of the stock options as determined by the Compensation Committee. The option price of stock options may not be less than the fair market value on the date that such stock options are deemed to be granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. With respect to incentive stock options, the terms and conditions of such stock options will be subject to and comply with Section 422 of the Code. To the extent the aggregate fair market value (determined at the time the incentive stock option is granted) of the shares with respect to which all incentive stock options are exercisable for the first time by an employee during any calendar year exceeds $100,000, or if stock options fail to qualify as incentive stock options for any other reason, such stock options will constitute non-qualified stock options. Incentive stock options may not be granted to any individual who, at the time of grant owns stock possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all of our outstanding common stock or any of our subsidiaries, unless the exercise price is not less than 110% of the fair market value of the common stock on the date of the grant and the exercise of such option is prohibited by its terms after the expiration of five years from the date of grant of such option.
SARs. Unless otherwise set forth in the award agreement, SARs represent the right to receive an amount of cash equal, or shares of common stock having a value equal, to the increase in the fair market value of a specified number of shares between the grant date of the SARs and the date on which they are exercised. The award agreement will set forth the number of shares subject to the award, the grant price, and the conditions and limitations applicable to the exercise of the SARs as determined by the Committee. The grant price of SARs may not be less than the fair market value on the date that such SARs are deemed to be granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.
Restricted Shares. The award agreement for restricted shares will set forth the number of shares subject to the award, the period during which, and the conditions under which, the restricted shares may be forfeited to us, and the other terms and conditions of the award. Restricted shares may not be sold, transferred, or otherwise encumbered or disposed of until the expiration of the restricted period and the fulfillment of any other conditions to the award. The award agreement will set forth a period of time during which the participant must remain in the continuous employment (or other service-providing capacity) for the forfeiture and transfer restrictions to lapse. If provided in the award agreement, an award shall continue to vest and be exercisable after retirement. Unless otherwise provided in the award agreement, the participant receiving restricted shares will have the right to vote such shares and receive dividends, but any dividends paid on unvested shares of restricted stock will be escrowed and not paid to the participant until the shares of restricted stock on which the dividends were paid vest, and the participant will forfeit any dividends paid on restricted shares that are later forfeited by the participant. At the end of the restricted period and provided that any other restrictive conditions of the award are met, a stock certificate will be delivered to the participant free of the restricted stock legend (or restrictions on book-entry shares will be removed).

57

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Restricted Share Units. Each RSU will have a value equal to the fair market value of a share on the date such RSUs are deemed to be granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. RSUs may be paid in cash, shares, other securities or property (as determined by the Compensation Committee) upon the lapse of restrictions applicable to the award and otherwise in accordance with the award agreement. RSUs will be subject to transfer restrictions similar to those of restricted shares, except that no shares are awarded to a participant who is granted RSUs on the date of grant, and such participant will have no rights of a stockholder with respect to the RSUs until the restrictions set forth in the award agreement lapse. The award agreement for RSUs will set forth the number of shares subject to the award, the period during which, and the conditions under which, the RSUs may be forfeited to us, and the other terms and conditions of the award. The award agreement will set forth a period of time during which the participant must remain in the continuous employment (or other service-providing capacity) for the forfeiture and transfer restrictions to lapse. The award agreement may also set forth performance or other conditions (including, but not limited to, performance goals based on the criteria listed in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan) that will subject the shares to forfeiture and transfer restrictions. Unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee or as provided in the award agreement, all of the RSUs (and any dividend equivalent rights with respect thereto) will terminate unless the participant remains in continuous employment for the entire restricted period and unless the other restrictive conditions of the award are met.
Performance Award. The Compensation Committee may grant performance awards, which will consist of a right that is denominated in cash or shares (including but not limited to restricted shares and restricted share units), valued, as determined by the Compensation Committee, in accordance with the achievement of such performance goals during such performance periods as the Compensation Committee may establish, and payable at such time and in such form as the Compensation Committee shall determine. Subject to the terms of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan and any applicable award agreement, the Compensation Committee will determine the performance goals to be achieved during any performance period, the length of any performance period, the amount of any performance award and the amount and kind of any payment or transfer to be made pursuant to any performance award, and may amend specific provisions of the performance award; however, any such amendment may not adversely affect existing performance awards made within a performance period commencing prior to implementation of the amendment. Performance awards may be paid in a lump sum or in installments following the close of the performance period or, in accordance with the procedures established by the Compensation Committee, on a deferred basis. Separation from service prior to the end of any performance period, other than for reasons of death, disability or retirement, will result in the forfeiture of the performance award, and no payments will be made. If provided in the applicable award agreement or in accordance with any determination of the Compensation Committee, performance awards granted in the year in which retirement occurs shall be pro-rated to reflect the length of service during the applicable performance period prior to retirement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Compensation Committee may, in its discretion, waive any performance goals and/or other terms and conditions relating to a performance award.
The Compensation Committee shall, in writing, select the performance goal(s) applicable to the performance period, establish the various targets and bonus amounts which may be earned for such performance period, and specify the relationship between performance goals and targets and the amounts to be earned for such performance period. Following the completion of each performance period, the Compensation Committee shall certify in writing whether the applicable performance targets have been achieved and the amounts, if any, payable for such performance period. The Compensation Committee may adjust the amount of cash or number of shares payable to take into account additional factors that it might deem relevant affecting performance.
The Compensation Committee may appropriately adjust any evaluation of performance to exclude any of the following events that occurs during a performance period: (i) asset impairments or write-downs, (ii) litigation or claim judgments or settlements, (iii) the effect of changes in tax law, accounting principles or other such laws or provisions affecting reported results, (iv) accruals for reorganization and restructuring programs, (v) any items that are unusual in nature or infrequently occurring and/or described in management’s discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations appearing in the Company’s annual report to stockholders on Form 10-K for the applicable year, (vi) the effect of adverse federal, governmental or regulatory action, or delays in federal, governmental or regulatory action; (vii) any other event either not directly related to our operations or not within the reasonable control of our management; and (viii) any other event, condition or circumstance for which the Compensation Committee determines that an adjustment would be appropriate based on Compensation Committee guidelines, prior practice or other considerations.

58

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Other Stock-Based Awards. The Compensation Committee may grant stock-based awards other than stock options, SARs, restricted shares, RSUs, and performance awards. Such other stock-based awards will consist of an award of shares or an award denominated or payable in, or valued in whole or part by reference to, shares, and will have terms determined by the Compensation Committee to be consistent with the purposes of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.
Separation from Service. The Compensation Committee will determine the terms and conditions that will apply to any award upon a participant’s separation from service and may provide such terms and conditions in the award agreement or in such rules and regulations as it may prescribe. Unless provided in the award agreement, awards shall fully vest on death or disability. Unless otherwise provided in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan, an award agreement, separate compensation policy or plan, or a written employment or similar agreement between us and a participant, if a participant’s employment with or service to us terminates before the restrictions imposed on the award lapse, the performance goals have been satisfied or the award otherwise vests, such award will be forfeited. Except as otherwise provided in an award agreement, separate compensation policy or plan, or a written employment agreement or similar agreement between us and a participant, if a participant’s employment terminates prior to a Change in Control (as defined in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan), for any reason other than death or disability, the vesting of any unvested award shall not be triggered by such termination of employment or service. Notwithstanding the foregoing, termination of employment without Cause or for Good Reason that takes place within four (4) months prior to a Change in Control and that is made in contemplation of such Change in Control shall be treated as if such termination of employment took place after such Change in Control.
Change in Control. In the event of a Change in Control, the successor or purchasing entity may, without the consent of any participant, either assume or continue our rights and obligations under any award outstanding immediately prior to the change in control or substitute for any such outstanding award a substantially equivalent award with respect to the successor’s or purchasing entity’s stock. The Compensation Committee may in its discretion and without the consent of any participant, determine that, upon the occurrence of a Change in Control, each or any award or a portion thereof outstanding immediately prior to the Change in Control and not previously exercised or settled will be canceled in exchange for a payment with respect to each vested share subject to such award in cash, shares, shares of a corporation or other business entity a party to the Change in Control, or other property which, in any such case, will be in an amount having a fair market value equal to the fair market value of the consideration to be paid per share in the change in control, reduced by the exercise or purchase price per share, if any, under such award.
Unless otherwise expressly provided in the award agreement, an employment agreement or other written agreement between us and a participant, or the definitive transaction agreement governing such Change in Control, in the event of a Change in Control in which the acquiror does assume or continue outstanding awards upon the Change in Control, if a participant’s employment with or service to us is terminated involuntarily for any reason other than cause (as defined in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan), or a participant terminates his or her employment or service for good reason (as defined in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan) within twelve (12) months of such Change in Control: (a) stock options and SARs shall become fully vested as of the termination date, and exercisable no later than 30 days following such termination date; (b) restricted shares and RSUs shall become fully vested as of such termination date, and shall be delivered no later than 30 days following such termination date; and (c) any then-in-progress performance awards shall become fully vested at target performance levels as of such termination date, and shall be delivered no later than 30 days following such termination date. Any outstanding performance awards relating to performance periods ending prior to the termination date which have been earned but not paid shall become immediately payable.
Unless otherwise expressly provided in the award agreement, an employment agreement or similar written agreement with us, or the definitive transaction agreement governing such Change in Control, in the event of a Change in Control in which the acquiror does not assume or continue outstanding awards upon the Change in Control, all outstanding awards that are not assumed or continued shall be treated as follows (to the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code): (a) stock options and stock appreciation rights shall become fully vested and exercisable as of date and time immediately prior to the Change in Control; (b) restricted shares and RSUs shall become fully vested as of the date and time immediately prior to the Change in Control and shall

59

TABLE OF CONTENTS
settle immediately following the Change in Control; and (c) unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee, any performance awards relating to performance periods that will not have ended as of the date of a Change in Control shall automatically vest and become payable at the target level of performance.
Transferability of Awards. Except as otherwise permitted in an award agreement or by the Compensation Committee, awards under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan are not transferable other than by a participant’s will or the laws of descent and distribution.
Term and Amendment. No new awards may be granted 2020 Equity Incentive Plan after the seventh anniversary of its adoption by the Board on September 26, 2019. The Board may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue or terminate the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan at any time; however, no amendment, alteration, suspension, discontinuation or termination may be made without stockholder approval if approval is necessary to comply with any tax or regulatory requirement for which or with which the Board deems it necessary or desirable to comply.
Restrictive Covenants. Agreement to the restrictive covenants (as set forth in the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan), including confidentiality, non-competition, non-solicitation and cooperation, shall be a condition to receipt of an award.
Certain Federal Income Tax Consequences
The following is a brief summary of certain Federal income tax laws in effect on the date hereof with applicability to the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. This summary is not intended to be exhaustive and the exact tax consequences to any participant will depend on his or her particular circumstances and other factors. The 2020 Equity Incentive Plan participants are encouraged to consult their own tax advisors with respect to any state tax consequences or particular federal tax implications of awards granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. The 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is not intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code.
Stock Options. A participant will not recognize income, and we will not be entitled to take a deduction, upon the grant of stock options. Upon exercising a non-qualified option, the participant generally will recognize ordinary income equal to the difference between the exercise price and fair market value of the shares acquired on the date of exercise, and we will be entitled to a deduction for the same amount. Any ordinary income of the participant will be subject to tax withholding by us. We generally will have no tax consequence in connection with the later disposition of shares acquired pursuant to non-qualified stock options. A participant generally will not recognize income, and we will not be entitled to take a deduction, upon the exercise of an incentive stock option (except that the alternative minimum tax may apply). If shares acquired upon the exercise of an incentive stock option are held for the longer of two years from the grant date of the stock options and more than one year after the date they were exercised, the difference between the sale price and the exercise price generally will be taxed as long-term capital gain or loss, and we will not be entitled to any deduction. We generally will have no tax consequence in connection with the later disposition of shares acquired pursuant to incentive stock options if such holdings periods are met. If the participant does not satisfy these holding periods, then the participant will recognize ordinary income equal to the excess of the lesser of the amount realized upon such disposition and the fair market value of such shares on the date of exercise, over the exercise price, and we should be entitled to take a corresponding deduction.
SARs. A participant will not recognize income, and we will not be entitled to take a deduction, upon the grant of SARs. Upon exercising a SAR, the participant generally will recognize ordinary income in the amount by which the fair market value of the shares on the date of exercise exceeds the SAR exercise price, if any, and we will be entitled to a deduction for the same amount. Any ordinary income of the participant will be subject to tax withholding by us. Any additional gain or loss recognized upon the later disposition of the shares will be capital gain or loss, which may be long- or short-term capital gain or loss depending on the holding period. We generally will have no tax consequence in connection with the later disposition of shares acquired pursuant to a SAR.
Restricted Shares. The award of restricted shares will not result in taxable income to the participant, and we will not be entitled to take a deduction, at the time of grant unless the participant makes an election under Section 83(b) of the Code to be taxed at such time. If such election is not made, upon the lapse of the restrictions upon restricted shares, the participant will recognize ordinary income in the amount equal to the fair market value of the shares at the time the restricted shares vest (less any amount paid for the shares), and we will be entitled to a deduction for the same amount.

60

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Prior to the lapse of the restrictions on restricted shares, any dividends received on such shares will be treated as ordinary income to the participant. If an election under Section 83(b) of the Code is made within 30 days after receipt of restricted shares, the participant will recognize ordinary income in the year that the restricted shares are awarded in an amount equal to the fair market value of the shares on the date of such award determined as if the restricted shares were not subject to restrictions, and we will be entitled to a deduction for the same amount. If the election is made, the participant will not recognize income at the time that the restrictions actually lapse. Any dividends received after the election is made generally will constitute qualified dividend income. If the restricted shares subject to the election are subsequently forfeited, the participant will not be entitled to a deduction or tax refund. Any ordinary income of the participant will be subject to tax withholding by us. We generally will have no tax consequence in connection with the later disposition of shares acquired pursuant to vested restricted shares.
Restricted Share Units. With respect to a grant of RSUs, the participant will recognize ordinary income on the amount of cash (for units payable in cash) or the fair market value of the common stock (for units settled in stock) at the time such payments are made available to the participant under the terms of the RSU award, and we will be entitled to a deduction for the same amount. The participant also is subject to capital gains treatment on the subsequent sale of any shares acquired through the vesting of RSU. For this purpose, the participant’s basis in the common stock is his or her fair market value at the time the RSUs become vested (unless delivery of the shares has been validly deferred). Any ordinary income of the participant will be subject to tax withholding by us. We generally will have no tax consequence in connection with the later disposition of shares acquired pursuant to RSU.
Performance Awards. A participant will not recognize income, and we will not be entitled to take a deduction, upon the grant of performance awards unless the participant makes an election under Section 83(b) of the Code to be taxed at the time of the grant. A Section 83(b) election may not be available with respect to certain forms of performance awards. With respect to performance awards settled in shares, participants will recognize ordinary income equal to the fair market value of the shares received as the performance goals are met and such awards vest, less any amount paid by the participant for the performance awards. With respect to performance awards settled in cash, participants will recognize ordinary income in such amount at the time the performance goals are attained, and the payments are made available to the participant. Any additional gain or loss recognized upon the later disposition of shares acquired upon the vesting of performance awards will be capital gain or loss, which may be long- or short-term capital gain or loss depending on the holding period. Unless a participant makes a Section 83(b) election, the participant’s basis in the stock will be its fair market value at the time the performance goals are met and the performance awards become vested. We generally will have no tax consequence in connection with the later disposition of shares acquired pursuant to a performance award.
Substitute Payments. Substitute payments for dividends made to participants with respect to restricted shares or certain performance awards payable in our stock will be taxed as ordinary income to the participant until the shares vest. After vesting, dividend payments may be qualified dividend income subject to federal capital gains tax treatment provided that the stockholder meets certain other requirements with respect to those shares. If a participant makes a Section 83(b) election with respect to restricted shares or certain eligible performance awards, these payments may be qualified dividend income, provided that the other requirements are met. We recommend that participants consult with their tax advisors to determine whether such dividends are qualified dividend income.
Section 409A. Section 409A of the Code provides generally that nonqualified deferred compensation that does not meet certain requirements will subject the recipients of such compensation to accelerated taxation, enhanced underpayment interest and an additional twenty percent tax. Although we intend to administer the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan so that awards will be exempt from, or will comply with, the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, we do not warrant that any award under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan will qualify for favorable tax treatment under Section 409A of the Code or any other provision of federal, state, local or foreign law. We will not be liable to any participant for any tax, interest, or penalties that such participant might owe as a result of the grant, holding, vesting, exercise, or payment of any award under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.

61

TABLE OF CONTENTS
New Plan Benefits
Information about grants made under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan, subject to shareholder approval, is set forth in the following New Plan Benefits table. Any future awards granted to eligible participants under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan will be subject to the discretion of the Compensation Committee and, therefore, the total number of awards that will be granted under the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan is not determinable at this time.
NEW PLAN BENEFITS
2020 Executive Incentive Plan
Name and Position	Dollar Value $	Number of Units	
Stephen L. Spinner..	$	5,100,000	 	 	 	*	
Sean F. Griffin	$	2,325,000	 	 	 	*	
Jill E. Sutton	$	697,500	 	 	 	*	
Christopher Testa	$	900,000	 	 	 	*	
All executive officers as a group.	$	11,580,325	 	 	 	*	
All non-executive directors as a group	$	1,626,060	 	 	 	*	
All non-executive officer employees as a group.	$	33,321,347	 	 	 	*	

	*	The number of units underlying each award will be determined using the closing price of our common stock on December 19, 2019, the grant date for each award, as reported on the NYSE.	

SHARES AVAILABLE AND OUTSTANDING AWARDS
The following table displays the number of full value awards and stock options outstanding as of the last day of each of the Company’s most recently completed three fiscal years and as of October 21, 2019 as well as additional information with respect to the average exercise price and remaining term for stock options, along with the shares available for issuance under the Prior Plan as of such dates and the total number of the Company’s shares then outstanding:
Fiscal Year	Options
 Outstanding(1)	Weighted
 Average
 Exercise
 Price of
 Stock
 Options	Weighted
 Average
 Remaining
 Term (years)	Full Value
 Awards
 Outstanding(1)	Shares
 Available for
 Issuance	Common
 Shares
 Outstanding	
2017	 	328,689	 	$	49.52	 	 	5.0	 	 	1,270,111	 	 	1,389,248	 	 	50,553,989	 	
2018	 	291,677	 	 	52.46	 	 	4.4	 	 	1,344,602	 	 	2,676,949	 	 	50,300,380	 	
2019	 	248,425	 	 	51.27	 	 	3.3	 	 	1,973,272	 	 	1,472,441	 	 	52,749,549	 	
October 21, 2019	 	222,537	 	 	53.40	 	 	3.3	 	 	1,284,482	 	 	1,566,057	 	 	53,319,185	 	

	(1)	Excludes Supervalu replacement options and awards issued in connection with the Supervalu acquisition.	

62

TABLE OF CONTENTS
The following table sets forth information related to stock options and RSUs (excluding performance shares and performance units) granted by the Company under the Company’s equity plans and forfeited in fiscal years 2017, 2018 and 2019:
Fiscal Year	Option Shares
 Granted	Option Shares
 Forfeited(1)	Restricted Share
 Units Granted(2)	Restricted Share
 Units Forfeited	
2017	 	—	 	 	2,572	 	 	704,840	 	 	98,434	 	
2018	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	600,684	 	 	113,943	 	
2019	 	—	 	 	1,420	 	 	1,318,428	 	 	335,884	 	
Total	 	—	 	 	3,992	 	 	2,623,952	 	 	548,261	 	

	(1)	Excludes options cancelled upon expiration of exercise period.	

	(2)	Excludes Supervalu replacement awards issued in connection with the Supervalu acquisition.	

The following table sets forth information related to the PSU awards granted under the Prior Plan in fiscal 2017, 2018 and 2019, and the portion of those awards that vested or were forfeited following completion of the applicable performance period (if such performance period has ended):
Grant Date	Performance Period	Performance
 Awards Granted at
 Target Level of
 Performance
 (# of shares)(1)	Performance
 Awards Vested
 (# of shares)(2)	Performance
 Awards Forfeited
 (as a % of total
 award)(1)(2)	
October 27, 2016	Fiscal 2017 – 2019	 	397,242	 	 	339,490	 	 	15	%	
September 15, 2017	Fiscal 2018 – 2019	 	79,760	 	 	3,799	 	 	95	%	
September 25, 2018	Fiscal 2019 – 2020	 	126,930	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	
December 11, 2018	Fiscal 2019 – 2020	 	170,358	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	

	(1)	Excludes awards forfeited prior to vesting due to separation of service.	

	(2)	The performance period for the awards granted on September 25, 2018 and December 11, 2018 is not completed.	

The Board unanimously recommends that stockholders vote “FOR” the approval of the United Natural Foods, Inc. 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. Proxies received by the Board will be voted “FOR” the proposal unless a contrary choice is specified in the proxy.

63

TABLE OF CONTENTS
OTHER MATTERS
Stock Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management
This table includes information regarding the amount of our common stock beneficially owned as of October 21, 2019 by (i) each of our directors, (ii) each of our executive officers named in the “EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION TABLES—Summary Compensation Table—Fiscal Years 2017-2019,” (iii) all of our current directors and executive officers as a group, and (iv) each person or entity known to us to own more than 5% of our outstanding common stock.
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner(1)	Number of Shares
 Beneficially
 Owned(2)(3)	Percentage
 Ownership	
Directors and Named Executive Officers:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Steven L. Spinner	 	405,952	 	 	 	**	
Eric F. Artz	 	17,720	 	 	 	**	
Ann Torre Bates	 	17,970	 	 	 	**	
Denise M. Clark	 	24,672	 	 	 	**	
Daphne J. Dufresne	 	14,390	 	 	 	**	
Michael S. Funk	 	67,793	 	 	 	**	
James P. Heffernan	 	37,516	 	 	 	**	
James Muehlbauer	 	30,000	 	 	 	**	
Peter A. Roy	 	57,134	 	 	 	**	
Jack Stahl	 	—	 	 	 	**	
Sean F. Griffin	 	114,548	 	 	 	**	
Michael P. Zechmeister(4)	 	41,403	 	 	 	**	
Jill E. Sutton	 	5,536	 	 	 	**	
Christopher P. Testa	 	38,933	 	 	 	**	
All current directors and executive officers, as a group (19 persons)	 	935,915	 	 	1.8	%	
Other Stockholders:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
BlackRock, Inc.(5)	 	7,523,058	 	 	14.1	%	
The Vanguard Group, Inc.(6)	 	5,370,149	 	 	10.1	%	
Dimensional Fund Advisors LP(7)	 	4,203,347	 	 	7.9	%	
Kiltearn Limited(8)	 	5,728,490	 	 	10.7	%	

	**	Less than 1%	

	(1)	The address for each listed director and executive officer is c/o United Natural Foods, Inc., 313 Iron Horse Way, Providence, Rhode Island 02908. The address for BlackRock, Inc. is 55 East 52nd Street, New York, New York 10055. The address for The Vanguard Group, Inc. is 100 Vanguard Boulevard, Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355. The address for Dimensional Fund Advisors LP is Building One, 6300 Bee Cave Road, Austin, Texas 78746. The address for Murdoch Murchison, Kiltearn Limited and Kiltearn Partners LLP is Exchange Place 3, 3 Semple Street, Edinburgh, United Kingdom EH3 8BL.	

	(2)	The number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by each stockholder is determined under SEC rules, and the information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Under such rules, beneficial ownership includes any shares as to which a person has sole or shared voting power or investment power and also any shares which a person has the right to acquire within 60 days after October 21, 2019, through the vesting and/or exercise of any equity award or other right. The inclusion herein of such shares, however, does not constitute an admission that the named stockholder is a direct or indirect beneficial owner of such shares. Unless otherwise indicated, each person named in the table has sole voting power and investment power (or shares such power with his or her spouse) with respect to all shares of common stock listed as owned by such person.	

	(3)	The shares of common stock shown in the table include the following numbers of shares that are issuable upon the exercise of stock options and that are exercisable within 60 days after October 21, 2019: Mr. Spinner—98,281; Mr. Funk—7,000; Mr. Heffernan—7,980; Mr. Roy—7,980; Mr. Griffin—26,420; Mr. Zechmeister—24,773; Mr. Testa—20,090; all directors and executive officers as a group—214,286.	

The shares of common stock shown in the table do not include any shares issuable pursuant to restricted stock units, as no restricted stock units will vest within 60 days after October 21, 2019.
The shares of common stock shown in the table include the following numbers of shares that are issuable pursuant to phantom stock in our Deferred Compensation and Deferred Stock Plans (the “Deferral Plans”) and which a person has the right to receive within 60 days after October 21, 2019: Mr. Spinner—8,125; Ms. Clark—15,940; Mr. Heffernan—18,756; Mr. Griffin—24,452; all directors and executive officers as a group—67,273.
The shares of common stock shown in the table include the following numbers of shares that are allocated to the individual’s account under our 401(k) Plan’s Stock Fund: Mr. Spinner—651; Mr. Funk—4,227; Mr. Griffin—1,622; Mr. Testa - 271; all directors and executive officers as a group—8,798.
The shares of common stock shown in the table include 87,295 vested performance units held by Mr. Spinner that are not payable until the termination of Mr. Spinner’s employment with the Company, or if earlier, immediately prior to consummation of a change in control of the Company.

64

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	(4)	Mr. Zechmeister resigned from his position effective August 23, 2019. The number of shares is based on information disclosed in a Form 4 filed by Mr. Zechmeister on September 26, 2018.	

	(5)	Beneficial ownership information based solely on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on January 31, 2019 by BlackRock, Inc. BlackRock, Inc. reported sole voting power with respect to 7,349,616 shares and sole dispositive power with respect to 7,523,058 shares. Includes shares beneficially owned by Blackrock Life Limited, Blackrock Advisors, LLC, BlackRock Investment Management (UK) Limited, BlackRock Asset Management Canada Limited, BlackRock Investment Management (Australia) Limited, BlackRock (Netherlands) B.V., Blackrock Fund Advisors, BlackRock Asset Management Ireland Limited, BlackRock Institutional Trust Company, National Association, BlackRock Financial Management, Inc., BlackRock Asset Management Schweiz AG, and BlackRock Investment Management, LLC. Blackrock Fund Advisors beneficially owns 5% or greater of the outstanding shares reported on the Schedule 13G.	

	(6)	Beneficial ownership information based solely on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 11, 2019 by The Vanguard Group, Inc. The Vanguard Group, Inc. reported sole voting power with respect to 51,444 shares, shared voting power with respect to 5,893 shares, sole dispositive power with respect to 5,318,466 shares and shared dispositive power with respect to 51,683 shares. Vanguard Fiduciary Trust Company (“VFTC”), a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Vanguard Group, Inc., reported beneficial ownership of 45,790 shares as a result of VFTC’s serving as investment manager of collective trust accounts. Vanguard Investments Australia, Ltd. (“VIA”), a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Vanguard Group, Inc., reported beneficial ownership of 11,547 shares as a result of VIA’s serving as investment manager of Australian investment offerings.	

	(7)	Beneficial ownership information based solely on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 8, 2019 by Dimensional Fund Advisors LP. Dimensional Fund Advisors LP reported sole voting power with respect to 4,119,150 shares and sole dispositive power with respect to 4,203,347 shares. Dimensional Fund Advisors LP, an investment adviser registered under Section 203 of the Investment Advisors Act of 1940, furnishes investment advice to four investment companies registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, and serves as investment manager or sub-adviser to certain other commingled funds, group trusts and separate accounts (such investment companies, trusts and accounts, collectively referred to as the “Funds”). In certain cases, subsidiaries of Dimensional Fund Advisors LP may act as an adviser or sub-adviser to certain Funds. In its role as investment advisor, sub-adviser and/or manager, Dimensional Fund Advisors LP or its subsidiaries (collectively, “Dimensional”) may possess voting and/or investment power over the securities of the Company that are owned by the Funds and may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of the shares held by the Funds. However, all securities reported are owned by the Funds. Dimensional disclaims beneficial ownership of such securities.	

	(8)	Beneficial ownership information based solely on a Schedule 13G jointly filed with the SEC on April 8, 2019 by Murdoch Murchison, Kiltearn Limited and Kiltearn Partners LLP. Murdoch Murchison, Kiltearn Limited and Kiltearn Partners LLP each reported shared voting power with respect to 5,728,490 shares and shared dispositive power with respect to 5,728,490 shares.	

Stockholder Proposals for the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders
Any proposal that a stockholder wishes to be considered for inclusion in our proxy statement for the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders must be submitted to our Corporate Secretary at 313 Iron Horse Way, Providence, Rhode Island 02908, no later than the close of business on July 8, 2020. We strongly encourage stockholders interested in submitting a proposal to contact legal counsel with regard to the detailed requirements of applicable securities laws. Submitting a stockholder proposal does not guarantee that we will include it in our proxy statement.
We have also adopted a proxy access right that permits a stockholder, or a group of up to 20 stockholders, owning continuously for at least three years shares of our stock representing an aggregate of at least 3% of the voting power entitled to vote in the election of directors, to nominate and include in our proxy materials director nominees, provided that the stockholder(s) and the nominee(s) satisfy the requirements in our Bylaws. For the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, notice of proxy access director nominations must be submitted to the Corporate Secretary at the address specified above no earlier than June 8, 2020 and no later than July 8, 2020.
Our Bylaws also establish an advance notice procedure with regard to stockholder proposals and director nominations. If a stockholder wishes to present a proposal before the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders or to nominate a director for election, but does not wish to have the proposal or director nomination considered for inclusion in our proxy statement, such stockholder must give written notice to our Corporate Secretary at the address noted above, which notice must be received by our Corporate Secretary no earlier than July 21, 2020 and no later than August 20, 2020. The stockholder’s submission must include certain specified information concerning the proposal or director nominee and the stockholder, including such stockholder’s ownership of our common stock, as described in more detail in our Bylaws. As we will not entertain any proposals at the annual meeting that do not meet these requirements, we strongly encourage stockholders to seek advice from legal counsel before submitting a proposal.
See “PROPOSAL 1—Election of Directors—Stockholder Director Recommendations and Proxy Access” for further information on the requirements in our Bylaws related to proxy access and our advance notice procedures.

65

TABLE OF CONTENTS
INFORMATION ABOUT THE MEETING
Record Date and Share Ownership
Only stockholders of record on our books at the close of business on Tuesday, October 21, 2019 (the “Record Date”) will be entitled to vote at the annual meeting and any adjournments or postponements of the annual meeting. As of the close of business on October 21, 2019, we had 53,319,185 shares of common stock outstanding. Each share of common stock entitles the record holder to one vote on each matter to be voted upon at the annual meeting. Copies of the Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders, this proxy statement, the proxy card and our Annual Report to Stockholders for the fiscal year ended August 3, 2019, were first made available to stockholders of record as of the Record Date on or about November 5, 2019. The Board is making these materials available to you on the Internet or, upon your request, is delivering printed versions of these materials to you without charge by mail. On or about November 5, 2019, we mailed to all stockholders of record as of the Record Date the Notice of Proxy Availability, which contains instructions on how to access these materials and vote. Stockholders of record who have previously elected to receive a full set of proxy materials in hard copy will receive such materials in lieu of the Notice of Proxy Availability.
We will, upon written request of any stockholder, furnish without charge a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 3, 2019, as filed with the SEC, without exhibits. Please address all such requests to the attention of Investor Relations, United Natural Foods, Inc., 313 Iron Horse Way, Providence, Rhode Island 02908 or via email to InvestorRelations@unfi.com. Exhibits will be provided upon written request and payment of an appropriate processing fee.
Submitting and Revoking Your Proxy
If you complete and submit a proxy, the persons named as proxies will vote the shares represented by your proxy in accordance with your instructions. If you submit a proxy but do not complete the voting instructions, the persons named as proxies will vote the shares represented by your proxy as follows:
FOR the election of Eric F. Artz, Ann Torre Bates, Denise M. Clark, Daphne J. Dufresne, Michael S. Funk, James P. Heffernan, James Muehlbauer, Peter A. Roy, Jack Stahl, and Steven L. Spinner as directors to serve until the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders (Proposal 1);
FOR the ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending August 1, 2020 (Proposal 2);
FOR the approval, on an advisory basis, of our executive compensation (Proposal 3); and
FOR the approval of our 2020 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal 4).
If other matters come before the annual meeting, the persons named as proxies will vote on such matters in accordance with their best judgment. We have not received notice of other matters that may properly be presented at the annual meeting.
You may revoke or revise your proxy at any time before it is exercised by (1) delivering to us a signed proxy card with a date later than your previously delivered proxy, (2) voting via the Internet while attending the virtual annual meeting, (3) granting a subsequent proxy through the Internet or telephone, or (4) sending a written revocation to our corporate secretary at 313 Iron Horse Way, Providence, Rhode Island 02908. Attendance at the annual meeting virtually through the Internet will not itself be deemed to revoke your proxy unless you vote via the Internet while attending the virtual annual meeting. Your latest dated proxy card or telephone or Internet proxy at the time of the meeting is the one that is counted.
How to Vote
For Proposal 1, you may vote “FOR” or “AGAINST” each of the nominees to the Board. You may also abstain from voting “FOR” or “AGAINST” any nominee. For Proposals 2, 3, and 4 you may vote “FOR” or “AGAINST” or abstain from voting.
Stockholders of Record: If you are a stockholder of record, there are four ways to vote:
	•	by completing, signing, dating and returning your proxy card by mail, if you request a paper copy of the proxy materials;	

66

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	•	by making a toll-free telephone call within the United States or Canada using a touch-tone telephone to the toll-free number provided on your Notice of Proxy Availability;	

	•	by voting on the Internet before the meeting; or	

	•	by voting on the Internet during the meeting.	

To vote on the Internet before the meeting, go to the website address indicated on your Notice of Proxy Availability to complete an electronic proxy card prior to the annual meeting. You will be asked to provide the control number from the Notice of Proxy Availability. You may also vote on the Internet while attending the meeting virtually through the Internet.
If you plan to vote by telephone or Internet in advance of the meeting, your vote must be received by 11:59 p.m., Eastern Standard Time, on December 17, 2019 to be counted. Internet voting during the annual meeting is also permissible through the virtual web meeting hosted at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019. If you wish to vote at the annual meeting while attending through the virtual annual meeting, you must have your 16-digit control number from your Notice of Proxy Availability.
Street Name Holders: If you hold your shares of common stock in a stock brokerage account or through a bank or other nominee, you are considered to be the beneficial owner of shares held in “street name.” If you hold your shares in street name, these proxy materials were being forwarded to you by your broker, bank or other nominee and you should follow the voting instructions provided by your broker, bank or other nominee. You may not vote directly any shares you beneficially own that are held in street name; however, as the beneficial owner of the shares, you have the right to direct your broker, bank or other nominee on how to vote your shares. You may complete and return a voting instruction card to your broker, bank or other nominee. Please check your Notice of Proxy Availability or contact your bank, broker or other nominee for more information. If you hold your shares in street name and wish to vote while attending the virtual annual meeting, you must have your 16-digit control number from your Notice of Proxy Availability.
Holders Through the 401(k) Plan: If you hold your shares through the 401(k) Plan’s Stock Fund, you will receive a separate voting instructions card which will serve as a voting instruction for Fidelity Management Trust Company (“Fidelity”), the trustee of the 401(k) Plan. You must submit your voting instructions to Fidelity by 11:59 p.m. Eastern Standard Time on December 16, 2019 to allow time to receive your voting instructions. If Fidelity does not receive voting instructions for your shares, it will not vote your shares.
We provide Internet proxy voting to allow you to vote your shares online both before and during the meeting, with procedures designed to confirm the authenticity and correctness of your proxy vote instructions. However, please be aware that you must bear any costs associated with your Internet access, such as usage charges from Internet access providers and telephone companies.
Broker Non-Votes and Proxy Solicitation
If you do not provide your broker instructions on how to vote your shares on non-discretionary items, a “broker non-vote” will occur. Proposals 1, 3 and 4 are non-discretionary items for which your broker will not be able to vote your shares without your instructions. Proposal 2 (ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP) is a discretionary item, and your broker may vote your shares in its discretion even without voting instructions from you. In the case of a broker non-vote, your shares would be included in the number of shares considered present at the meeting for the purpose of determining whether there is a quorum but will not otherwise have any effect on the outcome of the vote on Proposals 1, 3 and 4.
In addition to solicitations by mail and the Internet, our directors, officers and employees may, without additional remuneration, solicit proxies by telephone, facsimile and personal interviews. In addition, we have retained Innisfree M&A Incorporated, to assist in the solicitation of proxies for a fee of $15,000 plus associated costs and expenses. We will request brokerage houses, banks, and nominees to forward copies of the proxy materials to those persons for whom they hold shares and request instructions for voting the proxies. We will reimburse such brokerage houses, banks and other nominees for their reasonable expenses in connection with this distribution.
Quorum
Presence by attendance through the virtual annual meeting, or by proxy, of a majority of the shares of common stock outstanding at the close of business on the Record Date and entitled to vote at the annual meeting

67

TABLE OF CONTENTS
will be required for a quorum at the meeting. Shares of common stock present by attendance through the virtual annual meeting or represented by proxy (including shares that abstain or do not vote with respect to one or more of the matters presented for stockholder approval) will be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum exists at the annual meeting.
Votes Required
Proposal 1 (election of a total of ten nominees as directors) is an uncontested director election. In uncontested elections, our Fourth Amended and Restated Bylaws (the “Bylaws”) require that each nominee be elected by a majority of votes cast with respect to such nominee. Therefore, a director will be elected if the number of shares voted “FOR” the director exceeds the number of shares voted “AGAINST” the director. Since each nominee is already a director, our Bylaws require any nominee who does not receive the affirmative vote of at least a majority of the votes cast to offer to tender his or her resignation to the Board. The Nominating and Governance Committee of the Board will make a recommendation to the Board on whether to accept or reject the director’s resignation, or whether other action should be taken. The Board will act on such recommendation within 90 days from the date of the certification of the election results. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on this item because they are not considered votes cast.
For each of Proposal 2 (ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP), Proposal 3 (advisory approval of our executive compensation), and Proposal 4 (approval of the 2020 Equity Incentive Plan), the affirmative vote of a majority of votes cast on the proposal is necessary for approval. Abstentions (in the case of Proposals 2, 3 and 4) and broker non-votes (in the case of Proposal 3 and 4) will have no effect on the results because they are not considered votes cast.
Attending the Annual Meeting
We will be hosting the 2019 Annual Meeting of Stockholders live via the Internet. There will be no in-person meeting. We believe that hosting the annual meeting via the Internet encourages greater attendance and participation, including from investors who could not otherwise travel to attend our meeting, by providing virtual access and the ability to submit questions to be answered by management or directors online during and prior to the annual meeting. In addition, this format eliminates certain costs associated with holding an in-person meeting. This view is supported by the positive feedback we received on hosting our 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders via the Internet.
A summary of the information you need to attend the annual meeting online is provided below:
	•	Any stockholder as of the Record Date can attend the annual meeting virtually through the Internet at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019.	

	•	Meeting starts at 4:00 p.m. Eastern Standard Time, with log-in at 3:45 p.m. on Wednesday, December 18, 2019.	

	•	If attending the annual meeting virtually through the Internet, please have your 16-digit control number provided on your Notice of Proxy Availability to enter the annual meeting.	

	•	If you hold your shares in street name and wish to vote while attending the virtual annual meeting, you must have your 16-digit control number from your Notice of Proxy Availability.	

	•	Stockholders may vote and, subject to any rules of the meeting, submit questions while attending the annual meeting through the Internet.	

	•	Instructions on how to attend and participate via the Internet, including how to demonstrate proof of stock ownership, are posted at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019.	

	•	Webcast replay of the annual meeting will be available at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019 until December 18, 2020.	

Before the meeting, you may post any questions to be answered at the meeting at www.proxyvote.com. You may also ask questions during the meeting, as described above.
Householding
We have adopted a procedure for stockholders whose shares are held in street name called “householding,” pursuant to which stockholders of record who have the same address and the same last name will receive only

68

TABLE OF CONTENTS
one Notice of Proxy Availability each and, as applicable, one set of any additional proxy materials that are delivered, unless one or more of these stockholders notifies us that they wish to continue receiving multiple copies. This procedure provides extra convenience for stockholders and a cost savings for us. Currently, we are not providing householding to stockholders of record.
If at any time you no longer wish to participate in householding and would prefer to receive a separate Notice of Proxy Availability and, as applicable, any additional proxy materials that are delivered, or if your shares are held in street name and you are receiving multiple copies of our Notice of Proxy Availability and, as applicable, any additional proxy materials that are delivered and wish to receive only one, please notify your bank, broker or other nominee. We will promptly deliver, upon oral or written request, a separate copy of the proxy statement to any stockholder residing at an address to which only one copy was mailed. Requests for additional copies for the current year or future years should be directed to our Investor Relations Department at (401) 528-8634 or 313 Iron Horse Way, Providence, Rhode Island 02908.
Stockholders who participate in householding will continue to receive separate control numbers for use in voting their shares, and, if requested, separate proxy cards.
THE BOARD HOPES THAT STOCKHOLDERS WILL ATTEND THE ANNUAL MEETING ON THE INTERNET THROUGH A VIRTUAL WEB CONFERENCE. REGARDLESS OF WHETHER YOU PLAN TO ATTEND THE ANNUAL MEETING, YOU ARE URGED TO VOTE VIA THE INTERNET, BY TELEPHONE, OR BY COMPLETING, SIGNING, DATING AND RETURNING THE ENCLOSED PROXY CARD AS SOON AS POSSIBLE SO THAT YOUR SHARES ARE REPRESENTED AT THE MEETING. STOCKHOLDERS OF RECORD, OR BENEFICIAL STOCKHOLDERS NAMED AS PROXIES BY THEIR STOCKHOLDERS OF RECORD, WHO ATTEND THE MEETING MAY REVOKE THEIR PROXIES AND CAST THEIR VOTES ELECTRONICALLY OVER THE INTERNET THROUGH THE VIRTUAL ANNUAL MEETING.
 	By Order of the Board of Directors,	
 	  	
 	Steven L. Spinner	
 	Chair of the Board and
 Chief Executive Officer	

November 5, 2019

69

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Annex A
UNITED NATURAL FOODS, INC.
    
 2020 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

TABLE OF CONTENTS
TABLE OF CONTENTS
Section 1.	Purpose.	 	A-1	 	
Section 2.	Definitions.	 	A-1	 	
Section 3.	Administration.	 	A-4	 	
Section 4.	Shares Available for Awards	 	A-6	 	
Section 5.	Eligibility.	 	A-7	 	
Section 6.	Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights.	 	A-7	 	
Section 7.	Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units.	 	A-9	 	
Section 8.	Performance Awards.	 	A-11	 	
Section 9.	Other Stock-Based Awards.	 	A-12	 	
Section 10.	Non-Employee Director and Outside Director Awards.	 	A-12	 	
Section 11.	Separation from Service.	 	A-13	 	
Section 12.	Change in Control.	 	A-13	 	
Section 13.	Amendment and Termination.	 	A-15	 	
Section 14.	General Provisions.	 	A-15	 	
Section 15.	Term of The Plan	 	A-20	 	

TABLE OF CONTENTS
UNITED NATURAL FOODS, INC.
    
 2020 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN
Section 1.   Purpose.
This plan shall be known as the “The United Natural Foods, Inc. 2020 Equity Incentive Plan” (the “Plan”). The purpose of the Plan is to promote the interests of United Natural Foods, Inc. (the “Company”) and its stockholders by fulfilling one or more of the following objectives (i) attracting and retaining key officers, employees and directors of, and consultants to, the Company and its Subsidiaries and Affiliates; (ii) motivating such individuals by means of performance-related incentives to achieve long-term performance goals; (iii) enabling such individuals to participate in the long-term growth and financial success of the Company; (iv) encouraging ownership of stock in the Company by such individuals; and (v) aligning their compensation with the long-term interests of the Company and its stockholders.
Section 2.   Definitions.
As used in the Plan, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth below:
2.1   “Acquiror” has the meaning provided in Section 12.1.
2.2   “Affiliate” means (i) any entity that, directly or indirectly, is controlled by the Company, (ii) any entity in which the Company has a significant equity interest, (iii) an affiliate of the Company, as defined in Rule 12b-2 promulgated under Section 12 of the Exchange Act; and (iv) any entity in which the Company has at least twenty percent (20%) of the combined voting power of the entity’s outstanding voting securities, in each case as designated by the Board as being a participating employer in the Plan.
2.3   “Award” means any Option, Stock Appreciation Right, Restricted Share Award, Restricted Share Unit, Performance Award, or Other Stock-Based Award granted under the Plan, whether singly, in combination or in tandem, to a Participant by the Committee (or the Board) pursuant to such terms, conditions, restrictions and/or limitations, if any, as the Committee (or the Board) may establish, or any similar award under the Prior Plan.
2.4   “Award Agreement” means any written agreement, contract or other instrument or document evidencing any Award, which may, but need not, be executed or acknowledged by a Participant.
2.5   “Board” means the Board of Directors of the Company.
2.6   “Cause” means, unless otherwise defined in the applicable Award Agreement, (i) conviction of the Participant under applicable law of (A) any felony or (B) any misdemeanor involving moral turpitude; (ii) unauthorized acts intended to result in the Participant’s personal enrichment at the material expense of the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate or their reputation; (iii) any violation of the Participant’s duties or responsibilities to the Company or a Subsidiary or Affiliate which constitutes willful misconduct or dereliction of duty; or (iv) material breach of the covenants described in Section 14.8 of this Plan.
2.7    “Change in Control” means, unless otherwise provided in the applicable Award Agreement, the happening of one of the following:
(a)   any “person”, including a “group” (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act, but excluding the Company, any of its Affiliates, or any employee benefit plan of the Company or any of its Affiliates) is or becomes the “beneficial owner” (as defined in Rule 13(d)(3) under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing the greater of 30% or more of the combined voting power of the Company’s then outstanding securities;
(b)   the stockholders of the Company shall approve a definitive agreement and a transaction is consummated (1) for the merger or other business combination of the Company with or into another corporation if (A) a majority of the directors of the surviving corporation were not directors of the Company immediately prior to the effective date of such merger or (B) the stockholders of the Company immediately prior to the effective date of such merger own less than 60% of the combined voting power in the then outstanding securities in such surviving corporation or (2) for the sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company;
(c)   the purchase of 30% or more of the combined voting power of the Company’s then outstanding securities pursuant to any tender or exchange offer made by any “person”, including a “group” (as such

A-1

TABLE OF CONTENTS
terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act), other than the Company, any of its Affiliates, or any employee benefit plan of the Company or any of its Affiliates; or
(d)   the disposal of any line of business representing at least 15% of the Company’s consolidated net sales for the then-most recently completed fiscal year; provided, however, that such disposal shall only be deemed a “Change in Control” for Participants primarily employed in the line of business disposed of, who cease to be employed by the Company following the disposition.
2.8    “Code” means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.
2.9   “Committee” means a committee of the Board composed of not less than two Non-Employee Directors, each of whom shall be (i) a “non-employee director” for purposes of Exchange Act Section 16 and Rule 16b-3 thereunder and (ii) “independent” within the meaning of the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange and the rules and regulations of the SEC.
2.10   “Company” means United Natural Foods, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and its successors and assigns.
2.11    “Consultant” means any consultant to the Company or its Subsidiaries or Affiliates.
2.12   “Director” means a member of the Board.
2.13   “Disability” means, unless otherwise defined in the applicable Award Agreement, a disability that would qualify as a total and permanent disability under the Company’s then current long-term disability plan. With respect to Awards subject to Section 409A of the Code, unless otherwise defined in the applicable Award Agreement, the term “Disability” shall have the meaning set forth in Section 409A of the Code.
2.14   “Effective Date” has the meaning provided in Section 15.1 of the Plan.
2.15   “Employee” means a current or prospective officer or employee of the Company or of any Subsidiary or Affiliate.
2.16   “Exchange Act” means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time.
2.17   “Fair Market Value” with respect to the Shares, means, for purposes of a grant of an Award as of any date, (i) the reported closing sales price of the Shares on the New York Stock Exchange, or any other such market or exchange as is the principal trading market for the Shares, on such date, or in the absence of reported sales on such date, the closing sales price on the immediately preceding date on which sales were reported or (ii) in the event there is no public market for the Shares on such date, the fair market value as determined, in good faith and by the reasonable application of a reasonable valuation method (as applicable), by the Committee in its sole discretion, and for purposes of a sale of a Share as of any date, the actual sales price on that date.
2.18   “Full Value Award Cap” has the meaning provided in Section 4.1 of the Plan.
2.19   “Good Reason” means, unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, the occurrence of any one or more of the following without the Participant’s express written consent: (i) the assignment of duties to a Participant that are materially adversely inconsistent with the Participant’s duties immediately prior to a Change in Control, and failure to rescind such assignment within thirty (30) days of receipt of notice from the Participant; (ii) a material reduction in a Participant’s title, authority or reporting status following a Change in Control as compared to such title, authority or reporting status immediately prior to a Change in Control, (iii) the Company’s requirement that a Participant relocate more than fifty (50 miles from the Participant’s place of employment prior to the Participant performed such duties prior to the Change in Control; (iv) a reduction in the Participant’s base salary as in effect immediately prior to a Change in Control or the failure of the Company to pay or cause to be paid any compensation or benefits when due, and failure to restore such annual base salary or make such payments within five (5) days of receipt of notice from the Participant; (v) the failure to include the Participant in any new employee benefit plans proposed by the Company or a material reduction in the Participant’s level of participation in any existing plans of any type; provided that a Company-wide reduction or elimination of such plans shall not constitute “Good Reason” for purposes of this Plan; or (vi) the failure of the Company to obtain a satisfactory agreement from the Acquiror to assume and perform the Award Agreement; provided that, in each case, (A) within sixty (60) days of the initial occurrence of the specified event the

A-2

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Participant has given the Company or any successor to the Company at least thirty (30) days to cure the Good Reason, (B) the Company or any such successor has not cured the Good Reason within the thirty (30) day period and (C) the Participant resigns within ninety (90) days from the initial occurrence of the event giving rise to the Good Reason.
2.20   “Grant Price” means the price established at the time of grant of an SAR pursuant to Section 6 hereof used to determine whether there is any payment due upon exercise of the SAR.
2.21   “Incentive Stock Option” means an option to purchase Shares from the Company that is granted under Section 6 of the Plan and that is intended to meet the requirements of Section 422 of the Code or any successor provision thereto, or a similar Award under the Prior Plan.
2.22   “Non-Employee Director” means a member of the Board who is not an officer or employee of the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate.
2.23   “Non-Qualified Stock Option” means an option to purchase Shares from the Company that is granted under Sections 6 or 10 of the Plan and is not intended to be an Incentive Stock Option, or a similar Award under the Prior Plan.
2.24   “Option” means an Incentive Stock Option or a Non-Qualified Stock Option.
2.25   “Option Price” means the purchase price payable to purchase one Share upon the exercise of an Option.
2.26   “Other Stock-Based Award” means any Award granted under Sections 9 or 10 of the Plan or the Prior Plan. For purposes of determining the number of Awards granted hereunder in relation to the Full Value Award Cap set forth in Section 4.1 hereof, an Other Stock-Based Award that is not settled in cash shall be treated as a Restricted Share Award if the amounts payable thereunder will be determined by reference to the full value of a Share.
2.27   “Outside Director” means, with respect to the grant of an Award, a member of the Board then serving on the Committee.
2.28   “Participant” means any Employee, Director, Consultant or other person who receives an Award under the Plan.
2.29   “Performance Award” means any Award granted under Section 8 of the Plan or a similar Award under the Prior Plan. For purposes of determining the number of Awards granted hereunder in relation to the Full Value Award Cap set forth in Section 4.1 hereof, a Performance Award that is not settled in cash shall be treated as a Restricted Share Award if the amounts payable thereunder will be determined by reference to the full value of a Share.
2.30   “Person” means any individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, association, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, government or political subdivision thereof or other entity.
2.31   “Prior Plan” means the United Natural Foods, Inc. Second Amended and Restated 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.
2.32   “Restricted Share” means any Share granted under Sections 7 to 10 of the Plan, or solely for the purposes of Section 4.1, a similar Award under the Prior Plan.
2.33   “Restricted Share Unit” means any unit granted under Sections 7 to 10 of the Plan, or solely for the purposes of Section 4.1, a similar Award under the Prior Plan.
2.34   “Retirement” means retirement of a Participant from active employment with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates on or after the date on which both of the following have occurred: (i) the Participant’s 59th birthday and (ii) the tenth anniversary of the Participant’s employment with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates.
2.35   “SEC” means the Securities and Exchange Commission or any successor thereto.
2.36   “Section 16” means Section 16 of the Exchange Act and the rules promulgated thereunder and any successor provision thereto as in effect from time to time.

A-3

TABLE OF CONTENTS
2.37   “Section 162(m)” means Section 162(m) of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder and any successor provision thereto as in effect from time to time.
2.38   “Separation from Service” or “Separates from Service” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term pursuant to Section 409A of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
2.39   “Share Reserve” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.1 hereof.
2.40    “Shares” means shares of the common stock, par value $0.01 per share, of the Company, or any security into which such shares may be converted by reason of any event of the type referred to in Sections 4.2, 12.1, and 13.3.
2.41    “Specified Employee” has the meaning ascribed to such term pursuant to Section 409A of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
2.42   “Stock Appreciation Right” or “SAR” means a stock appreciation right granted under Sections 6, 8 or 10 of the Plan or a similar Award under the Prior Plan that entitles the holder to receive, with respect to each Share encompassed by the exercise of such SAR, the amount determined by the Committee and specified in an Award Agreement. If the Award Agreement fails to specify the amount to be received by the holder, the holder shall be entitled to receive, with respect to each Share encompassed by the exercise of such SAR, the excess of the Fair Market Value of such Share on the date of exercise over the Grant Price.
2.43   “Subsidiary” means any Person (other than the Company) of which 50% or more of its voting power or its equity securities or equity interest is owned directly or indirectly by the Company.
2.44   “Substitute Awards” means Awards granted solely in assumption of, or in substitution for, outstanding awards previously granted by a company acquired by the Company or with which the Company combines.
2.45   “Vesting Period” means the period of time specified by the Committee during which vesting restrictions for an Award are applicable.
Section 3.   Administration.
3.1   Authority of Committee. The Plan shall be administered by a Committee, which shall be appointed by and serve at the pleasure of the Board; provided, however, with respect to Awards to Outside Directors, all references in the Plan to the Committee shall be deemed to be references to the Board. Subject to the terms of the Plan and applicable law, and in addition to other express powers and authorizations conferred on the Committee by the Plan, the Committee shall have full power and authority in its discretion (and in accordance with Section 409A of the Code with respect to Awards subject thereto) to:
(a)   designate Participants;
(b)   determine eligibility for participation in the Plan and decide all questions concerning eligibility for and the amount of Awards under the Plan;
(c)   determine the type or types of Awards to be granted to a Participant;
(d)   determine the number of Shares to be covered by, or with respect to which payments, rights or other matters are to be calculated in connection with Awards;
(e)   determine the timing, terms, and conditions, including performance objectives, as applicable, and any adjustments thereto, of any Award;
(f)   accelerate the time at which all or any part of an Award may be vested, settled or exercised;
(g)   determine whether, to what extent, and under what circumstances Awards may be settled or exercised in cash, Shares, other securities, other Awards or other property, or canceled, forfeited or suspended and the method or methods by which Awards may be settled, exercised, canceled, forfeited or suspended;
(h)   determine whether, to what extent, and under what circumstances cash, Shares, other securities, other Awards, other property, and other amounts payable with respect to an Award shall be deferred either automatically or at the election of the holder thereof or of the Committee;

A-4

TABLE OF CONTENTS
(i)   grant Awards as an alternative to, or as the form of payment for grants or rights earned or payable under, other bonus or compensation plans, arrangements or policies of the Company or a Subsidiary or Affiliate;
(j)   grant Substitute Awards on such terms and conditions as the Committee may prescribe, subject to compliance with the Incentive Stock Option rules under Section 422 of the Code and the nonqualified deferred compensation rules under Section 409A of the Code, where applicable;
(k)   make all determinations under the Plan concerning any Participant’s Separation from Service with the Company or a Subsidiary or Affiliate, including whether such separation occurs by reason of Cause, Good Reason, Disability, or Retirement, and whether a leave of absence constitutes a Separation from Service;
(l)   make all determinations under the Plan, including by setting a policy, concerning the treatment of a leave of absence that the Committee determines not to constitute a Separation from Service;
(m)   interpret and administer the Plan, any Award Agreement and any instrument or agreement relating to the Plan or an Award made under the Plan;
(n)   except to the extent otherwise prohibited by the Plan, including Section 6.2 of the Plan, amend or modify the terms of any Award at or after grant with the consent of the holder of the Award, or in the case of an amendment or modification that is to the Participant’s benefit, without the consent of the holder of the Award;
(o)   establish, amend, suspend or waive such policies, processes, rules and regulations and, if desired, appoint such agents as it shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of the Plan;
(p)   adopt special guidelines and provisions for Persons who are residing in, employed in or subject to the taxes of any domestic or foreign jurisdiction to comply with applicable tax and securities laws of such domestic or foreign jurisdiction;
(q)   correct any defect, supply any omission, or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or in any agreement related thereto; and
(r)   make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of the Plan, subject to the exclusive authority of the Board under Section 13 hereunder to amend or terminate the Plan.
3.2   Committee Discretion Binding. Unless otherwise expressly provided in the Plan, all designations, determinations, interpretations, and other decisions under or with respect to the Plan or any Award shall be within the sole discretion of the Committee, may be made at any time and shall be final, conclusive, and binding upon all Persons, including the Company, any Subsidiary or Affiliate, any Participant and any holder or beneficiary of any Award. The Committee shall have no obligation to treat Participants or eligible Participants uniformly, and the Committee may make determinations under the Plan selectively among Participants who receive, or Employees or Directors who are eligible to receive, Awards (whether or not such Participants or eligible Employees or Directors are similarly situated). A Participant or other holder of an Award may contest a decision or action by the Committee with respect to such person or Award only on the grounds that such decision or action was arbitrary or capricious or was unlawful, and any review of such decision or action shall be limited to whether the Committee’s decision or action was arbitrary or capricious or was unlawful.
3.3   Delegation. Subject to the terms of the Plan and applicable law, the Committee may delegate to one or more officers of the Company or to a Committee of such officers, the authority, subject to such terms and limitations as the Committee shall determine, to grant Awards to or to cancel, modify or waive rights with respect to, or to alter, discontinue, suspend or terminate Awards held by Participants who are not officers or directors of the Company for purposes of Exchange Act Section 16 or who are otherwise not subject to Section 16. Any resolution delegating authority to grant Awards shall specify the maximum number of Shares underlying Awards that may be granted pursuant to such delegated authority.
3.4   No Liability. No member of the Board or Committee shall be liable for any action taken or determination made in good faith with respect to the Plan or any Award granted hereunder.

A-5

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Section 4.   Shares Available for Awards
4.1   Shares Available; Assumption of Prior Plan Awards. Subject to the provisions of Section 4.2 below, the maximum aggregate number of Shares reserved and available for distribution under the Plan shall not exceed the sum of (i) 7,200,000 Shares, plus (ii) the number of shares available for grant under the Prior Plan as of the Effective Date (such aggregate amount, the “Share Reserve”). Awards made under the Prior Plan are hereby assumed as of the Effective Date. The number of Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options may be granted under this Plan shall be no more than 1,000,000. Subject to the application of the last sentence of this Section 4.1, the maximum number of Awards that the Company may issue under this Plan from the Share Reserve as Restricted Share Awards and Restricted Share Unit Awards shall be 7,200,000 (the “Full Value Award Cap”). If any Award granted under this Plan or the Prior Plan (whether before or after the Effective Date of this Plan) shall expire, terminate, be settled in cash or otherwise be forfeited or canceled for any reason without the delivery of Shares, then the Shares covered by such Award, or to which such Award relates, or the number of Shares otherwise counted against the Share Reserve, to the extent of any such forfeiture, termination, settlement, expiration or cancellation, shall be added back to the Share Reserve. The Committee may make such other determinations regarding the counting of Shares issued pursuant to this Plan or the Prior Plan as it deems necessary or advisable, provided that such determinations shall be permitted by law. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an Option or SAR is exercised, in whole or in part, by tender of Shares, or if the Company’s tax withholding obligation for any Award (including Awards granted prior to the Effective Date) is satisfied by withholding Shares, the number of Shares deemed to have been issued for purposes of the limitation set forth in this Section 4.1 shall be the number of Shares that were subject to the Award or portion thereof, and not the net number of Shares actually issued, and any SARs to be settled in Shares shall be counted in full against the number of Shares available for issuance under the Plan, regardless of the number of Shares issued upon the settlement of the SAR. Any Shares that again become available for grant pursuant to this Section 4.1 shall be added back to the Full Value Award Cap if the original Award of such Shares was a Restricted Share Award or Restricted Share Unit Award (or treated as such hereunder).
4.2   Per Participant Limitations. The maximum number of Shares in respect of which Options and SARs may be granted to a Participant during any fiscal year under the Plan is 900,000. The maximum value of Restricted Share Awards, Restricted Share Unit Awards and Performance Awards denominated in Shares that may be granted to any Participant during any fiscal year under the Plan is $10,000,000, excluding, for this purpose, the value of any dividends or dividend equivalents payable in accordance with the Plan on any Award. The value of such Awards shall be based on the grant date fair value. For Performance Awards denominated in Shares, the value shall be the grant date fair value of the target number of Shares. For Performance Awards that are denominated in cash, the maximum value that may be granted to any Participant during any fiscal year under the Plan is $10,000,000. The individual Participant limitations set forth in this Section 4.2 shall be cumulative; that is, to the extent that Shares or cash for which Awards are permitted to be granted to a Participant during a fiscal year are not covered by an Award to such Participant in that fiscal year (such shortfall, the “Shortfall Amount”), the number of Shares (or amount of cash, as the case may be) available for Awards to such Participant shall automatically increase in the subsequent fiscal years during the term of the Plan until the earlier of the time the Shortfall Amount has been granted to the Participant, or the end of the third fiscal year following the year to which such Shortfall Amount relates (determined on a “first-in-first-out” basis).
4.3   Adjustments. Without limiting the Committee’s discretion as provided in Section 12 hereof, if there shall occur any change in the capital structure of the Company by reason of any extraordinary dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, Shares, other securities or other property, and other than a normal cash dividend), recapitalization, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, merger, consolidation, split-up, spin-off, combination, repurchase or exchange of Shares or other securities of the Company, issuance of warrants or other rights to purchase Shares or other securities of the Company, or other corporate transaction or event having an effect similar to the foregoing, then the Committee shall, in an equitable and proportionate manner as determined by the Committee (and, as applicable, in such manner as is consistent with Sections 162(m), 422 and 409A of the Code and the regulations thereunder), take action as provided in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) of this Section 4.3, as follows:
(i)    adjust any or all of (1) the aggregate number of Shares or other securities of the Company (or number and kind of other securities or property) with respect to which Awards (or any particular type of Awards) may be granted under the Plan, in the aggregate or on a per Participant basis, including the Full Value Award Cap; (2) the number of Shares or other securities of the Company (or number and kind of

A-6

TABLE OF CONTENTS
other securities or property) subject to outstanding Awards under the Plan, provided that the number of Shares subject to any Award shall always be a whole number; (3) the grant or exercise price with respect to any Award under the Plan, and (4) the limits on the number of Shares or Awards that may be granted to Participants under the Plan in any calendar year;
(ii)   provide for an equivalent award in respect of securities of the Acquiror or surviving entity of any merger, consolidation or other transaction or event having a similar effect; or
(iii)   make provision for a cash payment to the holder of an outstanding Award.
Any such adjustments to outstanding Awards shall be effected in a manner that precludes the material enlargement or dilution of rights and benefits under such Awards.
4.4   Substitute Awards. Any Shares issued by the Company as Substitute Awards in connection with the assumption or substitution of outstanding grants from any acquired corporation shall not reduce the Shares available for Awards under the Plan to the extent that the rules and regulations of any stock exchange or other trading market on which the Shares are listed or traded provide an exemption from shareholder approval for assumption, substitution, conversion, adjustment, or replacement of outstanding awards in connection with mergers, acquisitions, or other corporate combinations.
4.5   Sources of Shares Deliverable under Awards. Any Shares delivered pursuant to an Award may consist, in whole or in part, of authorized and unissued Shares or of issued Shares which have been reacquired by the Company.
Section 5.   Eligibility.
Any current or prospective Employee, Director or Consultant shall be eligible to be designated a Participant; provided, however, that Outside Directors shall only be eligible to receive Awards granted consistent with Section 10 and Awards to Non-Employee Directors shall be subject to Section 10.3. The vesting and exercise of an Award to a prospective Employee, Director or Consultant shall be conditioned upon such individual attaining such status.
Section 6.   Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights.
6.1   Grant. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Committee shall have sole and complete authority to determine the Participants to whom Options and SARs shall be granted, the number of Shares subject to each Award, the Option Price or Grant Price and the conditions and limitations applicable to the exercise of each Option and SAR. An Option may be granted with or without a related SAR. An SAR may be granted with or without a related Option. The grant of an Option or SAR shall occur when the Committee by resolution, written consent or other appropriate action determines to grant such Option or SAR for a particular number of Shares to a particular Participant at a particular Option Price or Grant Price, as the case may be, or such later date as the Committee shall specify in such resolution, written consent or other appropriate action. The Committee shall have the authority to grant Incentive Stock Options and to grant Non-Qualified Stock Options. In the case of Incentive Stock Options, the terms and conditions of such grants shall be subject to and comply with Section 422 of the Code, as from time to time amended, and any regulations implementing such statute. An Employee who has been granted an Option under the Plan may be granted additional Options under the Plan if the Committee shall so determine; provided, however, that to the extent the aggregate Fair Market Value (determined at the time the Incentive Stock Option is granted) of the Shares with respect to which all Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by an Employee during any calendar year (under all plans described in Section 422(d) of the Code of the Employee’s employer corporation and its parent and Subsidiaries) exceeds $100,000, or if Options fail to qualify as Incentive Stock Options for any other reason, such Options shall constitute Non-Qualified Stock Options. No dividends or dividend equivalents shall be paid or accrue on any Option.
6.2   Price. The Committee in its sole discretion shall establish the Option Price at the time each Option is granted and the Grant Price at the time each SAR is granted. Except in the case of Substitute Awards, the Option Price of an Option may not be less than the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date such Option is deemed to have been granted pursuant to Section 6.1 hereof, and the Grant Price of an SAR may not be less than the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date such SAR is deemed to have been granted pursuant to such Section 6.1. In the case of Substitute Awards or Awards granted in connection with an adjustment provided for in Section 4.3

A-7

TABLE OF CONTENTS
hereof in the form of Options or SARs, such grants shall have an Option Price (or Grant Price) per Share that is intended to maintain the economic value of the Award that was replaced or adjusted as determined by the Committee. Notwithstanding the foregoing and except as permitted by the provisions of Section 4.3 hereof, the Committee shall not have the power to (i) lower the Option Price of an Option after it is granted, (ii) lower the Grant Price of an SAR after it is granted, (iii) cancel an Option when the Option Price exceeds the Fair Market Value of the underlying Shares in exchange for cash or another Award (other than in connection with a Change in Control or a Substitute Award) and grant substitute Options with a lower Option Price than the cancelled Options, (iv) cancel an SAR when the Grant Price exceeds the Fair Market Value of the underlying Shares in exchange for cash or another Award (other than in connection with a Change in Control or a Substitute Award), or (v) take any other action with respect to an Option or SAR that would be treated as a repricing under the rules and regulations of the principal securities exchange on which the Shares are traded, in each case without the approval of the Company’s stockholders.
6.3   Term. Subject to the Committee’s authority under Section 3.1 and the provisions of Section 6.6 hereof, each Option and SAR and all rights and obligations thereunder shall expire on the date determined by the Committee and specified in the Award Agreement. The Committee shall be under no duty to provide terms of like duration for Options or SARs granted under the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, but subject to Section 6.4(a) hereof, no Option or SAR shall be exercisable after the expiration of ten (10) years from the date such Option or SAR was granted.
6.4   Exercise.
(a)   Each Option and SAR shall be exercisable at such times and subject to such terms and conditions as the Committee may, in its sole discretion, specify in the applicable Award Agreement or thereafter. The Committee shall have full and complete authority to determine whether an Option or SAR will be exercisable in full at any time or from time to time during the term of the Option or SAR, or to provide for the exercise thereof in such installments, upon the occurrence of such events and at such times during the term of the Option or SAR as the Committee may determine. The Committee may provide, at or after the grant, that the period of time over which an Option, other than an Incentive Stock Option, or SAR may be exercised shall be automatically extended if on the scheduled expiration of such Award, the Participant’s exercise of such Award would violate applicable securities law; provided, however, that during the extended exercise period the Option or SAR may only be exercised to the extent such Award was exercisable in accordance with its terms immediately prior to such scheduled expiration date; provided further, however, that such extended exercise period shall end not later than thirty (30) days after the exercise of such Option or SAR first would no longer violate such laws.
(b)   The Committee may impose such conditions with respect to the exercise of Options or SARs, including without limitation, any relating to the application of federal, state or foreign securities laws or the Code, as it may deem necessary or advisable.
(c)   An Option or SAR may be exercised in whole or in part at any time, with respect to whole Shares only, within the period permitted thereunder for the exercise thereof, and shall be exercised by written notice of intent to exercise the Option or SAR, delivered to the Company at its principal office, and payment in full to the Company at the direction of the Committee of the amount of the Option Price for the number of Shares with respect to which the Option is then being exercised. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Award Agreement may provide, or be amended to provide, that if on the last day of the term of an Option or SAR the Fair Market Value of one Share exceeds the Option Price or Grant Price, as applicable, of such Award by an amount as may be determined by the Committee, the Participant has not exercised the Option or SAR and the Option or SAR has not otherwise expired, the Option or SAR shall be deemed to have been exercised by the Participant on such day with payment of the Option Price made by withholding Shares otherwise issuable in connection with the exercise of the Option. In such event, the Company shall deliver to the Participant the number of Shares for which the Option was deemed exercised, less the number of Shares required to be withheld for the payment of the total purchase price and required withholding taxes, and any fractional Share shall be settled in cash; and in the case of an SAR, the net number of Shares that the Participant would have received had the Participant actually exercised such SAR on such date.
(d)   Payment of the Option Price shall be made in (i) cash or cash equivalents, (ii) at the discretion of the Committee, by transfer, either actually or by attestation, to the Company of unencumbered Shares

A-8

TABLE OF CONTENTS
previously acquired by the Participant, valued at the Fair Market Value of such Shares on the date of exercise (or next succeeding trading date, if the date of exercise is not a trading date), together with any applicable withholding taxes (which taxes may be satisfied in accordance with Section 14.6 of the Plan), such transfer to be upon such terms and conditions as determined by the Committee, (iii) by a combination of (i) or (ii), or (iv) by any other method approved or accepted by the Committee in its sole discretion, including, if the Committee so determines, (x) a cashless (broker-assisted) exercise that complies with applicable laws or (y) withholding Shares (net-exercise) otherwise deliverable to the Participant pursuant to the Option having an aggregate Fair Market Value at the time of exercise equal to the total Option Price together with any applicable withholding taxes (which taxes may be satisfied in accordance with Section 14.6). Until the optionee has been issued the Shares subject to such exercise, he or she shall possess no rights as a stockholder with respect to such Shares. The Company reserves, at any and all times in the Company’s sole discretion, the right to establish, decline to approve or terminate any program or procedures for the exercise of Options by means of a method set forth in subsection (iv) above, including with respect to one or more Participants specified by the Company notwithstanding that such program or procedures may be available to other Participants.
(e)   At the Committee’s discretion, the amount payable as a result of the exercise of an SAR may be settled in cash, Shares or a combination of cash and Shares. A fractional Share shall not be deliverable upon the exercise of a SAR but a cash payment will be made in lieu thereof.
6.5   Separation from Service. Except as otherwise provided in the applicable Award Agreement, an Option or SAR may be exercised only to the extent that it is then exercisable, and if at all times during the period beginning with the date of granting such Award (or if later, the date on which the Participant first became an Employee, Director or Consultant) and ending on the date of exercise of such Award the Participant is an Employee, Non-Employee Director or Consultant, and shall terminate immediately upon a Separation from Service by the Participant. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.5 to the contrary, the Committee may determine in its discretion that an Option or SAR may be exercised following any such Separation from Service, whether or not exercisable at the time of such separation; provided, however, that in no event may an Option or SAR be exercised after the expiration date of such Award specified in the applicable Award Agreement, except as provided in Section 6.4(a). If provided in the applicable Award Agreement or in accordance with any determination of the Committee at or after grant, an Award shall continue to vest and be exercisable after Retirement.
6.6   Ten Percent Stock Rule. Notwithstanding any other provisions in the Plan, if at the time an Option is otherwise to be granted pursuant to the Plan, the optionee or rights holder owns directly or indirectly (within the meaning of Section 424(d) of the Code) Shares of the Company possessing more than ten percent (10%) of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or its parent or Subsidiary or Affiliate corporations (within the meaning of Section 422(b)(6) of the Code), then any Incentive Stock Option to be granted to such optionee or rights holder pursuant to the Plan shall satisfy the requirement of Section 422(c)(5) of the Code, and the Option Price shall be not less than one hundred ten percent (110%) of the Fair Market Value of the Shares of the Company, and such Option by its terms shall not be exercisable after the expiration of five (5) years from the date such Option is granted.
Section 7.   Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units.
7.1   Grant.
(a)   Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Committee shall have sole and complete authority to determine the Participants to whom Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units shall be granted, the number of Restricted Shares and/or the number of Restricted Share Units to be granted to each Participant, the duration of the period during which, and the conditions under which, the Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units may be forfeited to the Company, and the other terms and conditions of such Awards. The Restricted Share and Restricted Share Unit Awards shall be evidenced by Award Agreements in such form as the Committee shall from time to time approve, which agreements shall comply with and be subject to the terms and conditions provided hereunder and any additional terms and conditions established by the Committee that are consistent with the terms of the Plan.
(b)   Each Restricted Share and Restricted Share Unit Award made under the Plan shall be for such number of Shares as shall be determined by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement containing

A-9

TABLE OF CONTENTS
the terms of such Restricted Share or Restricted Share Unit Award. Such agreement shall set forth a period of time during which the Participant receiving such Award must remain in the continuous employment (or other service-providing capacity) of the Company in order for the forfeiture and transfer restrictions to lapse. If the Committee so determines, the restrictions may lapse during such restricted period in installments with respect to specified portions of the Shares covered by the Restricted Share or Restricted Share Unit Award. If provided in the applicable Award Agreement or in accordance with any determination of the Committee at or after grant, an Award shall continue to vest and be eexercisable after Retirement. The Award Agreement may also, in the discretion of the Committee, set forth performance or other conditions that will subject the Shares to forfeiture and transfer restrictions. The Committee may, at its discretion, waive all or any part of the restrictions applicable to any or all outstanding Restricted Share and Restricted Share Unit Awards.
7.2   Delivery of Shares and Transfer Restrictions.
(a)   At the time a Restricted Share Award is granted, a certificate representing the number of Shares awarded thereunder shall be registered in the name of the Participant receiving such Award. Such certificate shall be held by the Company or any custodian appointed by the Company for the account of the Participant receiving such Award subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, and shall bear such a legend setting forth the restrictions imposed thereon as the Committee, in its discretion, may determine. The foregoing to the contrary notwithstanding, the Committee may, in its discretion, provide that a Participant’s ownership of Restricted Shares prior to the lapse of any transfer restrictions or any other applicable restrictions shall, in lieu of such certificates, be evidenced by a “book entry” (i.e., a computerized or manual entry) in the records of the Company or its designated agent in the name of the Participant who has received such Award, and confirmation and account statements sent to the Participant with respect to such book-entry Shares may bear the restrictive legend referenced in the preceding sentence. Such records of the Company or such agent shall, absent manifest error, be binding on all Participants who receive Restricted Share Awards evidenced in such manner. The holding of Restricted Shares by the Company or such an escrow holder, or the use of book entries to evidence the ownership of Restricted Shares, in accordance with this Section 7.2(a), shall not affect the rights of Participants as owners of the Restricted Shares awarded to them, nor affect the restrictions applicable to such shares under the Award Agreement or the Plan, including the transfer restrictions.
(b)   Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Award Agreement, the Participant receiving an Award of Restricted Shares shall have all rights of a stockholder with respect to the Restricted Shares, including the right to receive dividends and the right to vote such Shares, subject to the following restrictions: (i) the Participant shall not be entitled to delivery of the stock certificate until the expiration of the restricted period and the fulfillment of any other restrictive conditions set forth in the Award Agreement with respect to such Shares; (ii) none of the Shares may be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged, hypothecated or otherwise encumbered or disposed of during such restricted period or until after the fulfillment of any such other restrictive conditions; (iii) dividends payable on Restricted Shares for which the forfeiture restrictions have not yet lapsed shall be held in escrow and shall not be payable to the Participant until the expiration of the restricted period and the fulfillment of any other restrictive conditions set forth in the Award Agreement with respect to such Restricted Shares and any dividends paid with respect to Restricted Shares for which the restricted period shall not expire or for which any other restrictive conditions shall not be fulfilled shall be forfeited by the Participant; and (iv) except as otherwise determined by the Committee at or after grant, all of the Shares shall be forfeited and all rights of the Participant to such Shares shall terminate, without further obligation on the part of the Company, unless the Participant remains in the continuous employment of the Company for the entire restricted period in relation to which such Shares were granted and unless any other restrictive conditions relating to the Restricted Share Award are met. Restricted Share Units (and any dividend equivalent rights with respect thereto) shall be subject to similar transfer (and payment) restrictions as Restricted Share Awards, except that no Shares are actually awarded to a Participant who is granted Restricted Share Units on the date of grant, and such Participant shall have no rights of a stockholder with respect to such Restricted Share Units until the restrictions set forth in the applicable Award Agreement have lapsed.
7.3   Termination of Restrictions. At the end of the restricted period and provided that any other restrictive conditions of the Restricted Share Award are met, or at such earlier time as otherwise determined by the Committee, all restrictions set forth in the Award Agreement relating to the Restricted Share Award or in the Plan

A-10

TABLE OF CONTENTS
shall lapse as to the Restricted Shares subject thereto, and a stock certificate for the appropriate number of Shares, free of the restrictions and restricted stock legend, shall be delivered to the Participant or the Participant’s beneficiary or estate, as the case may be (or, in the case of book-entry Shares, such restrictions and restricted stock legend shall be removed from the confirmation and account statements delivered to the Participant or the Participant’s beneficiary or estate, as the case may be, in book-entry form). The Company shall have the right to repurchase Restricted Shares at their original issuance price or other stated or formula price (or to require forfeiture of such Shares if issued at no cost) in the event that conditions specified in the Award Agreement with respect to such Restricted Shares are not satisfied prior to the end of the applicable restricted period.
7.4   Payment of Restricted Share Units. Each Restricted Share Unit shall have a value equal to the Fair Market Value of a Share. Restricted Share Units may be paid in cash, Shares, other securities or other property, as determined in the sole discretion of the Committee, upon the lapse of the restrictions applicable thereto, or otherwise in accordance with the applicable Award Agreement. If the applicable Award Agreement specifies that a Participant will be entitled to dividend equivalent rights, the amount of any such dividend equivalent right (i) shall equal the amount that would be payable to the Participant as a stockholder in respect of a number of Shares equal to the number of vested Restricted Share Units then credited to the Participant, (ii) shall not be payable to the Participant until the fulfillment of any restrictive conditions set forth in the Award Agreement with respect to such Restricted Share Units and any dividends equivalent rights with respect to Restricted Share Units for which the restrictive conditions shall not be fulfilled shall be forfeited by the Participant, and (iii) shall otherwise be payable in accordance with Section 409A of the Code with regard to Awards subject thereto. Except as otherwise determined by the Committee at or after grant, Restricted Share Units may not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged, hypothecated or otherwise encumbered or disposed of, and all Restricted Share Units and all rights of the grantee to such Restricted Share Units (and any dividend equivalents with respect thereto) shall terminate, without further obligation on the part of the Company, unless the Participant remains in continuous employment of the Company for the entire restricted period in relation to which such Restricted Share Units were granted and unless any other restrictive conditions relating to the Restricted Share Unit Award are met.
Section 8.   Performance Awards.
8.1   Grant. The Committee shall have sole and complete authority to determine the Participants who shall receive a Performance Award, which shall consist of a right that is (i) denominated in cash or Shares (including but not limited to Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units), (ii) valued, as determined by the Committee, in accordance with the achievement of such performance goals during such performance periods as the Committee shall establish, and (iii) payable at such time and in such form as the Committee shall determine.
8.2   Terms and Conditions. Subject to the terms of the Plan and any applicable Award Agreement, the Committee shall determine the performance goals to be achieved during any performance period, the length of any performance period, the amount of any Performance Award and the amount and kind of any payment or transfer to be made pursuant to any Performance Award, and may amend specific provisions of the Performance Award; provided, however, that such amendment may not adversely affect existing Performance Awards made within a performance period commencing prior to implementation of the amendment.
8.3   Payment of Performance Awards. Performance Awards may be paid in a lump sum or in installments following the close of the performance period or, in accordance with the procedures established by the Committee, on a deferred basis. Separation from Service prior to the end of any performance period, other than for reasons of death, Disability or (to the extent provided below) Retirement, will result in the forfeiture of the Performance Award, and no payments will be made. If provided in the applicable Award Agreement or in accordance with any determination of the Committee at or after grant, Performance Awards shall continue to vest after Retirement, but Performance Awards granted in the year in which Retirement occurs shall be pro-rated to reflect the length of the Participant’s service during the applicable performance period prior to Retirement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may in its discretion, waive any performance goals and/or other terms and conditions relating to a Performance Award. A Participant’s rights to any Performance Award may not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged, hypothecated or otherwise encumbered or disposed of in any manner, except by will or the laws of descent and distribution, and/or except as the Committee may determine at or after grant.
8.4   Establishment of Performance Criteria. In the case of grants of Performance Awards, the Committee shall, in writing, (1) select the performance goal or goals applicable to the performance period, (2) establish the

A-11

TABLE OF CONTENTS
various targets and bonus amounts which may be earned for such performance period, and (3) specify the relationship between performance goals and targets and the amounts to be earned by each Participant for such performance period. The Committee shall make such determination within 90 days after the commencement of the performance period, unless the Committee determines that it is necessary or appropriate to extend the time for determining the performance criteria. Following the completion of each performance period, the Committee shall certify in writing (which may be set forth in the minutes of the Committee) whether the applicable performance targets have been achieved and the amounts, if any, payable for such performance period. In determining the amount earned by a Participant for a given performance period, the Committee shall have the right to adjust the amount of cash or number of Shares payable at a given level of performance to take into account additional factors that the Committee may deem relevant in its sole discretion to the assessment of individual or corporate performance for the performance period.
8.5   Adjustment of Performance Criteria. The Committee may appropriately adjust any evaluation of performance to exclude any of the following events that occurs during a performance period: (i) asset impairments or write-downs, (ii) litigation or claim judgments or settlements, (iii) the effect of changes in tax law, accounting principles or other such laws or provisions affecting reported results, (iv) accruals for reorganization and restructuring programs, (v) any items that are unusual in nature or infrequently occurring (within the meaning of applicable accounting standards or otherwise in the reasonable determination of the Committee) and/or described in management’s discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations appearing in the Company’s annual report to stockholders for the applicable year, (vi) the effect of adverse federal, governmental or regulatory action, or delays in federal, governmental or regulatory action; (vii) any other event either not directly related to the operations of the Company or not within the reasonable control of the Company’s management; and (viii) any other event, condition or circumstance for which the Committee determines that an adjustment would be appropriate based on Committee guidelines, prior practice or other considerations.
Section 9.   Other Stock-Based Awards.
The Committee shall have the authority to determine the Participants who shall receive an Other Stock-Based Award, which shall consist of any right that is (i) not an Award described in Sections 6, 7 or 8 above and (ii) an Award of Shares or an Award denominated or payable in, valued in whole or in part by reference to, or otherwise based on or related to, Shares (including, without limitation, securities convertible into Shares), as deemed by the Committee to be consistent with the purposes of the Plan. Subject to the terms of the Plan and any applicable Award Agreement, the Committee shall determine the terms and conditions of any such Other Stock-Based Award.
Section 10.   Non-Employee Director and Outside Director Awards.
10.1   Non-Employee Director Awards. The Board may provide that all or a portion of a Non-Employee Director’s annual retainer, meeting fees and/or other awards or compensation as determined by the Board, be payable (either automatically or at the election of a Non-Employee Director) in the form of Non-Qualified Stock Options, Restricted Shares, Restricted Share Units and/or Other Stock-Based Awards, including, subject to Section 14.17, unrestricted Shares. The Board shall determine the terms and conditions of any such Awards, including the terms and conditions which shall apply upon a termination of the Non-Employee Director’s service as a member of the Board, and shall have full power and authority in its discretion to administer such Awards, subject to the terms of the Plan and applicable law.
10.2   Outside Director Awards. The Board may also grant Awards to Outside Directors pursuant to the terms of the Plan, including any Award described in Sections 6, 7 and 9 above. With respect to such Awards, all references in the Plan to the Committee shall be deemed to be references to the Board.
10.3   Equity Limits to Directors. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, the maximum number of Shares subject to Awards granted during any 12-month period to any Non-Employee Director shall not exceed $400,000 in total value (calculating the value of any such Awards based on the grant date fair value of such Awards for financial reporting purposes and excluding, for this purpose, the value of any dividends or dividend equivalents paid in accordance with the Plan on certain Awards) (the “Director Limit”). The Board may not, without the approval of the stockholders, increase the Director Limit.

A-12

TABLE OF CONTENTS
10.4   Post-Service Vesting. If a Non-Employee Director ceses to serve as a director for any reason, other than an involuntary removal during the pendency of a term as director, any Award made to such Non-Employee Director may continue to vest if so provided in the Award Agreement or in accordance with any determination of the Board at or after grant.
Section 11.   Separation from Service.
11.1   Impact on Awards. Except as provided in Section 11.2 of this Plan, the Committee shall have the full power and authority to determine the terms and conditions that shall apply to any Award upon a Separation from Service with the Company and its Subsidiaries and Affiliates, including a separation from the Company with or without Cause, by a Participant voluntarily, including for Good Reason, or by reason of death, Disability, or Retirement, and may provide such terms and conditions in the Award Agreement or in such rules and regulations as it may prescribe. Unless otherwise provided in the Award Agreement, Awards shall fully vest on death or Disability.
11.2   Forfeiture of Performance Awards on Separation from Service; No Acceleration of Vesting. Unless otherwise provided in (i) this Plan or (ii) an Award Agreement or a written employment or similar agreement between the Company or a Subsidiary and a Participant, if a Participant’s employment with or service to the Company or a Subsidiary or Affiliate terminates before the restrictions imposed on the Award lapse, the performance goals have been satisfied or the Award otherwise vests, such Award shall be forfeited. Except as otherwise provided in an Award Agreement or a written employment agreement or similar agreement between the Company or a Subsidiary and a Participant, if a Participant’s employment with or service to the Company or a Subsidiary terminates prior to a Change in Control, for any reason other than death or Disability, the vesting of any unvested Award shall not be triggered by such termination of employment or service. Notwithstanding the foregoing, termination of employment without Cause or for Good Reason that takes place within four (4) months prior to a Change in Control and that is made at the behest of an Acquiror or in contemplation of such Change in Control shall be treated as if such termination of employment took place after such Change in Control, if such Change in Control actually occurs.
Section 12.   Change in Control.
12.1   Assumption, Continuation or Substitution. In the event of a Change in Control, the surviving, continuing, successor, or purchasing corporation or other business entity or parent thereof, as the case may be (the “Acquiror”), may (in accordance with Section 409A, to the extent applicable), without the consent of any Participant, either assume or continue the Company’s rights and obligations under each or any Award or portion thereof outstanding immediately prior to the Change in Control or substitute for each or any such outstanding Award or portion thereof a substantially equivalent award with respect to the Acquiror’s stock, as applicable; provided, that in the event of such an assumption, the Acquiror must grant the rights set forth in Section 12.2 of this Plan to the Participant in respect of such assumed Awards. For purposes of this Section, an Award denominated in Shares shall be deemed assumed if, following the Change in Control, the Award (as adjusted, if applicable, pursuant to Section 4.3 hereof) confers the right to receive, subject to any vesting or other terms and conditions of the Plan and the applicable Award Agreement, for each Share subject to the Award immediately prior to the Change in Control, the consideration (whether stock, cash, other securities or property or a combination thereof) to which a holder of a Share on the effective date of the Change in Control was entitled; provided, however, that if such consideration is not solely common stock of the Acquiror, the Committee may, with the consent of the Acquiror, provide for the consideration to be received upon the exercise or settlement of the Award, for each Share subject to the Award, to consist solely of common stock of the Acquiror equal in Fair Market Value to the per share consideration received by holders of Shares pursuant to the Change in Control.
12.2   Vesting of Assumed or Continued Awards. Unless otherwise expressly provided in (i) the Award Agreement, (ii) an employment agreement or other written agreement with the Company or a Subsidiary and a Participant, or (iii) the definitive transaction agreement governing such Change in Control, in the event of a Change in Control in which the Acquiror does assume or continue outstanding Awards upon the Change in Control, if the Participant’s employment with or service to the Company or a Subsidiary (or any of their successors) is terminated involuntarily for any reason other than Cause, or a Participant terminates his or her employment or service for Good Reason, within twelve (12) months of such Change in Control:
(a)   Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights shall become fully vested as of the termination date, and exercisable no later than 30 days following such termination date;

A-13

TABLE OF CONTENTS
(b)   Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units shall become fully vested as of such termination date, and shall be delivered no later than 30 days following such termination date; and
(c)   Any then-in-progress Performance Awards shall become fully vested at target performance levels as of such termination date, and shall be delivered no later than 30 days following such termination date. Any outstanding Performance Awards relating to performance periods ending prior to the termination date which have been earned but not paid shall become immediately payable.
12.3   No Assumption or Continuation of Awards. Unless otherwise expressly provided in (i) the Award Agreement, (ii) an employment agreement or similar written agreement with the Company or a Subsidiary, or (iii) the definitive transaction agreement governing such Change in Control, in the event of a Change in Control in which the Acquiror does not assume or continue outstanding Awards upon the Change in Control, all outstanding Awards that are not assumed or continued shall be treated as follows (to the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code):
(a)   Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights shall become fully vested and exercisable as of date and time immediately prior to the Change in Control;
(b)   Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units shall become fully vested as of the date and time immediately prior to the Change in Control and shall settle immediately following the Change in Control; and
(c)   Unless otherwise determined by the Committee pursuant to Section 12.5, to the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, any Performance Awards relating to performance periods that will not have ended as of the date of a Change in Control shall automatically vest and become payable at the target level of performance. Any outstanding Performance Awards relating to performance periods ending prior to the Change in Control date which have been earned but not paid shall become immediately payable.
12.4   Cash-Out of Awards. Notwithstanding Sections 12.2 and 12.3, the Committee may (in accordance with Section 409A, to the extent applicable), in its discretion at or after grant and without the consent of any Participant, determine that, upon the occurrence of a Change in Control, each or any Award or a portion thereof outstanding immediately prior to the Change in Control and not previously exercised or settled shall be canceled in exchange for a payment with respect to each Share subject to such Award, whether vested or unvested, in (i) cash, (ii) stock of the Company or of a corporation or other business entity a party to the Change in Control, or (iii) other property which, in any such case, shall be in an amount having a Fair Market Value equal to the Fair Market Value of the consideration to be paid per Share in the Change in Control, reduced by the exercise or purchase price per share, if any, under such Award (which payment may, for the avoidance of doubt, be $0, in the event the per share exercise or purchase price of an Award is greater than the per share consideration in connection with the Change in Control). In the event such determination is made by the Committee, the amount of such payment (reduced by applicable withholding taxes, if any), if any, shall be paid to Participants in respect of the vested portions of their canceled Awards as soon as practicable following the date of the Change in Control and may be paid in respect of the unvested portions of their canceled Awards in accordance with the vesting schedules applicable to such Awards.
12.5   Performance Awards. The Committee may (in accordance with Section 409A, to the extent applicable), in its discretion at or after grant, provide that in the event of a Change in Control, (i) any outstanding Performance Awards relating to performance periods ending prior to the Change in Control which have been earned but not paid shall become immediately payable, (ii) all then-in-progress performance periods for Performance Awards that are outstanding shall end, and either (A) any or all Participants shall be deemed to have earned an award equal to the relevant target award opportunity for the performance period in question, or (B) at the Committee’s discretion, the Committee shall determine the extent to which performance criteria have been met with respect to each such Performance Award, if at all, but not above target, and (iii) the Company shall cause to be paid to each Participant such Performance Awards, in cash, Shares or other property as determined by the Committee, within thirty (30) days of such Change in Control, based on the Change in Control consideration, which amount may be zero if applicable. In the absence of such a determination, any Performance Awards relating to performance periods that will not have ended as of the date of a Change in Control shall be terminated and canceled for no further consideration.

A-14

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Section 13.   Amendment and Termination.
13.1   Amendments to the Plan. The Board may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue or terminate the Plan or any portion thereof at any time (and in accordance with Section 409A of the Code with regard to Awards subject thereto); provided that no such amendment, alteration, suspension, discontinuation or termination shall be made without stockholder approval if such approval is necessary to comply with any tax or regulatory requirement for which or with which the Board deems it necessary or desirable to comply.
13.2   Amendments to Awards. Subject to the restrictions of the Plan, including Section 6.2 hereof, the Committee may waive any conditions or rights under, amend any terms of or alter, suspend, discontinue, cancel or terminate, any Award theretofore granted, prospectively or retroactively in time (and in accordance with Section 409A of the Code with regard to Awards subject thereto); provided that any such waiver, amendment, alteration, suspension, discontinuance, cancellation or termination that would materially and adversely affect the rights of any Participant or any holder or beneficiary of any Award theretofore granted shall not to that extent be effective without the consent of the affected Participant, holder or beneficiary.
13.3   Adjustments of Awards upon the Occurrence of Certain Unusual or Nonrecurring Events. The Committee is hereby authorized to make equitable and proportionate adjustments in the terms and conditions of, and the criteria included in, Awards in recognition of unusual or nonrecurring events (and shall make such adjustments for the events described in Section 4.2 hereof) affecting the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate, or the financial statements of the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate, or of changes in applicable laws, regulations or accounting principles.
13.4   Foreign Employees. In order to facilitate the making of any Award or combination of Awards under the Plan, the Committee may provide for such special terms for Awards to Participants who are foreign nationals or who are employed by the Company or any Subsidiary outside of the United States of America as the Committee may consider necessary or appropriate to accommodate differences in local law, tax policy or custom. Moreover, the Committee may approve such supplements to or amendments, restatements or alternative versions of the Plan as it may consider necessary or appropriate for such purposes, without thereby affecting the terms of the Plan as in effect for any other purpose, and the Corporate Secretary or other appropriate officer of the Company may certify any such document as having been approved and adopted in the same manner as the Plan. No such special terms, supplements, amendments or restatements, however, shall include any provisions that are inconsistent with the terms of the Plan as then in effect unless the Plan could have been amended to eliminate such inconsistency without further approval by the shareholders of the Company.
Section 14.   General Provisions.
14.1   Limited Transferability of Awards. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, an Award Agreement or by the Committee at or after grant, no Award shall be assigned, alienated, pledged, attached, sold or otherwise transferred or encumbered by a Participant, except by will or the laws of descent and distribution. No transfer of an Award by will or by laws of descent and distribution shall be effective to bind the Company unless the Company shall have been furnished with written notice thereof and an authenticated copy of the will and/or such other evidence as the Committee may deem necessary or appropriate to establish the validity of the transfer. No transfer of an Award for value shall be permitted under the Plan.
14.2   Dividend Equivalents. In the sole and complete discretion of the Committee, but subject to any conditions set forth in this Plan, an Award may provide the Participant with dividends or dividend equivalents, payable in cash, Shares, other securities or other property, but only when the related Award vests. In the case of dividends or dividend equivalents credited in connection with Performance Awards, such amounts shall be subject to the same restrictions as apply to dividends or dividend equivalents payable with respect to the applicable Performance Award type (such as Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units). The total number of Shares available for grant under Section 4 shall not be reduced to reflect any dividends or dividend equivalents until payment thereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to an Award subject to Section 409A of the Code, the payment, deferral or crediting of any dividends or dividend equivalents shall conform to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code and such requirements shall be specified in writing.
14.3   Compliance with Section 409A of the Code. No Award (or modification thereof) shall provide for deferral of compensation that does not comply with Section 409A of the Code unless the Committee, at the time of grant, specifically provides that the Award is not intended to comply with Section 409A of the Code. Notwithstanding any provision of this Plan to the contrary, if one or more of the payments or benefits received

A-15

TABLE OF CONTENTS
or to be received by a Participant pursuant to an Award would cause the Participant to incur any additional tax or interest under Section 409A of the Code, the Committee may reform such provision to maintain to the maximum extent practicable the original intent of the applicable provision without violating the provisions of Section 409A of the Code. In addition, if a Participant is a Specified Employee at the time of his or her Separation from Service, any payments with respect to any Award subject to Section 409A of the Code to which the Participant would otherwise be entitled by reason of such Separation from Service shall be made on the date that is six months after the Participant’s Separation from Service (or, if earlier, the date of the Participant’s death). Although the Company intends to administer the Plan so that Awards will be exempt from, or will comply with, the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, the Company does not warrant that any Award under the Plan will qualify for favorable tax treatment under Section 409A of the Code or any other provision of federal, state, local or foreign law. The Company shall not be liable to any Participant for any tax, interest, or penalties that Participant might owe as a result of the grant, holding, vesting, exercise, or payment of any Award under the Plan.
14.4   No Rights to Awards. No Person shall have any claim to be granted any Award, and there is no obligation for uniformity of treatment of Participants or holders or beneficiaries of Awards. The terms and conditions of Awards need not be the same with respect to each Participant.
14.5   Share Certificates. All certificates for Shares or other securities delivered under the Plan pursuant to any Award or the exercise thereof shall be subject to such stop transfer orders and other restrictions as the Committee may deem advisable under the Plan or the rules, regulations and other requirements of the SEC or any state securities commission or regulatory authority, any stock exchange or other market upon which such Shares or other securities are then listed, and any applicable Federal or state laws, and the Committee may cause a legend or legends to be put on any such certificates to make appropriate reference to such restrictions.
14.6   Tax Withholding. A Participant may be required to pay to the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate, and the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate shall have the right and is hereby authorized to withhold from any Award, from any payment due or transfer made under any Award or under the Plan, or from any compensation or other amount owing to a Participant the amount (in cash, Shares, other securities, other Awards or other property) of any applicable withholding or other tax-related obligations in respect of an Award, its exercise or any other transaction involving an Award, or any payment or transfer under an Award or under the Plan and to take such other action as may be necessary in the opinion of the Company to satisfy all obligations for the payment of such taxes. The Committee may provide for additional cash payments to holders of Options to defray or offset any tax arising from the grant, vesting, exercise or payment of any Award. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Committee may in its discretion permit a Participant to satisfy or arrange to satisfy, in whole or in part, the tax obligations incident to an Award by: (a) electing to have the Company withhold Shares or other property otherwise deliverable to such Participant pursuant to the Award (provided, however, that the amount of any Shares so withheld shall not exceed the amount necessary to satisfy required federal, state local and foreign withholding obligations using the maximum statutory withholding rates for federal, state, local and/or foreign tax purposes, including payroll taxes, that are applicable to supplemental taxable income) and/or (b) tendering to the Company Shares owned by such Participant (or by such Participant and his or her spouse jointly) and purchased or held for the requisite period of time, if any, as may be required to avoid the Company’s or the Subsidiaries’ or Affiliates’ incurring an adverse accounting charge, based, in each case, on the Fair Market Value of the Shares on the payment date as determined by the Committee. All such elections shall be irrevocable, made in writing, signed by the Participant, and shall be subject to any restrictions or limitations that the Committee, in its sole discretion, deems appropriate.
14.7   Award Agreements. Each Award hereunder shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement that shall be delivered (including, but not limited to, through an online equity incentive plan management portal) to the Participant and may specify the terms and conditions of the Award and any rules applicable thereto. In the event of a conflict between the terms of the Plan and any Award Agreement, the terms of the Plan shall prevail. The Committee shall, subject to applicable law, determine the date an Award is deemed to be granted. The Committee or, except to the extent prohibited under applicable law, its delegate(s) may establish the terms of agreements or other documents evidencing Awards under this Plan and may, but need not, require as a condition to any such agreement’s or document’s effectiveness that such agreement or document be executed by the Participant, including by electronic signature or other electronic indication of acceptance, and that such Participant agree to such further terms and conditions as specified in such agreement or document. The grant of an Award under this

A-16

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Plan shall not confer any rights upon the Participant holding such Award other than such terms, and subject to such conditions, as are specified in this Plan as being applicable to such type of Award (or to all Awards) or as are expressly set forth in the agreement or other document evidencing such Award.
14.8   Restrictive Covenants. Each Award Agreement shall include, or be deemed to include, the following covenants (in the words set forth below or with such modifications as may be approved by the Committee) and each Participant shall agree to adhere to such covenants as a condition to receipt of an Award:
(a)   The Participant shall not disclose or reveal to any unauthorized person or knowingly use for the Participant’s own benefit or another person or entity’s benefit, any trade secret or other confidential information relating to the Company, or to any of the businesses operated by it, including, without limitation, any customer lists, customer needs, price and performance information, processes, specifications, hardware, software, devices, supply sources and characteristics, business opportunities, potential business interests, marketing, promotional pricing and financing techniques, or other information relating to the business of the Company, and the Participant confirms that such information (including all copies of or notes regarding such confidential information) constitutes the exclusive property of the Company and must be returned to the Company upon the termination of the Participant’s employment. Such restrictions shall not apply to information which is (i) generally available in the industry, or (ii) disclosed through no fault of the Participant or (iii) required to be disclosed pursuant to applicable law or regulation or the order of a governmental or regulatory body (provided that the Company is given reasonable notice of any such required disclosure). The Participant agrees that the Participant will return to the Company upon request, but in any event upon termination of employment, any physical embodiment of any confidential information and/or any summaries containing any confidential information, in whole in part, in any media. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Agreement prohibits the Participant from reporting possible violations of federal law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity, including but not limited to the Department of Justice, the Securities and Exchange Commission, the Congress, and any Inspector General, or making other disclosures that are protected under the whistleblower provisions of applicable law or regulation. The Participant does not need the prior authorization of the Company to make any such reports or disclosures, and the Participant is not required to notify the Company that the Participant has made such reports or disclosure.
The Participant acknowledges and agrees that the Company has provided the Participant with written notice below that the Defend Trade Secrets Act, 18 U.S.C. § 1833(b), provides an immunity for the disclosure of a trade secret to report suspected violations of law and/or in an anti-retaliation lawsuit, as follows:
(1) IMMUNITY. — An individual shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any Federal or State trade secret law for the disclosure of a trade secret that —
(A) is made —
(i) in confidence to a Federal, State or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney; and
(ii) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law; or
(B) is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if such filing is made under seal.
(2) USE OF TRADE SECRET INFORMATION IN ANTI-RETALIATION LAWSUIT. — An individual who files a lawsuit for retaliation by an employer for reporting a suspected violation of law may disclose the trade secret to the attorney of the individual and use the trade secret information in the court proceeding, if the individual —
(A) files any document containing the trade secret under seal; and
(B) does not disclose the trade secret, except pursuant to court order.
(b)   Except with the prior written consent of the Company’s Chief Legal Officer or Chief Human Resources Officer (or their designee), during the period commencing on the date of grant and ending on the first anniversary of the termination of the Participant’s employment for any reason with the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate (the “Restricted Period”), the Participant shall not engage, directly or indirectly

A-17

TABLE OF CONTENTS
(which includes, without limitation, owning, managing, operating, controlling, being employed by, giving financial assistance to, participating in or being connected in any material way with any person or entity), anywhere in the United States, in any activities with any company which is a direct competitor of the Company and any other company that conducts any business for which the Participant is uniquely qualified to serve as a member of senior management as a result of his or her service to the Company. By way of illustration, direct competitors of the Company include, but are not limited two, the following companies: KeHe Distributors, LLC, DPI Specialty Foods, Lipari Foods, C&S Wholesale Grocers, Inc., Sysco Corporation, Performance Food Group Company, US Foods Holding Corp., SpartanNash Company, Associated Grocers, Inc., Associated Wholesale Grocers, Inc., URM Stores, Inc. and Bozzuto’s Inc. (or any subsidiary or affiliated entity of the foregoing companies) or any other company or group of companies that may be specified in an Award Agreement approved by the Board or the Committee with respect to (i) the Company’s activities on the date of grant and/or (ii) any activities which the Company becomes involved in during the Participant’s term of employment; provided, however, that the Participant’s ownership as a passive investor of less than five percent (5%) of the issued and outstanding stock of a publicly held corporation so engaged, shall not by itself be deemed to constitute such competition.
(c)   Further, during such Restricted Period, the Participant shall not solicit or otherwise act to induce any of the Company’s vendors, customers or employees to cease or limit any relationship or otherwise take action that might be disadvantageous to the Company or otherwise disturb such party’s relationship with the Company.
(d)   The Participant acknowledges that the Participant will treat as for the Company’s sole benefit, and fully and promptly disclose and assign to the Company without additional compensation, all ideas, information, discoveries, inventions and improvements which are based upon or related to any confidential information protected under subsection (a), and which are made, conceived or reduced to practice by the Participant during the Participant’s period of employment by the Company or any Subsidiary and within one (1) year after termination thereof. The provisions of this subsection (d) shall apply whether such ideas, discoveries, inventions, improvements or knowledge are conceived, made or gained by the Participant alone or with others, whether during or after usual working hours, either on or off the job, directly or indirectly related to the Company’s business interests (including potential business interests), and whether or not within the realm of the Participant’s duties.
(e)   The Participant shall, upon request of the Company, but at no expense to the Participant, at any time during or after employment by the Company, sign all instruments and documents and cooperate in such other acts reasonably required to protect rights to the ideas, discoveries, inventions, improvements and knowledge referred to above, including applying for, obtaining and enforcing patents and copyrights thereon in any and all countries.
(f)   During the Restricted Period, upon reasonable request of the Company, the Participant shall cooperate in any internal or external investigation, litigation or any dispute relating to any matter in which he or she was involved during his or her employment with the Company; provided, however, that the Participant shall not be obligated to spend time and/or travel in connection with such cooperation to the extent that it would unreasonably interfere with the Participant’s other commitments and obligations. The Company shall reimburse the Participant for all expenses the Participant reasonably incurs in so cooperating.
(g)   Before accepting employment with any other person, organization or entity while employed by the Company and during the Restricted Period, the Participant will inform such person, organization or entity of the restrictions contained herein. The Participant further consents to notification by the Company to the Participant’s subsequent employer or other third party of the Participant’s obligations under this Agreement.
(h)   The Participant recognizes that the possible restrictions on the Participant’s activities which may occur as a result of the Participant’s performance of the Participant’s obligations under subsections (a) and (b) hereof are required for the reasonable protection of the Company and its investments, and the Participant expressly acknowledges that such restrictions are fair and reasonable for that purpose. The Participant acknowledges that money damages would not be an adequate or sufficient remedy for any breach of subsections (a) and (b), and that in the event of a breach or threatened breach of subsections (a) and (b), the Company, in addition to other rights and remedies existing in its favor, shall be entitled, as a matter of right, to injunctive relief, including specific performance, from a court of competent jurisdiction in order to

A-18

TABLE OF CONTENTS
enforce, or prevent any violations of, the provisions of subsections (a) and (b). The terms of this subsection (g) shall not prevent the Company from pursuing any other available remedies for any breach or threatened breach hereof, including but not limited to the recovery of damages from the Participant. If any of the provisions hereof are held to be in any respect an unreasonable restriction upon the Participant, then they shall be deemed to extend only over the maximum period of time, geographic area, and/or range of activities as to which they may be enforceable. The Participant expressly agrees that all payments and benefits due the Participant under the Award Agreement shall be subject to the Participant’s compliance with the provisions set forth in subsections (a) and (b).
(i)   Except with respect to any shorter term as expressly provided herein, this these provisions shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of the Participant’s relationship with the Company for a period of ten (10) years.
14.9   Other Compensation Arrangements. Nothing contained in the Plan shall prevent the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate from adopting or continuing in effect other compensation arrangements, which may, but need not, provide for the grant of Options, Restricted Shares, Restricted Share Units, Other Stock-Based Awards or other types of Awards provided for hereunder. No payment under the Plan shall be taken into account in determining any benefits under any pension, retirement, savings, profit sharing, group insurance, welfare or benefit plan of the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate unless provided otherwise in such other plan.
14.10   No Right to Employment. The grant of an Award shall not be construed as giving a Participant the right to be retained in the employ of the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate. Further, the Company or a Subsidiary or Affiliate may at any time dismiss a Participant from employment, free from any liability or any claim under the Plan, unless otherwise expressly provided in an Award Agreement.
14.11   No Rights as Stockholder. Subject to the provisions of the Plan and the applicable Award Agreement, no Participant or holder or beneficiary of any Award shall have any rights as a stockholder with respect to any Shares to be distributed under the Plan until such person has become a holder of such Shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in connection with each grant of Restricted Shares hereunder, the applicable Award Agreement shall specify if and to what extent the Participant shall not be entitled to the rights of a stockholder in respect of such Restricted Shares.
14.12   Governing Law. The validity, construction and effect of the Plan and any rules and regulations relating to the Plan and any Award Agreement shall be determined in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware without giving effect to conflicts of laws principles.
14.13   Severability. If any provision of the Plan or any Award is, or becomes, or is deemed to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction or as to any Person or Award, or would disqualify the Plan or any Award under any law deemed applicable by the Committee, such provision shall be construed or deemed amended to conform to the applicable laws, or if it cannot be construed or deemed amended without, in the determination of the Committee, materially altering the intent of the Plan or the Award, such provision shall be stricken as to such jurisdiction, Person or Award and the remainder of the Plan and any such Award shall remain in full force and effect.
14.14   Other Laws. The Company will not be obligated to issue, deliver or transfer any Shares pursuant to the Plan or to remove restrictions from Shares previously delivered pursuant to the Plan until: (a) all conditions of the applicable Award Agreement have been met or removed to the satisfaction of the Committee; (b) all other legal matters, including receipt of consent or approval of any regulatory body and compliance with any state or federal securities or other law, in connection with the issuance and delivery of such Shares have been satisfied; (c) the Participant or holder or beneficiary of the Shares or Award has executed and delivered to the Company such representations or agreements as the Committee may consider appropriate to satisfy the requirements of any state or federal securities or other law; and (d) such issuance would not entitle the Company to recover amounts under Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act from such Participant or holder or beneficiary of the Shares or Award. The inability of the Company to obtain authority from any regulatory body having jurisdiction, which authority is deemed by the Company’s counsel necessary to the lawful issuance of any Shares hereunder, shall relieve the Company of any liability in respect of the failure to issue the Shares as to which such requisite authority shall not have been obtained.

A-19

TABLE OF CONTENTS
14.15   No Trust or Fund Created. Neither the Plan nor any Award shall create or be construed to create a trust or separate fund of any kind or a fiduciary relationship between the Company or any Subsidiary and a Participant or any other Person. To the extent that any Person acquires a right to receive payments from the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate pursuant to an Award, such right shall be no greater than the right of any unsecured general creditor of the Company or any Subsidiary.
14.16   No Fractional Shares. No fractional Shares shall be issued or delivered pursuant to the Plan or any Award, and any obligation to deliver fractional Shares shall be deemed fully satisfied by the delivery of the next lower number of whole Shares.
14.17   Clawback; Cancellation of Awards. Each Award granted to a Participant under the Plan shall be subject to forfeiture or repayment pursuant to the terms of any applicable compensation recovery policy adopted by the Company as in effect from time to time, including any such policy that may be adopted or amended to comply with the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act or any rules or regulations issued by the SEC or the New York Stock Exchange. In addition, the Committee or the Board may cancel unpaid Awards held by a Participant from whom the Committee or the Board would be entitled to recover compensation under any compensation recovery policy then in effect.
14.18   Minimum Vesting Requirements. Except for Substitute Awards, as determined by the Committee following the grant of an Award in connection with the death or Disability of the Participant, or in the event of a Change in Control, Awards granted hereunder shall have a Vesting Period of not less than one (1) year from the date of grant; provided, that the Committee has the discretion to waive this requirement with respect to an Award at the time of granting such Award so long as the total number of Shares that are issued under this Plan pursuant to Awards having an originally stated Vesting Period of less than one year from the date of grant (or, in the case of vesting of Performance Awards or other Awards the vesting of which is subject to the achievement of performance-based objectives, over a period of less than one year measured from the commencement of the period over which performance is evaluated) shall not exceed 5% of the Share Reserve.
14.19   Headings. Headings are given to the sections and subsections of the Plan solely as a convenience to facilitate reference. Such headings shall not be deemed in any way material or relevant to the construction or interpretation of the Plan or any provision thereof.
Section 15.   Term of The Plan.
15.1   Effective Date. The Plan shall be effective upon the date that it is adopted by the Board (the “Effective Date”), subject to the approval of the Plan by the Company’s stockholders at a meeting duly held in accordance with applicable law within twelve (12) months following the Effective Date. Upon such approval of the Plan, all Awards granted under the Plan on or after the Effective Date shall be fully effective as if such approval had occurred on the Effective Date. If the Plan is not approved as set forth in this section, any Awards granted under the Plan following the Effective Date shall be null and void and of no effect.
15.2   Expiration Date. No new Awards shall be granted under the Plan after the seventh (7th) anniversary of the Effective Date. Unless otherwise expressly provided in the Plan or in an applicable Award Agreement, any Award granted hereunder may, and the authority of the Board or the Committee to amend, alter, adjust, suspend, discontinue or terminate any such Award or to waive any conditions or rights under any such Award shall, continue after the seventh (7th) anniversary of the Effective Date.

A-20

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Annex B
Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Metrics
This proxy statement refers to the non-GAAP financial measures of adjusted EBITDA, adjusted ROIC (return on invested capital) and adjusted EPS (earnings per diluted share). These metrics are used by the Company in evaluating our performance for purposes of our executive compensation program. We believe these non-GAAP financial measures provide investors with useful supplemental information about the performance of our business and (in the case of adjusted ROIC) how effectively we deploy capital, as well as providing insight into the metrics we use for executive compensation purposes.
Non-GAAP financial measures have no standardized meaning prescribed by U.S. GAAP and therefore may not be comparable with calculations of similar measures for other companies. Management does not intend these items to be considered in isolation or as a substitute for the related GAAP measure.
Reconciliation of Net Income (Loss) from continuing operations and Income from discontinued operations, net of tax to Adjusted EBITDA (unaudited)
(in thousands)
 	Fiscal Year Ended
 August 3, 2019
 (53 weeks)	
Net loss from continuing operations(1)	$	(350,683	)	
Adjustments to continuing operations net loss:	 	 	 	
Total other expense, net	 	144,280	 	
Benefit for income taxes	 	(84,609	)	
Depreciation and amortization	 	246,825	 	
Share-based compensation	 	38,879	 	
Restructuring, acquisition, and integration related expenses(1)	 	153,539	 	
Goodwill and asset impairment charges(2)	 	292,770	 	
Inventory fair value adjustment(3)	 	10,463	 	
Legal settlement income, net of reserve adjustment(4)	 	(1,390	)	
Adjusted EBITDA of discontinued operations	 	112,410	 	
Adjusted EBITDA	$	562,484	 	
LIFO charge related to the legacy UNFI business(5)	 	15,006	 	
Unbudgeted rental costs from Supervalu sale-leaseback properties(5)	 	6,000	 	
Derecognition of amortizing gains from sale-leaseback transactions(5)	 	5,000	 	
Incremental pre-operational rent expense(5)	 	2,078	 	
Incremental expense related to compensation adjustments(5)	 	(1,668	)	
Compensation Adjusted EBITDA	$	588,900	 	
   	 	 	 	
Income from discontinued operations, net of tax(1)	$	65,800	 	
Adjustments to discontinued operations net income:	 	 	 	
Less net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	 	(107	)	
Total other expense, net	 	2,378	 	
Provision for income taxes	 	21,840	 	
Other expense	 	860	 	
Share-based compensation	 	1,616	 	
Restructuring, store closure and other charges, net(6)	 	20,023	 	
Adjusted EBITDA of discontinued operations	$	112,410	 	

	(1)	Primarily reflects expenses resulting from the acquisition of Supervalu, including severance costs, store closure charges, and acquisition and integration expenses. Refer to Note 5—Restructuring, Acquisition and Integration Related Expenses in Part II, Item 8 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019 for additional information.	

	(2)	Fiscal 2019 reflects a goodwill impairment charge attributable to the Supervalu acquisition. Refer to Note 7—Goodwill and Intangible Assets in Part II, Item 8 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019 for additional information.	

	(3)	Reflects a non-cash charge related to the step-up of acquired Supervalu inventory from purchase accounting.	

	(4)	Reflects income received to settle a legal proceeding and a charge related to our assessment of legal proceedings, which are more fully described in Note 18—Commitments, Contingencies and Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements in Part II, Item 8 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019.	

	(5)	Compensation Committee approved upward adjustments to adjusted EBITDA for performance purposes.	

	(6)	Amounts represent store closure charges and costs, and an inventory charges related to discontinued operations, net of the effect of fees received from credit card companies related to a settlement.	

B-1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures—Adjusted Return on Invested Capital
($ in 000s)	Fiscal 2019
 As
 Reported(1)	Goodwill
 and asset
 impairment
 charges(2)	Restructuring,
 acquisition
 and
 integration
 related
 expenses(3)	Inventory
 Fair
 Value
 Adjustment(4)	Legal
 Settlement
 Income,
 Net of
 Reserve
 Adjustment(5)	Operating
 Income
 from
 Discontinued
 Operations(6)	Restructuring,
 Store
 Closure
 and Other
 Charges,
 Net from
 Disc.
 Ops.(7)	Other
 Operating
 Income
 Adjustments(8)	Depreciation
 and
 Amortization
 Purchase
 Accounting
 Adjustment	Make-up
 for Fiscal
 2018
 under
 performance
 and
 other(9)	Pension
 and
 Other
 Income(10)	Adjust
 Invested
 Capital to
 Quarterly
 Averages	Fiscal 2019
 As
 Adjusted	
Operating
Income	$	(291,012	)	$	292,770	 	$	153,539	 	$	10,463	 	$	(1,390	)	$	90,018	 	$	20,023	 	$	32,700	 	$	(80,500	)	$	8,990	 	$	37,491	 	$	—	 	$	273,092	 	
Effective Tax
Rate	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	 	21.12	%	
Tax on Operating Income	 	(61,462	)	 	61,833	 	 	32,427	 	 	2,210	 	 	(294	)	 	19,012	 	 	4,229	 	 	6,906	 	 	(17,002	)	 	1,899	 	 	7,918	 	 	—	 	 	57,677	 	
Net Operating Profit After Tax	$	(229,550	)	$	230,937	 	$	121,112	 	$	8,253	 	$	(1,096	)	$	71,006	 	$	15,794	 	$	25,794	 	$	(63,498	)	$	7,091	 	$	29,573	 	$	—	 	$	215,415	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total Debt and Capital Lease obligations	$	3,039,361	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	(65,806	)	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	322,016	 	$	3,295,571	 	
Total
Stockholders’
Equity	 	1,510,934	 	 	303,200	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	7,696	 	 	1,821,830	 	
Total Invested Capital	$	4,550,295	 	$	303,200	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	(65,806	)	$	—	 	$	—	 	$	329,712	 	$	5,117,401	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Return on
 Invested Capital	 	(5.04	)%	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	4.21	%	

	(1)	All “As Reported” financial data below is shown as it was filed in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 3, 2019.	

	(2)	Reflects a goodwill impairment charge attributable to the Supervalu acquisition. Refer to Note 7—Goodwill and Intangible Assets in Part II, Item 8 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information.	

	(3)	Primarily reflects expenses resulting from the acquisition of Supervalu, including severance costs, store closure charges, and acquisition and integration expenses. Refer to Note 5—Restructuring, Acquisition and Integration Related Expenses in Part II, Item 8 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information.	

	(4)	Reflects a non-cash charge related to the step-up of acquired Supervalu inventory from purchase accounting.	

	(5)	Reflects income received to settle a legal proceeding and a charge related to our assessment of legal proceedings, which are more fully described in Note 18—Commitments, Contingencies and Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements in Part II, Item 8 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K.	

	(6)	Operating income reported within Note 19—Discontinued Operations in Part II, Item 8 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K.	

	(7)	Amounts represent store closure charges and costs, and an inventory charges related to discontinued operations, net of the effect of fees received from credit card companies related to a settlement.	

	(8)	Reflects Compensation Committee approved adjustments to adjusted EBITDA performance and a pro forma adjustment to annualize acquired Supervalu operating income including adjustments for transition service agreement revenue and other adjustments described above.	

	(9)	Reflects a discretionary Compensation Committee adjustment to reduce the payout of annual incentive compensation to any Named Executive Officer. Adjusted EPS for purposes of determining performance was positively impacted by purchase accounting.	

	(10)	Reflects non-cash net periodic pension income and other non-operational investment income included within Other, net.	

B-2

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Reconciliation of GAAP Earnings Per Diluted Common Share to Adjusted Earnings per Diluted Common Share
 	Fiscal Year Ended
 August 3, 2019
 (53 weeks)	
Net loss attributable to UNFI per diluted common share(1)	$	   (5.56	)	
Restructuring, acquisition, and integration related expenses(2)	 	2.99	 	
Goodwill and asset impairment charges(3)	 	5.70	 	
Loss on debt extinguishment(4)	 	0.06	 	
Interest expense on senior notes(5)	 	0.06	 	
Inventory fair value adjustment(6)	 	0.20	 	
Legal settlement income, net of reserve adjustment(7)	 	(0.03	)	
Discontinued operations store closures and other charges, net(8)	 	0.44	 	
Tax impact of adjustments(9)	 	(1.78	)	
Adjusted EPS(10)	$	2.08	 	
LIFO charge related to the legacy UNFI business	 	0.29	 	
Unbudgeted rental costs from Supervalu sale-leaseback properties	 	0.12	 	
Derecognition of amortizing gains from sale-leaseback transactions	 	0.10	 	
Incremental pre-operational rent expense	 	0.04	 	
Tax impact of adjustments	 	(0.12	)	
Compensation Adjusted EPS	$	2.51	 	

(Totals may not add due to rounding)

	(1)	Reflects the positive impact of an approximately $80 million purchase accounting adjustment.	

	(2)	Primarily reflects expenses resulting from the acquisition of Supervalu, including severance costs, store closure charges, and acquisition and integration expenses.	

	(3)	Reflects a goodwill impairment charge and the related adjustment attributable to the Supervalu acquisition.	

	(4)	Reflects non-cash charges related to the acceleration of unamortized debt issuance costs due to term loan prepayments and extinguishment charges from the Company’s term loan, which was in place prior to the acquisition of Supervalu.	

	(5)	Interest expense recorded in connection with the redemption of acquired Supervalu senior notes.	

	(6)	Non-cash charge related to the step-up in inventory values from purchase accounting.	

	(7)	Reflects income received to settle a legal proceeding and a charge related to our assessment of legal proceedings.	

	(8)	Amounts represent store closure charges and an inventory fair value adjustment related to discontinued operations, net of the effect of fees received from credit card companies related to a settlement.	

	(9)	Represents the tax effect of the adjustments.	

	(10)	The computation of adjusted diluted earnings per share is calculated using diluted weighted average shares outstanding, which includes the net effect of dilutive stock awards.	

B-3

TABLE OF CONTENTS
  
Signature [PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX] Date Signature (Joint Owners) Date TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOWS: KEEP THIS PORTION FOR YOUR RECORDS THIS PROXY CARD IS VALID ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED. DETACH AND RETURN THIS PORTION ONLY E86188-P28916 For Against Abstain UNITED NATURAL FOODS, INC. 313 IRON HORSE WAY PROVIDENCE, RI 02908 SCAN TO VIEW MATERIALS & VOTE VOTE BY INTERNET Before The Meetin-g G o to www.proxyvote.com or scan the QR Barcode above Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information. Vote by 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on December 17, 2019 for shares held directly and by 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on December 16, 2019 for shares held in a Plan. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the website and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form. During The Meetin g- Go to www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019 You may attend the Meeting on December 18, 2019 on the Internet at the website above and vote during the Meeting. Have available the information that is printed in the boxmarked by the arrow on the Notice regarding availability of Proxy Materials separately sent to you and follow the instructions. VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903 Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions. Vote by 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on December 17, 2019 for shares held directly and by 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on December 16, 2019 for shares held in a Plan. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions. VOTE BY MAIL You can vote by mail by requesting a paper copy of the materials, which will include a proxy card. Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717. Please sign exactly as your name(s) appear(s) hereon. When shares are held by joint owners, both should sign. When signing as attorney, executor, administrator, or other fiduciary, please give full title as such. If a corporation or partnership, please sign in full corporate or partnership name by authorized officer. NOTE: Also includes authorization to vote on any other matters that may properly come before themeeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof. 1b. Ann Torre Bates 1a. Eric F. Artz 1e. Michael S. Funk 1c. Denise M. Clark 1d. Daphne J. Dufresne 1h. Peter A. Roy 1i. Steven L. Spinner 1j. Jack Stahl 2. Ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending August 1, 2020. 3. To approve, on an advisory basis, our executive compensation. 4. To approve the United Natural Foods, Inc. 2020 Equity Incentive Plan. 1f. James P. Heffernan 1g. James L. Muehlbauer 1. Election of ten nominees as directors to serve until the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders. UNITED NATURAL FOODS, INC. The Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR each of the following nominees and FOR proposals 2, 3 and 4: ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! For Against Abstain ! ! !

TABLE OF CONTENTS
  
E86189-P28916 Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting: The Notice and Proxy Statement and the 2019 Annual Report to Stockholders, which contains our Annual Report on Form 10-K, are available at www.proxyvote.com. The stockholder(s) hereby appoint(s) each of Steven L. Spinner and Jill E. Sutton as proxies, each with the power to appoint his/her substitute, and hereby authorize(s) Steven L. Spinner and Jill E. Sutton to represent and to vote, as designated on the reverse side of this proxy card, all of the shares of common stock of UNITED NATURAL FOODS, INC. that the stockholder(s) is/are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on Wednesday, December 18, 2019 at 4:00 PM Eastern Standard Time on the Internet through a virtual web conference at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/unfi2019. THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED WILL BE VOTED AS INDICATED. IF NO CONTRARY INDICATION IS MADE, THE PROXY WILL BE VOTED IN FAVOR OF ELECTING THE TEN NOMINEES TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, FOR EACH OF PROPOSALS 2, 3 AND 4, AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE JUDGMENT OF THE PERSONS NAMED AS PROXIES HEREIN, ON ANY OTHER MATTERS THAT MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE ANNUAL MEETING. UNITED NATURAL FOODS, INC. Annual Meeting of Stockholders December 18, 2019, 4:00 PM EST This proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors Continued and to be marked, signed and dated on reverse side